SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

(Mark (One,
---------	------

☑ QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended March 31, 2008

to

OR

o TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from

Commission File Number 1-12744

MARTIN MARIETTA MATERIALS, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

	,	o o	·	25.40.40570
	orth Carolina			66-1848578
•	(State or other jurisdiction of			er Identification Number)
incorpora	tion or organization)			
2710 Wycl	iff Road, Raleigh, NC		2	27607-3033
(Address of pr	incipal executive offices)			(Zip Code)
Registrant's telephone number, including area code 919-781-4550				19-781-4550
Former name:			None	
·	Fo	ormer name, for	mer address and former fiscal year,	
			anges since last report.	
	or for such shorter period that		to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of was required to file such reports), and	the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 l (2) has been subject to such filing
		Yes ☑	No o	
			celerated filer, a non-accelerated file ng company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Ex	r, or a smaller reporting company. See the schange Act. (Check one):
Large accelerated filer $ ot \square$	Accelerated filer o	(Do not c	Non-accelerated filer o heck if a smaller reporting company)	Smaller reporting company o
Indicate by check mark whether	he registrant is a shell compar	ny (as defined i	n Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act).	
		Yes o	No ☑	
Indicate the number of shares out	standing of each of the issuer	's classes of Co	mmon Stock, as of the latest practica	ble date.
	Class		Outstand	ing as of April 30, 2008
Common S	tock, \$0.01 par value			41,330,471

FORM 10-Q For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

Part I. Financial Information:	Page
Item 1. Financial Statements.	
Consolidated Balance Sheets - March 31, 2008, December 31, 2007 and March 31, 2007	3
Consolidated Statements of Earnings - Three Months Ended March 31, 2008 and 2007	4
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows - Three Months Ended March 31, 2008 and 2007	5
Consolidated Statement of Shareholders' Equity	6
Condensed Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	7
Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.	16
Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk.	31
Item 4. Controls and Procedures.	32
Part II. Other Information:	
Item 1. Legal Proceedings.	33
Item 1A. Risk Factors.	33
Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds.	33
Item 6. Exhibits.	34
<u>Signatures</u>	35
Exhibit Index Exhibit 10.1 Exhibit 31.1 Exhibit 31.2 Exhibit 32.1 Exhibit 32.2	36
Page 2 of 36	

Item 1. Financial Statements.

MARTIN MARIETTA MATERIALS, INC. AND CONSOLIDATED SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

	March 31, 2008	December 31, 2007	March 31, 2007
	(Unaudited) (Dollars	(Audited) in Thousands, Except Per Sl	(Unaudited) nare Data)
ASSETS			
Current Assets:			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 13,577	\$ 20,038	\$ 18,108
Accounts receivable, net	239,009	245,838	250,511
Inventories, net	296,466	286,885	281,467
Current portion of notes receivable, net	2,020	2,078	2,294
Current deferred income tax benefits	43,411	44,285	38,823
Other current assets	26,397	26,886	30,005
Total Current Assets	620,880	626,010	621,208
Property, plant and equipment	3,082,223	2,978,361	2,786,007
Allowances for depreciation, depletion and amortization	(1,577,039)	(1,544,808)	(1,471,424)
Net property, plant and equipment	1,505,184	1,433,553	1,314,583
Net property, plant and equipment	1,303,104	1,433,333	1,514,505
Goodwill	578,447	574,667	575,670
Other intangibles, net	12,101	9,426	10,830
Noncurrent notes receivable	7,438	8,457	9,493
Other noncurrent assets	36,058	31,692	28,743
Total Assets	\$ 2,760,108	\$ 2,683,805	\$ 2,560,527
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY			
Current Liabilities:			
Bank overdraft	\$ 6,735	\$ 6,351	\$ 9,726
Accounts payable	92,623	86,868	90,933
Accrued salaries, benefits and payroll taxes	13,073	21,262	14,709
Pension and postretirement benefits	8,710	9,120	5,244
Accrued insurance and other taxes	28,169	25,123	32,651
Income taxes	2,773	_	24,728
Current maturities of long-term debt, commercial paper and line of credit	338,605	276,136	378,232
Settlement for repurchases of common stock	_	24,017	35,836
Other current liabilities	53,820	57,739	35,615
Total Current Liabilities	544,508	506,616	627,674
Long town debt	055 655	040 106	E70 602
Long-term debt	855,655	848,186	578,683
Pension, postretirement and postemployment benefits Noncurrent deferred income taxes	106,880	103,518	107,635
Other noncurrent liabilities	163,031	160,902 118,592	154,322 91,096
Total Liabilities	134,847 1,804,921	1,737,814	1,559,410
Shareholders' Equity:	44.2	44.0	420
Common stock, par value \$0.01 per share	413	412	428
Preferred stock, par value \$0.01 per share			
Additional paid-in capital	57,541	50,955	61,806
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(40,852)	(37,032)	(35,223)
Retained earnings	938,085	931,656	974,106
Total Shareholders' Equity	955,187	945,991	1,001,117
Total Liabilities and Shareholders' Equity	\$ 2,760,108	\$ 2,683,805	\$ 2,560,527

See accompanying condensed notes to consolidated financial statements.

MARTIN MARIETTA MATERIALS, INC. AND CONSOLIDATED SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF EARNINGS

	Three Mon March	
	2008 (In Thousands, Exce (Unauc	2007 ept Per Share Data)
Net Sales	\$ 398,557	\$ 412,312
Freight and delivery revenues	55,377	47,363
Total revenues	453,934	459,675
Cost of sales	323,345	318,116
Freight and delivery costs	55,377	47,363
Total cost of revenues	378,722	365,479
Gross Profit	75,212	94,196
Selling, general & administrative expenses	37,696	38,273
Research and development	178	203
Other operating (income) and expenses, net	(5,593)	(2,491)
Earnings from Operations	42,931	58,211
Interest expense	15,838	11,200
Other nonoperating (income) and expenses, net	(876)	(2,680)
Earnings from continuing operations before income tax expense	27,969	49,691
Income tax expense	6,813	16,786
Earnings from continuing operations	21,156	32,905
(Loss) Gain on discontinued operations, net of related tax (benefit) expense of \$(136) and \$37, respectively	(292)	85
Net Earnings	\$ 20,864	\$ 32,990
Net Earnings (Loss) Per Common Share:		
Basic from continuing operations	\$ 0.51	\$ 0.74
Discontinued operations	(0.01) \$ 0.50	<u> </u>
	Ψ 0.50	Ψ 0.74
Diluted from continuing operations	\$ 0.51	\$ 0.73
Discontinued operations	(0.01)	
	\$ 0.50	\$ 0.73
Cash Dividends Per Common Share	\$ 0.345	\$ 0.275
Reconciliation of denominators for basic and diluted earnings per share computations:		
Basic weighted average number of common shares	41,322	44,548
Effect of dilutive employee and director awards Diluted weighted average number of common shares and assumed conversions	602 41,924	765 45,313
		

See accompanying condensed notes to consolidated financial statements.

MARTIN MARIETTA MATERIALS, INC. AND CONSOLIDATED SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

	Three Mon March	
	2008	2007
	(Dollars in T	
Net earnings	(Unauc \$ 20,864	\$ 32,990
Adjustments to reconcile net earnings to cash provided by operating activities:	Ψ 20,004	Ψ 32,330
Depreciation, depletion and amortization	38,922	35,983
Stock-based compensation expense	4,141	3,874
Gains on divestitures and sales of assets	(5,465)	(1,626)
Deferred income taxes	5,032	966
Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation transactions	(251)	(11,789)
Other items, net	(673)	(585)
Changes in operating assets and liabilities, net of effects of acquisitions and divestitures:	()	()
Accounts receivable, net	6,829	(8,113)
Inventories, net	(9,506)	(24,889)
Accounts payable	5,705	5,695
Other assets and liabilities, net	9,642	16,546
Net cash provided by operating activities	75,240	49,052
Investing activities:		
Additions to property, plant and equipment	(85,413)	(49,864)
Acquisitions, net	(19,016)	(12,048)
Proceeds from divestitures and sales of assets	1,219	3,027
Railcar construction advances	(7,286)	
Repayments of railcar construction advances	7,286	
Net cash used for investing activities	(103,210)	(58,885)
Financing activities:		
Repayments of long-term debt and capital lease obligations	(44)	(408)
Net borrowings on commercial paper and line of credit	59,000	252,546
Change in bank overdraft	384	1,336
Dividends paid	(14,435)	(12,477)
Repurchases of common stock	(24,017)	(266,148)
Issuances of common stock	370	9,021
Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation transactions	<u>251</u>	11,789
Net cash provided by (used for) financing activities	21,509	(4,341)
	(0.101)	
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents	(6,461)	(14,174)
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period	20,038	32,282
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	<u>\$ 13,577</u>	\$ 18,108
Noncash investing and financing activities:		
Issuance of notes payable for acquisition of land	\$ 11,500	\$ —
Repurchases of common stock to be settled	\$ —	\$ 35,836
Supplemental disclosures of cash flow information:		
Cash paid for interest	\$ 4,163	\$ 5,540
Cash refunds for income taxes	\$ 2,671	\$ 17,281

See accompanying condensed notes to consolidated financial statements.

Table of Contents

MARTIN MARIETTA MATERIALS, INC. AND CONSOLIDATED SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY (Unaudited)

(in thousands)	Shares of Common Stock	mmon tock	Additional -in Capital (1)	ulated Other ehensive Loss	Retained Earnings	Total Shareholders' Equity
Balance at December 31, 2007	41,318	\$ 412	\$ 50,955	\$ (37,032)	\$931,656	\$ 945,991
Net earnings	_	_		_	20,864	20,864
Amortization of unrecognized						
actuarial losses, prior service						
costs and transition assets related						
to pension and postretirement						
benefits, net of tax benefit of						
\$300	_	_	_	462	_	462
Foreign currency translation loss	_	_	_	(347)	_	(347)
Change in fair value of forward						
starting interest rate swap						
agreements, net of tax benefit of						
\$2,574	_	_	_	(3,935)	_	(3,935)
Comprehensive earnings						17,044
Dividends declared	_	_	_	_	(14,435)	(14,435)
Issuances of common stock for						
stock award plans	8	1	2,445		_	2,446
Stock-based compensation expense	_	_	4,141	_	_	4,141
Balance at March 31, 2008	41,326	\$ 413	\$ 57,541	\$ (40,852)	\$938,085	\$ 955,187

⁽¹⁾ Additional paid-in-capital March 31, 2008 represents issuances of common stock, the pool of excess tax benefits and stock-based compensation expense.

See accompanying condensed notes to consolidated financial statements.

Page 6 of 36

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

CONDENSED NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. Significant Accounting Policies

Basis of Presentation

The accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements of Martin Marietta Materials, Inc. (the "Corporation") have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles for interim financial information and with the instructions to the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and to Article 10 of Regulation S-X. The Corporation has continued to follow the accounting policies set forth in the audited consolidated financial statements and related notes thereto included in the Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on February 25, 2008. In the opinion of management, the interim financial information provided herein reflects all adjustments, consisting of normal recurring accruals, necessary for a fair presentation of the results of operations, financial position and cash flows for the interim periods. The results of operations for the quarter ended March 31, 2008 are not indicative of the results expected for other interim periods or the full year.

Comprehensive Earnings

Comprehensive earnings for the three months ended March 31, 2008 and 2007 were \$17,044,000 and \$33,818,000, respectively, and consist of net earnings, foreign currency translation adjustments, changes in the fair value of forward starting interest rate swap agreements and the amortization of unrecognized amounts related to pension and postretirement benefits.

Accounting Changes

Effective January 1, 2008, the Corporation partially adopted Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 157, *Fair Value Measurements* ("FAS 157"). FAS 157 does not require any new fair value measurements; rather, it establishes a framework for measuring fair value in generally accepted accounting principles, clarifies the definition of fair value within that framework and expands disclosures about the use of fair value measurements. FAS 157 applies to all accounting pronouncements that require fair value measurements, except for the measurement of share-based payments. Additionally, in February 2008, the Corporation adopted Financial Accounting Standards Board Staff Position No. FAS 157-2, *Effective Date of FASB Statement No.* 157 ("FSP 157-2"). FSP 157-2 delays the effective date of FAS 157 for all nonrecurring fair value measurements of nonfinancial assets and nonfinancial liabilities until fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2008. At March 31, 2008, the categories of assets and liabilities to which the Corporation did not apply FAS 157 include: nonfinancial assets and liabilities initially measured at fair value in a business combination; reporting units measured at fair value in the first step of goodwill impairment testing; indefinite-lived intangible assets and nonfinancial long-lived assets measured at fair value for impairment assessment and asset retirement obligations.

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

CONDENSED NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

2. Divestitures and Discontinued Operations

Underperforming operations that are disposed of or permanently shut down represent discontinued operations, and, therefore, the results of their operations through the dates of disposal and any gain or loss on disposals are included in discontinued operations on the consolidated statements of earnings.

The discontinued operations included the following net sales, pretax loss on operations, pretax loss or gain on disposals, income tax expense or benefit and overall net loss or earnings:

Three Months Ended

			ch 31,
		2008	2007
AT 1			Thousands)
Net sales		<u>\$ 75</u>	\$ 2,220
Pretax loss on operations		\$ (28)	\$ (839)
Pretax (loss) gain on disposals		(400)	961
Pretax (loss) gain		(428)	122
Income tax (benefit) expense		(136)	37
Net (loss) earnings		\$ (292)	\$ 85
3. Inventories			
5. Hivehories			
	March 31,	December 31,	March 31,
	2008	2007	2007
		(Dollars in Thousands)	
Finished products	\$ 257,161	\$ 244,568	\$234,955
Products in process and raw materials	15,766	18,642	21,138
Supplies and expendable parts	43,132	42,811	40,181
	316,059	306,021	296,274
Less allowances	(19,593)	(19,136)	(14,807)
Total	\$296,466	\$ 286,885	\$281,467
		·	

Page 8 of 36

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

CONDENSED NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

4. Intangible Assets

The following table shows changes in goodwill, all of which relate to the Aggregates business, by reportable segment and in total for the quarter ended March 31, 2008 (dollars in thousands):

	Mideast Group	Southeast Group	West Group	Total
Balance at beginning of period	\$115,986	\$51,265	\$407,416	\$574,667
Acquisitions	3,780	_	_	3,780
Balance at end of period	\$119,766	\$51,265	\$407,416	\$578,447

During the three months ended March 31, 2008, the Corporation acquired \$3,090,000 of other intangibles, consisting of \$525,000 of amortizable noncompete agreements and a \$2,565,000 trade name related to the ElastoMag® product. The trade name, which is recorded within the Specialty Products segment, is deemed to have an indefinite life and will not be amortized.

5. Long-Term Debt

	March 31, 2008	December 31, 2007 (Dollars in Thousands)	March 31, 2007
6.875% Notes, due 2011	\$ 249,867	\$ 249,860	\$ 249,836
5.875% Notes, due 2008	201,510	202,066	203,693
6.9% Notes, due 2007	_	_	124,997
7% Debentures, due 2025	124,335	124,331	124,317
6.25% Senior Notes, due 2037	247,801	247,795	_
Floating Rate Senior Notes, due 2010	224,453	224,388	_
Commercial paper, interest rates ranging from 3.10% to 5.34%	81,000	72,000	248,000
Money market notes, interest rate of 3.17%	50,000	_	_
Line of credit, interest rate of 5.82%	_	_	5,083
Acquisition notes, interest rates ranging from 2.11% to 8.00%	657	662	689
Other notes	14,637	3,220	300
	1,194,260	1,124,322	956,915
Less current maturities	(338,605)	(276,136)	(378,232)
Total	\$ 855,655	\$ 848,186	\$ 578,683

Page 9 of 36

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

CONDENSED NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

5. Long-Term Debt (continued)

On April 25, 2007, the Corporation issued \$250,000,000 of 6.25% Senior Notes due in 2037 and \$225,000,000 of Floating Rate Senior Notes due in 2010 (collectively, the "Senior Notes"). The 6.25% Senior Notes may be redeemed in whole or in part prior to their maturity at a make whole redemption price. The Floating Rate Senior Notes bear interest at a rate equal to the three-month LIBOR (3.25% at March 31, 2008) plus 0.15% and may not be redeemed prior to maturity. Upon a change of control repurchase event and a below investment grade credit rating, the Corporation will be required to make an offer to repurchase all outstanding Senior Notes at a price in cash equal to 101% of the principal amount of the Senior Notes, plus any accrued and unpaid interest to, but not including, the purchase date.

The carrying values of the Notes due in 2008 included \$1,598,000, \$2,187,000 and \$3,907,000 at March 31, 2008, December 31, 2007 and March 31, 2007, respectively, for the unamortized value of terminated interest rate swaps.

The Corporation entered into two forward starting interest rate swap agreements in September 2006 related to \$150,000,000 of the Corporation's anticipated refinancing of its \$200,000,000 5.875% Notes due in 2008 (the "Swap Agreements"). At March 31, 2008, the fair value of the Swap Agreements was a liability of \$13,786,000 and was included in other current liabilities in the Corporation's consolidated balance sheet. This fair value represents the estimated amount, using Level 2 observable market inputs, that the Corporation would expect to pay to terminate the Swap Agreements. Other comprehensive earnings/loss for the three months ended March 31, 2008 included a loss of \$3,935,000, net of tax, for the change in fair value of the Swap Agreements. At December 31, 2007 and March 31, 2007, the fair value of the Swap Agreements was a liability of \$7,277,000 and \$1,617,000, respectively.

Borrowings of \$81,000,000, \$72,000,000 and \$248,000,000 were outstanding under the commercial paper program at March 31, 2008, December 31, 2007 and March 31, 2007, respectively.

During March 2008, the Corporation borrowed \$50,000,000 of money market notes at an interest rate of 3.17%. The money market notes mature on June 20, 2008.

At March 31, 2007, borrowings of \$5,083,000 were outstanding under a \$10,000,000 line of credit. No such borrowings were outstanding at March 31, 2008 or December 31, 2007.

Page 10 of 36

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

CONDENSED NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

5. Long-Term Debt (continued)

The Corporation's five-year revolving credit agreement (the "Credit Agreement"), which has been amended as described on page 15, contains a leverage ratio covenant that requires the Corporation's ratio of consolidated debt to consolidated earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation, depletion and amortization (EBITDA), as defined, for the trailing twelve months (the "Ratio") to not exceed 2.75 to 1.00 as of the end of any fiscal quarter. Furthermore, the covenant allows the Ratio to exclude debt incurred in connection with an acquisition for a period of 180 days, provided that the Ratio does not exceed 3.25 to 1.00. The Corporation was in compliance with the Ratio at March 31, 2008.

6. Income Taxes

	Three Months Ende	d March 31,
	2008	2007
Estimated effective income tax rate:		
Continuing operations	24.4%	<u>33.8</u> %
Discontinued operations	(31.8%)	<u>30.6</u> %
Overall	24.2%	33.8%

The Corporation's effective income tax rate reflects the effect of state income taxes and the impact of differences in book and tax accounting arising from the net permanent benefits associated with the depletion allowances for mineral reserves, the domestic production deduction and the tax effect of nondeductibility of goodwill related to asset sales. The effective income tax rates for discontinued operations reflect the tax effects of individual operations' transactions and are not indicative of the Corporation's overall effective income tax rate.

The decrease in the overall estimated effective tax rate for the quarter ended March 31, 2008, as compared with the prior-year period, is primarily the result of discrete items related to effectively settling agreed upon issues from the Internal Revenue Service examination that covered the 2004 and 2005 tax years. Discrete items increased net earnings by \$1,902,000, or \$0.05 per diluted share, for the three months ended March 31, 2008.

Page 11 of 36

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

CONDENSED NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

7. Pension and Postretirement Benefits

The following presents the estimated components of the recorded net periodic benefit cost for pension and postretirement benefits for the three months ended March 31 (dollars in thousands):

	Pension		Postretiremen	ment Benefits	
	2008	2007	2008	2007	
Service cost	\$ 3,140	\$ 3,024	\$ 159	\$ 172	
Interest cost	5,417	4,804	689	738	
Expected return on assets	(5,681)	(5,619)	_	_	
Amortization of:					
Prior service cost (credit)	169	172	(372)	(324)	
Actuarial loss (gain)	1,000	852	(35)	42	
Total net periodic benefit cost	\$ 4,045	\$ 3,233	\$ 441	\$ 628	

8. Contingencies

In the opinion of management and counsel, it is unlikely that the outcome of litigation and other proceedings, including those pertaining to environmental matters, relating to the Corporation and its subsidiaries, will have a material adverse effect on the results of the Corporation's operations or its financial position.

Page 12 of 36

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

CONDENSED NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

9. Business Segments

The Corporation conducts its aggregates operations through three reportable business segments: Mideast Group, Southeast Group and West Group. The Corporation also has a Specialty Products segment that includes magnesia chemicals, dolomitic lime and targeted activity in structural composites.

The following tables display selected financial data for the Corporation's reportable business segments. Corporate loss from operations primarily includes depreciation on capitalized interest, expenses for corporate administrative functions, unallocated corporate expenses and other nonrecurring and/or non-operational adjustments.

		Ionths Ended arch 31,
	2008	2007
Taral and a second	(Dollars	in Thousands)
Total revenues:	¢ 124 E01	¢ 1.44 E20
Mideast Group	\$ 124,581 125,991	\$ 144,529
Southeast Group West Group		126,592
West Group	155,522	146,171
Total Aggregates Business	406,094	417,292
Specialty Products	47,840	42,383
Total	\$453,934	\$459,675
Net sales:		
Mideast Group	\$ 118,674	\$137,273
Southeast Group	103,160	111,647
West Group	133,826	124,860
Total Aggregates Business	355,660	373,780
Specialty Products	42,897	38,532
Total	\$398,557	\$412,312
Earnings (Loss) from operations:		
Mideast Group	\$ 32,106	\$ 40,819
Southeast Group	9,490	21,183
West Group	1,853	(1,270)
Total Aggregates Business	43,449	60,732
Specialty Products	9,077	7,377
Corporate	(9,595)	(9,898)
Total	\$ 42,931	\$ 58,211
		

Page 13 of 36

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

CONDENSED NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

9. Business Segments (continued)

The asphalt, ready mixed concrete, road paving and other product lines are considered internal customers of the core aggregates business. Net sales by product line are as follows:

	Three	Months Ended
	<u>N</u>	March 31,
	2008	2007
	(Dollar:	s in Thousands)
Aggregates	\$ 333,222	\$350,653
Asphalt	11,447	9,816
Ready Mixed Concrete	8,929	8,775
Road Paving	1,356	3,204
Other	706	1,332
Total Aggregates Business	355,660	373,780
Specialty Products	42,897	38,532
Total	\$398,557	\$412,312

10. Supplemental Cash Flow Information

The following table presents the components of the change in other assets and liabilities, net:

	Three M	onths Ended
	Ma	rch 31,
	2008	2007
	(Dollars i	in Thousands)
Other current and noncurrent assets	\$ (2,235)	\$ (10,511)
Notes receivable	18	8
Accrued salaries, benefits and payroll taxes	(6,365)	(10,301)
Accrued insurance and other taxes	3,047	354
Accrued income taxes	23,952	33,589
Accrued pension, postretirement and postemployment benefits	2,951	366
Other current and noncurrent liabilities	(11,726)	3,041
	\$ 9,642	\$ 16,546

Page 14 of 36

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

CONDENSED NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

11. Subsequent Events

On April 10, 2008, the Corporation amended its unsecured \$250,000,000 Credit Agreement to add another class of loan commitments, which had the effect of increasing the borrowing base under the Credit Agreement by \$75,000,000. Borrowings under the Credit Agreement are unsecured and may be used for general corporate purposes, including to support the Corporation's commercial paper program. The Credit Agreement expires on June 30, 2012.

During April 2008, the Corporation borrowed an additional \$50,000,000 of money market notes at an interest rate of 3.22%. The money market notes mature on May 8, 2008.

On April 11, 2008, the Corporation acquired six quarry locations in Georgia and Tennessee from Vulcan Materials Company ("Vulcan"). In addition to a \$192,000,000 cash payment, which was partially funded with proceeds from commercial paper borrowings, the Corporation divested to Vulcan its only California quarry located in Oroville, an idle facility north of San Antonio, Texas, and land in Henderson, North Carolina, formerly leased to Vulcan. Subject to normal closing adjustments related to working capital, the cash and asset exchange transaction was completed as part of the Department of Justice's consent order requiring Vulcan to divest of certain facilities following its acquisition of Florida Rock Industries, Inc. As part of the transaction, the Corporation also acquired a land parcel previously leased from Vulcan at its Three Rivers Quarry near Paducah, Kentucky. The acquired quarries will be integrated into the Corporation's Southeast Group. For the twelve months ended December 31, 2007, the Corporation's newly acquired locations shipped nearly 4.5 million tons of aggregates and aggregates reserves exceed 300 million tons.

On April 21, 2008, the Corporation completed the issuance of \$300,000,000 of 6.6% Senior Notes due in 2018 (the "6.6% Senior Notes"). The 6.6% Senior Notes may be redeemed in whole or in part prior to their maturity at a make whole redemption price. Upon a change of control repurchase event and a below investment grade credit rating, the Corporation will be required to make an offer to repurchase all outstanding 6.6% Senior Notes at a price in cash equal to 101% of the principal amount of the 6.6% Senior Notes, plus any accrued and unpaid interest to, but not including, the purchase date. The 6.6% Senior Notes, which are unsecured, were used to repay the Corporation's outstanding commercial paper obligations (approximately \$254,000,000 outstanding at April 11, 2008) and other short-term loans.

In connection with the issuance of 6.6% Senior Notes, on April 16, 2008, the Corporation unwound its Swap Agreements and made a cash payment of \$11,136,000, which represented the fair value of the Swap Agreements on the date of termination. The accumulated other comprehensive loss at the date of termination will be recognized in earnings over the life of the 6.6% Senior Notes.

Page 15 of 36

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS First Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

OVERVIEW Martin Marietta Materials, Inc. (the "Corporation"), conducts its operations through four reportable business segments: Mideast Group, Southeast Group, West Group (collectively, the "Aggregates business") and Specialty Products. The Corporation's net sales and earnings are predominately derived from its Aggregates business, which processes and sells granite, limestone, and other aggregates products from a network of 288 quarries, distribution facilities and plants to customers in 31 states, Canada, the Bahamas and the Caribbean Islands. The Aggregates business' products are used primarily by commercial customers principally in domestic construction of highways and other infrastructure projects and for commercial and residential buildings. The Specialty Products segment produces magnesia-based chemicals products used in industrial, agricultural and environmental applications; dolomitic lime sold primarily to customers in the steel industry; and structural composite products.

CRITICAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES The Corporation outlined its critical accounting policies in its Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on February 25, 2008.

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Except as indicated, the following comparative analysis in the Results of Operations section of this Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations reflects results from continuing operations and is based on net sales and cost of sales.

Gross margin as a percentage of net sales and operating margin as a percentage of net sales represent non-GAAP measures. The Corporation presents these ratios calculated based on net sales, as it is consistent with the basis by which management reviews the Corporation's operating results. Further, management believes it is consistent with the basis by which investors analyze the Corporation's operating results given that freight and delivery revenues and costs represent pass-throughs and have no profit mark-up. Gross margin and operating margin calculated as percentages of total revenues represent the most directly comparable financial measures calculated in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP"). The following tables present the calculations of gross margin and operating margin for the three months ended March 31, 2008 and 2007 in accordance with GAAP and reconciliations of the ratios as percentages of total revenues to percentages of net sales (dollars in thousands):

Page 16 of 36

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

First Quarter Ended March 31, 2008 (Continued)

Gross Margin in Accordance with GAAP

	Three Months Ended March 31,	
	2008	
Gross profit	\$ 75,212	\$ 94,196
	 -	
Total revenues	\$453,934	\$459,675
Gross margin	16.6%	20.5%
Gross Margin Excluding Freight and Delivery Revenues		
	Three Mont March	
	2008	2007
Gross profit	\$ 75,212	\$ 94,196
		
Total revenues	\$453,934	\$459,675
Less: Freight and delivery revenues	(55,377)	(47,363)
Net sales	\$398,557	\$412,312
Gross margin excluding freight and delivery revenues	18.9%	22.8%
Operating Margin in Accordance with GAAP		
	Three Mont	he Endod
	March	31,
Earnings from operations	2008 \$ 42,931	\$ 58,211
Earnings from operations	\$ 42,931	\$ 30,211
Total revenues	¢ 452 024	\$459,675
Total revenues	\$453,934	\$459,675
Operating margin	9.5%	12.7%
Page 17 of 36		

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

First Quarter Ended March 31, 2008 (Continued)

Operating Margin Excluding Freight and Delivery Revenues

	Three Mont March	
	2008	2007
Earnings from operations	\$ 42,931	\$ 58,211
Total revenues	\$453,934	\$459,675
Less: Freight and delivery revenues	(55,377)	(47,363)
Net sales	\$398,557	\$412,312
Operating margin excluding freight and delivery revenues	10.8%	14.1%

Quarter Ended March 31

Notable items for the quarter ended March 31, 2008 included:

- Net sales of \$398.6 million, down 3% compared with the prior-year quarter
- Heritage aggregates product line pricing up 3.7%, volume down 8.4%
- · Record Specialty Products' earnings from operations up 23% from the prior-year quarter
- Earnings per diluted share of \$0.50 compared with \$0.73 for the prior-year quarter
- Operating cash flow increased 53% compared with the prior-year quarter
- · Completion of two small acquisitions during the quarter plus six quarry acquisitions from Vulcan Materials Company in April 2008

Page 18 of 36

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

First Quarter Ended March 31, 2008 (Continued)

The following table presents net sales, gross profit, selling, general and administrative expenses and earnings (loss) from operations data for the Corporation and its reportable segments for the three months ended March 31, 2008 and 2007. In each case, the data is stated as a percentage of net sales of the Corporation or the relevant segment, as the case may be.

Earnings from operations include research and development expense and other operating income and expenses, net. Research and development expense for the Corporation was \$0.2 million for the quarters ended March 31, 2008 and 2007. Consolidated other operating income and expenses, net, was income of \$5.6 million and \$2.5 million for the quarters ended March 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

	Three Months Ended March 31,			
	2008		200	
	Amount	% of <u>Net Sales</u> (Dollars in	Amount_ Thousands)	% of Net Sales
Net sales:			,	
Mideast Group	\$ 118,674		\$137,273	
Southeast Group	103,160		111,647	
West Group	133,826		124,860	
Total Aggregates Business	355,660	100.0	373,780	100.0
Specialty Products	42,897	100.0	38,532	100.0
Total	\$398,557	100.0	\$412,312	100.0
Gross profit:				
Mideast Group	\$ 37,397		\$ 51,358	
Southeast Group	15,885		27,137	
West Group	12,176		8,725	
Total Aggregates Business	65,458	18.4	87,220	23.3
Specialty Products	11,748	27.4	10,187	26.4
Corporate	(1,994)		(3,211)	20.4
Total	\$ 75,212	18.9	\$ 94,196	22.8
				
Selling, general & administrative expenses:				
Mideast Group	\$ 11,318		\$ 11,531	
Southeast Group	6,510		6,267	
West Group	11,294		11,418	
Total Aggregates Business	29,122	8.2	29,216	7.8
Specialty Products	2,518	5.9	2,687	7.0
Corporate	6,056	_	6,370	_
Total	\$ 37,696	9.5	\$ 38,273	9.3

Page 19 of 36

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

First Quarter Ended March 31, 2008 (Continued)

	Three Months Ended March 31,			
	2008	2008		7
	Amount	% of Net Sales	Amount	% of Net Sales
		(Dollars in '	Thousands)	
Earnings (Loss) from operations:				
Mideast Group	\$ 32,106		\$ 40,819	
Southeast Group	9,490		21,183	
West Group	1,853		(1,270)	
Total Aggregates Business	43,449	12.2	60,732	16.2
Specialty Products	9,077	21.2	7,377	19.1
Corporate	(9,595)		(9,898)	
Total	\$ 42,931	10.8	\$ 58,211	14.1

Net sales for the Aggregates business for the 2008 first quarter were \$355.7 million, a 4.8% decline compared with 2007 first-quarter sales of \$373.8 million. Heritage aggregates product line pricing increased 3.7%. The rate of pricing growth in the aggregates product line was negatively affected by 260 basis points as a result of the expected heavier-than-usual geographic mix in lower-price areas in the West. Heritage aggregates product line volumes decreased 8.4% in the first quarter 2008 as a result of winter weather patterns and a delay in the start of the construction season, particularly in the Mideast and Southeast Groups. Management expects pricing to improve for the remainder of the year as the Aggregates business experiences a more normal geographic volume distribution. Disciplined focus on controlling operating costs allowed the Aggregates business to effectively offset fixed cost pressure created by declining volumes and the significant increase in the price of diesel fuel. Diesel fuel costs increased \$6.2 million, or 35%, as compared with the first quarter of 2007, and reduced diluted earnings per share by \$0.09.

The West Group carried its momentum from the end of 2007 into the first quarter of 2008 with net sales of \$133.8 million, an increase of 7.2%. The West Group's results were driven by an 8.5% increase in heritage aggregates product line volume resulting from continued strength in many of the markets in both Texas and Iowa. The Mideast and Southeast Groups experienced significant volume declines, driven primarily by winter weather, a delayed spring construction season and diminished infrastructure spending in the Carolinas. However, pricing growth held up nicely in these areas with a nearly 13% increase in pricing in the Mideast Group and nearly 5% in the Southeast Group.

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

First Quarter Ended March 31, 2008 (Continued)

The following tables present volume and pricing data and shipments data for the aggregates product line. Heritage aggregates operations exclude volume and pricing data for acquisitions that were not included in prior-year operations for the comparable period and divestitures.

		Months Ended rch 31, 2008
	Volume	Pricing
Volume/Pricing Variance (1)		
Heritage Aggregates Product Line (2):		
Mideast Group	(23.4%)	12.9%
Southeast Group	(11.3%)	4.6%
West Group	8.5%	(0.3%)
Heritage Aggregates Operations	(8.4%)	3.7%
Aggregates Product Line (3)	(8.9%)	3.7%
	Ma 2008	onths Ended arch 31, 2007 thousands)
Shipments		
Heritage Aggregates Product Line (2):		
Mideast Group	9,740	12,723
Southeast Group	9,068	10,221
West Group	14,157	13,048
Heritage Aggregates Operations	32,965	35,992
Acquisitions	93	4
Divestitures(4)	9	284
Aggregates Product Line (3)	33,067	36,280

- (1) Volume/pricing variances reflect the percentage increase/(decrease) from the comparable period in the prior year.
- (2) Heritage Aggregates Product Line excludes volume and pricing data for acquisitions that have not been included in prior-year operations for the comparable period and divestitures.
- (3) Aggregates Product Line includes all acquisitions from the date of acquisition and divestitures through the date of disposal.
- (4) Divestitures include the tons related to divested aggregates product line operations up to the date of divestiture.

The Aggregates business is significantly affected by seasonal changes and other weather-related conditions. Aggregates production and shipment levels coincide with general construction activity levels, most of which occurs in the spring, summer and fall. Thus, production and shipment levels vary by quarter. Operations concentrated in the northern United States generally experience more severe winter weather conditions than operations in the Southeast and Southwest. Excessive rainfall, and conversely excessive drought, can also jeopardize shipments, production and profitability. Because of the potentially significant impact of weather on the Corporation's operations, first quarter results are not indicative of expected performance for other interim periods or the full year.

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS First Quarter Ended March 31, 2008 (Continued)

The Specialty Products segment, which includes magnesia chemicals, dolomitic lime and targeted activity in structural composites, contributed record first quarter performance, with an 11% increase in net sales and a 210-basis-point improvement in operating margin excluding freight and delivery revenues. Increased sales of magnesia chemical products and dolomitic lime contributed to these excellent results. Specialty Products' net sales were \$42.9 million for the first quarter 2008 compared with \$38.5 million for the prior-year period. Earnings from operations for the quarter were \$9.1 million compared with \$7.4 million in the year-earlier period.

Selling, general and administrative expenses for the quarter ended March 31, 2008 were \$37.7 million versus \$38.3 million in the 2007 period. Selling, general and administrative expenses decreased 1.5% for the quarter as the focus on cost control extended to all aspects of the business.

Among other items, other operating income and expenses, net, includes gains and losses on the sale of assets; gains and losses related to certain accounts receivable; rental, royalty and services income; and the accretion and depreciation expenses related to Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 143, *Accounting for Asset Retirement Obligations*. For the first quarter, consolidated other operating income and expenses, net, was income of \$5.6 million in 2008 compared with \$2.5 million in 2007, primarily as a result of a \$5.4 million gain on the sale of land in 2008 for the Mideast Group.

Consolidated interest expense was \$15.8 million for the first quarter 2008 as compared with \$11.2 million for the prior-year quarter. The increase primarily resulted from interest for the 6.25% Senior Notes and Floating Rate Senior Notes issued in April 2007, as well as other short-term borrowings.

In addition to other offsetting amounts, other nonoperating income and expenses, net, are comprised generally of interest income, net equity earnings from nonconsolidated investments and eliminations of minority interests for consolidated non-wholly owned subsidiaries. Consolidated other nonoperating income and expenses, net, for the quarter ended March 31, was income of \$0.9 million in 2008 compared with income of \$2.7 million in 2007, primarily as a result of higher earnings from consolidated subsidiaries which increased the expense for the elimination of minority interests in 2008. Additionally, lower earnings on nonconsolidated investments contributed to the decrease.

The effective tax rate for continuing operations was 24.4% for the quarter compared with 33.8% in the 2007 period. The decrease in the effective tax rate is primarily the result of discrete items related to effectively settling agreed upon issues from the Internal Revenue Service examination that covered the 2004 and 2005 tax years. Discrete items contributed \$0.05 per diluted share to first quarter 2008 earnings. Management expects the effective tax rate for the full year 2008 to be approximately 31%.

Page 22 of 36

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS First Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

(Continued)

LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES Net cash provided by operating activities during the three months ended March 31, 2008 was \$75.2 million compared with \$49.1 million in the comparable period of 2007. Operating cash flow is generally from net earnings, before deducting depreciation, depletion and amortization, offset by working capital requirements. Net cash provided by operating activities for the first three months of 2008 as compared with the year-earlier period reflects decreased accounts receivable as a result of lower sales, a decline in the rate of inventory build as the Corporation managed production and inventory levels, lower amounts paid for income tax obligations as a result of decreased pretax earnings during the quarter and decreased tax benefits from stock option exercise activity, partially offset by lower net earnings before depreciation, depletion and amortization.

Depreciation, depletion and amortization was as follows (dollars in millions):

		Months Ended
		March 31,
	2008	2007
Depreciation	\$ 37.5	\$ 34.4
Depletion	0.7	0.9
Amortization	0.7	0.7
	\$ 38.9	\$ 36.0

The seasonal nature of the construction aggregates business impacts quarterly operating cash flow when compared with the year. Full year 2007 net cash provided by operating activities was \$395.6 million, compared with \$49.1 million for the first three months of 2007.

First quarter capital expenditures, exclusive of acquisitions, were \$85.4 million in 2008 and \$49.9 million in 2007. Capital expenditures during the first three months of 2008 included work on several major plant expansion and efficiency projects. Comparable full-year capital expenditures were \$264.9 million in 2007. Full-year capital spending is expected to approximate \$240 million for 2008, including the Hunt Martin joint venture and exclusive of acquisitions.

Page 23 of 36

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS First Quarter Ended March 31, 2008 (Continued)

During the first three months of 2008 and 2007, the Corporation paid \$19.0 million and \$12.0 million, respectively, for acquisitions. In February 2008, the Corporation acquired assets of the Specialty Magnesia Division of Morton International, Inc. (the "Morton acquisition"), relating to the ElastoMag® product. ElastoMag® is a well-established specialty product listed in formulary books published by rubber and plastic resin producers and is widely used in rubber compounds like neoprene where it inhibits premature hardening of the rubber components in the molding process. The Morton acquisition provides the Corporation's Specialty Products segment increased opportunity to grow its magnesia chemical product line, consolidate its rubber/plastics grades business in Manistee, Michigan, and expand its production of magnesia in Woodville, Ohio. Additionally, in March 2008, the Corporation acquired a granite quarry near Asheboro, North Carolina that contains approximately 40 million tons of reserves and will enable the Aggregates business to provide a full range of quality products to customers in the area. During first quarter 2007, the Corporation acquired 3 ready mixed concrete plants in Texas and a sand and gravel operation in Oklahoma.

On April 11, 2008, the Corporation acquired six quarry locations in Georgia and Tennessee from Vulcan Materials Company ("Vulcan"). In addition to a \$192,000,000 cash payment, which was partially funded with proceeds from commercial paper borrowings, the Corporation divested to Vulcan its only California quarry located in Oroville, an idle facility north of San Antonio, Texas, and land in Henderson, North Carolina, formerly leased to Vulcan. As part of the transaction, the Corporation also acquired a land parcel previously leased from Vulcan at its Three Rivers Quarry near Paducah, Kentucky.

The Corporation can purchase its common stock through open-market purchases pursuant to authority granted by its Board of Directors. The Corporation did not repurchase any shares of common stock during the quarter ended March 31, 2008. However, \$24.0 million in cash was used during the first quarter 2008 to settle common stock repurchases made as of December 31, 2007. During the three months ended March 31, 2007, the Corporation repurchased 2,335,000 shares at an aggregate cost of \$302.0 million. At March 31, 2008, 5,042,000 shares of common stock were remaining under the Corporation's repurchase authorization.

In September 2006, the Corporation entered into two forward starting interest rate swap agreements (the "Swap Agreements") related to \$150 million of the Corporation's anticipated refinancing of its \$200 million 5.875% Notes due in 2008. The change in fair value of the Swap Agreements, net of income taxes, is recorded directly in shareholders' equity as other comprehensive earnings/loss. At March 31, 2008, the fair value of the Swap Agreements was a liability of \$13.8 million and was included in other current liabilities in the Corporation's consolidated balance sheet. Other comprehensive earnings/loss for the three months ended March 31, 2008 included a loss of \$3.9 million, net of tax, for the change in fair value of the Swap Agreements.

Page 24 of 36

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS First Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

(Continued)

In connection with the issuance of \$300 million of 6.6% Senior Notes due in 2018 (discussed more fully on page 26), on April 16, 2008, the Corporation unwound its Swap Agreements and made a cash payment of \$11,136,000, which represented the fair value of the Swap Agreements on the date of termination. The accumulated other comprehensive loss at the date of termination will be recognized in earnings over the life of the new Notes.

The Corporation's five-year revolving credit agreement (the "Credit Agreement") contains a leverage ratio covenant that requires the Corporation's ratio of consolidated debt to consolidated earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation, depletion and amortization (EBITDA), as defined, for the trailing twelve months (the "Ratio") to not exceed 2.75 to 1.00 as of the end of any fiscal quarter. Furthermore, the covenant allows the Ratio to exclude debt incurred in connection with an acquisition for a period of 180 days, provided that the Ratio does not exceed 3.25 to 1.00. The Ratio is calculated as total long-term debt divided by consolidated EBITDA, as defined, for the trailing twelve months. Consolidated EBITDA is generally defined as earnings before interest expense, income tax expense, and depreciation, depletion and amortization expense for continuing operations. Additionally, stock-based compensation expense is added back and interest income is deducted in the calculation of consolidated EBITDA. Certain other nonrecurring items and noncash items, if they occur, can affect the calculation of consolidated EBITDA. At March 31, 2008, the Corporation's ratio of consolidated debt to consolidated EBITDA, as defined, for the trailing twelve month EBITDA was 2.02 and was calculated as follows (dollars in thousands):

	Apr	e Month Period ril 1, 2007 to rch 31, 2008
Earnings from continuing operations	\$	250,759
Add back:		
Interest expense		65,530
Income tax expense		106,100
Depreciation, depletion and amortization expense		151,452
Stock-based compensation expense		19,954
Deduct:		
Interest income		(2,074)
Consolidated EBITDA, as defined	\$	591,721
Consolidated debt at March 31, 2008	\$	1,194,260
Consolidated debt to consolidated EBITDA, as defined, at March 31, 2008 for the trailing twelve month EBITDA		2.02

Page 25 of 36

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS First Quarter Ended March 31, 2008 (Continued)

The management team and Board of Directors have focused on establishing prudent leverage targets that provide for value creation through strong operational performance, continued investment in internal growth opportunities, financial flexibility to support opportunistic and strategic acquisitions and a return of cash to shareholders through sustainable dividends and share repurchase programs while maintaining a solid investment grade rating. Given these parameters, in the ordinary course of business and absent any future debt incurred in connection with an acquisition, the Corporation expects to manage its leverage within a range of 2.0 to 2.5 times consolidated debt to consolidated earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation, depletion and amortization (EBITDA), as defined by the underlying credit agreement.

On April 10, 2008, the Corporation amended its unsecured \$250 million Credit Agreement to add another class of loan commitments, which had the effect of increasing the borrowing base under the Credit Agreement by \$75 million. Borrowings under the Credit Agreement are unsecured and may be used for general corporate purposes, including to support the Corporation's commercial paper program. The Credit Agreement expires on June 30, 2012.

During April 2008, the Corporation borrowed an additional \$50 million of money market notes at an interest rate of 3.22%. The money market notes mature on May 8, 2008.

On April 21, 2008, the Corporation completed the issuance of \$300 million of 6.6% Senior Notes due in 2018 (the "6.6% Senior Notes"). The 6.6% Senior Notes may be redeemed in whole or in part prior to their maturity at a make whole redemption price. Upon a change of control repurchase event and a below investment grade credit rating, the Corporation will be required to make an offer to repurchase all outstanding 6.6% Senior Notes at a price in cash equal to 101% of the principal amount of the 6.6% Senior Notes, plus any accrued and unpaid interest to, but not including, the purchase date. The 6.6% Senior Notes, which are unsecured, were used to repay the Corporation's outstanding commercial paper obligations (approximately \$254 million outstanding at April 11, 2008) and other short-term loans.

Page 26 of 36

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

First Quarter Ended March 31, 2008 (Continued)

The Corporation's long-term debt at April 30 was as follows:

	2008	2007
	(Dollars in	Thousands)
6.875% Notes, due 2011	\$ 249,870	\$ 249,839
5.875% Notes, due 2008	201,324	203,516
6.9% Notes, due 2007	_	124,998
7% Debentures, due 2025	124,337	124,318
6.25% Senior Notes, due 2037	247,804	247,778
Floating Rate Senior Notes, due 2010	224,475	224,212
6.6% Senior Notes, due 2018	297,842	_
Commercial paper	_	172,835
Short-term loans	100,000	31,829
Other notes	12,372	4,240
	1,458,024	1,383,565
Less current maturities	(305,052)	(331,730)
Total	\$1,152,972	\$1,051,835

The Corporation's ratio of consolidated debt to consolidated EBITDA, as defined, for the trailing twelve month EBITDA was nearly 2.3 at April 30, 2008 after the Corporation's issuance of Senior Notes and amendment of its Credit Agreement.

Based on prior performance and current expectations, the Corporation's management believes that cash flows from internally generated funds and its access to capital markets are expected to continue to be sufficient to provide the capital resources necessary to fund the operating needs of its existing businesses, cover debt service requirements, and allow for payment of dividends. However, the Corporation is exposed to risk from tightening credit markets, through the interest cost related to its \$225 million Floating Rate Senior Notes due in 2010 and the availability and interest cost related to its commercial paper program which is rated A-2 by Standard and Poor's and P-2 by Moody's. Commercial paper of \$81 million was outstanding at March 31, 2008. Refer also to "Risk to Earnings Expectations" disclosed in the Corporation's first-quarter results press release dated May 6, 2008.

The Corporation may be required to obtain additional levels of financing in order to fund certain strategic acquisitions, if any such opportunities arise. Currently, the Corporation's senior unsecured debt is rated BBB+ by Standard & Poor's and Baa1 by Moody's. The Corporation's commercial paper obligations are rated A-2 by Standard & Poor's and P-2 by Moody's. While management believes its credit ratings will remain at an investment-grade level, no assurance can be given that these ratings will remain at those levels.

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS First Quarter Ended March 31, 2008 (Continued)

ACCOUNTING CHANGES As discussed in Note 1 to the Consolidated Financial Statements, effective January 1, 2008, the Corporation partially adopted FAS 157.

TRENDS AND RISKS The Corporation outlined the risks associated with its business in its Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on February 25, 2008. Management continues to evaluate its exposure to all operating risks on an ongoing basis.

OUTLOOK 2008 Management continues to be positive in its outlook for 2008 even in this challenging economic environment. Aggregates customers are expected to have a solid backlog of large infrastructure and commercial construction projects that should support improved shipments in the second half of the year. The sharp increase in diesel fuel prices will provide an impetus for the implementation of more mid-year price increases than originally planned. Accordingly, management has increased its range for the rate of heritage aggregates price increases in 2008 to 6.0% to 8.0% and reaffirms its range for 2008 heritage aggregates volumes as up 1% to down 3%, both exclusive of acquisitions. The Corporation's lime and magnesia chemicals businesses are fully expected to deliver record levels of net sales and earnings. In this context, the Corporation reaffirms its range for 2008 net earnings per diluted share of \$6.25 to \$7.00.

OTHER MATTERS If you are interested in Martin Marietta Materials, Inc. stock, management recommends that, at a minimum, you read the Corporation's current Annual Report and Forms 10-K, 10-Q and 8-K reports to the SEC over the past year. The Corporation's recent proxy statement for the annual meeting of shareholders also contains important information. These and other materials that have been filed with the SEC are accessible through the Corporation's web site at www.martinmarietta.com and are also available at the SEC's web site at www.sec.gov. You may also write or call the Corporation's Corporate Secretary, who will provide copies of such reports.

Investors are cautioned that all statements in this Quarterly Report that relate to the future involve risks and uncertainties, and are based on assumptions that the Corporation believes in good faith are reasonable but which may be materially different from actual results. Forward-looking statements give the investor our expectations or forecasts of future events. You can identify these statements by the fact that they do not relate only to historical or current facts. They may use words such as "anticipate," "estimate," "expect," "project," "intend," "plan," "believe," and other words of similar meaning in connection with future events or future operating or financial performance. Any or all of our forward-looking statements here and in other publications may turn out to be wrong.

Page 28 of 36

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS First Quarter Ended March 31, 2008 (Continued)

Factors that the Corporation currently believes could cause actual results to differ materially from the forward-looking statements in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q include, but are not limited to, the level and timing of federal and state transportation funding, particularly in North Carolina, one of the Corporation's largest and most profitable states, and in South Carolina, the Corporation's 5th largest state as measured by 2007 Aggregates business' net sales; levels of construction spending in the markets the Corporation serves; the severity of a continued decline in the residential construction market and the impact, if any, on commercial construction; unfavorable weather conditions, including hurricane activity; the volatility of fuel costs, most notably diesel fuel, liquid asphalt and natural gas; continued increases in the cost of repair and supply parts; logistical issues and costs, notably barge availability on the Mississippi River system and the availability of railcars and locomotive power to move trains to supply the Corporation's Texas and Gulf Coast markets; continued strength in the steel industry markets served by the Corporation's dolomitic lime products; successful development and implementation of the structural composite technological process and commercialization of strategic products for specific market segments to generate earnings streams sufficient enough to support the recorded assets of the structural composites product line; and other risk factors listed from time to time found in the Corporation's filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Other factors besides those listed here may also adversely affect the Corporation and may be material to the Corporation. The Corporation assumes no obligation to update any forward-looking statements.

INVESTOR ACCESS TO COMPANY FILINGS Shareholders may obtain, without charge, a copy of Martin Marietta Materials' Annual Report on Form 10-K, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2007, by writing to:

Martin Marietta Materials, Inc. Attn: Corporate Secretary 2710 Wycliff Road Raleigh, North Carolina 27607-3033

Page 29 of 36

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS First Quarter Ended March 31, 2008 (Continued)

Additionally, Martin Marietta Materials' Annual Report, press releases and filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission, including Forms 10-K, 10-Q, 8-K and 11-K, can generally be accessed via the Corporation's web site. Filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission accessed via the web site are available through a link with the Electronic Data Gathering, Analysis, and Retrieval ("EDGAR") system. Accordingly, access to such filings is available upon EDGAR placing the related document in its database. Investor relations contact information is as follows:

Telephone: (919) 783-4540

Web site address: www.martinmarietta.com

Page 30 of 36

Table of Contents

MARTIN MARIETTA MATERIALS, INC. AND CONSOLIDATED SUBSIDIARIES FORM 10-Q

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk.

The Corporation's operations are highly dependent upon the interest rate-sensitive construction and steelmaking industries. Consequently, these marketplaces could experience lower levels of economic activity in an environment of rising interest rates or escalating costs.

The current credit environment has negatively affected the economy and management has considered the potential impact to the Corporation's business. Demand for aggregates products, particularly in the commercial and residential construction markets, could continue to decline if companies and consumers are unable to obtain financing for construction projects or if the economic slowdown causes delays or cancellations to capital projects. Additionally, the Corporation may experience difficulty placing its A-2/P-2 commercial paper. The Corporation experienced delays in placing 30-day commercial paper in August and September, 2007, but has not had placement problems since that time.

Demand in the residential construction market is affected by interest rates. Since December 31, 2007, the Federal Reserve Board cut the federal funds rate by 225 basis points to 2.0% in April, 2008. In addition to other factors that contributed to the rate cut, the Federal Open Market Committee stated that it saw a deepening of the housing contraction. The residential construction market accounted for approximately 12% of the Corporation's aggregates product line shipments in 2007.

Aside from these inherent risks from within its operations, the Corporation's earnings are affected also by changes in short-term interest rates, as a result of any temporary cash investments, including money market funds and overnight investments in Eurodollars; any outstanding commercial paper obligations; Floating Rate Senior Notes: defined benefit pension plans; and energy costs.

Commercial Paper Obligations. The Corporation has a \$325 million commercial paper program in which borrowings bear interest at a variable rate based on LIBOR. At March 31, 2008, commercial paper borrowings of \$81 million were outstanding. As commercial paper borrowings bear interest at a variable rate, the Corporation has interest rate risk. The effect of a hypothetical 100 basis point increase in interest rates on commercial paper borrowings of \$81 million would increase interest expense by \$0.8 million on an annual basis.

Floating Rate Senior Notes. The Corporation has \$225 million of Floating Rate Senior Notes that bear interest at a rate equal to the three-month LIBOR plus 0.15%. As the Floating Rate Senior Notes bear interest at a variable rate, the Corporation has interest rate risk. The effect of a hypothetical 100 basis point increase in interest rates on borrowings of \$225 million would increase interest expense by \$2.3 million on an annual basis.

Page 31 of 36

Table of Contents

MARTIN MARIETTA MATERIALS, INC. AND CONSOLIDATED SUBSIDIARIES FORM 10-O

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

Pension Expense. The Corporation's results of operations are affected by its pension expense. Assumptions that affect this expense include the discount rate and the expected long-term rate of return on assets. Therefore, the Corporation has interest rate risk associated with these factors. The impact of hypothetical changes in these assumptions on the Corporation's annual pension expense is discussed in the Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on February 25, 2008.

Energy Costs. Energy costs, including diesel fuel and natural gas, represent significant production costs for the Corporation. Increases in these costs generally are tied to energy sector inflation. In 2007, increases in these costs lowered earnings per diluted share by \$0.05. A hypothetical 10% change in the Corporation's energy prices in 2008 as compared with 2007, assuming constant volumes, would impact 2008 pretax earnings by approximately \$17.9 million.

Aggregate Risk for Interest Rates and Energy Sector Inflation. The pension expense for 2008 is calculated based on assumptions selected at December 31, 2007. Therefore, interest rate risk in 2008 is limited to the potential effect related to outstanding commercial paper and the Corporation's Floating Rate Senior Notes. Assuming outstanding commercial paper of \$81 million and Floating Rate Senior Notes of \$225 million, the impact of a hypothetical 100 basis point increase in interest rates would increase interest expense and decrease pretax earnings by \$3.1 million. Additionally, a 10% change in energy costs would impact annual pretax earnings by \$17.9 million.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

As of March 31, 2008, an evaluation was performed under the supervision and with the participation of the Corporation's management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, of the effectiveness of the design and the operation of the Corporation's disclosure controls and procedures. Based on that evaluation, the Corporation's management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, concluded that the Corporation's disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of March 31, 2008. There have been no significant changes in the Corporation's internal controls or in other factors that could significantly affect the internal controls subsequent to March 31, 2008.

Page 32 of 36

MARTIN MARIETTA MATERIALS, INC. AND CONSOLIDATED SUBSIDIARIES FORM 10-Q For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

PART II-OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings.

Reference is made to Part I. Item 3. Legal Proceedings of the Martin Marietta Materials, Inc. Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007.

Item 1A. Risk Factors.

Reference is made to Part I. Item 1A. Risk Factors and Forward-Looking Statements of the Martin Marietta Materials, Inc. Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds.

ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES

Period	Total Number of Shares Purchased	Average Price Paid per Share	Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Plans or Programs	Maximum Number of Shares that May Yet be Purchased Under the Plans or Programs
January 1, 2008 – January 31, 2008		\$—	_	5,041,871
February 1, 2008 – February 29, 2008	_	\$	_	5,041,871
March 1, 2008 – March 31, 2008	_	\$	_	5,041,871
Total		\$		5 041 871

The Corporation's initial stock repurchase program, which authorized the repurchase of 2.5 million shares of common stock, was announced in a press release dated May 6, 1994, and has been updated as appropriate. The program does not have an expiration date.

Page 33 of 36

Table of Contents

MARTIN MARIETTA MATERIALS, INC. AND CONSOLIDATED SUBSIDIARIES FORM 10-Q

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

PART II-OTHER INFORMATION (Continued)

Item 6. Exhibits.

Exhibit No.	Document
10.01	Amended and Restated \$325,000,000 Five-Year Credit Agreement dated as of April 10, 2008 among Martin Marietta Materials, Inc., the bank parties thereto and JP Morgan Chase Bank N.A., as Administrative Agent
31.01	Certification dated May 6, 2008 of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Securities and Exchange Act of 1934 rule 13a-14 as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
31.02	Certification dated May 6, 2008 of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Securities and Exchange Act of 1934 rule 13a-14 as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
32.01	Written Statement dated May 6, 2008 of Chief Executive Officer required by 18 U.S.C. 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
32.02	Written Statement dated May 6, 2008 of Chief Financial Officer required by 18 U.S.C. 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
	Page 34 of 36

Table of Contents

Date: May 6, 2008

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

MARTIN MARIETTA MATERIALS, INC. (Registrant)

By: /s/ Anne H. Lloyd

Anne H. Lloyd Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

Page 35 of 36

MARTIN MARIETTA MATERIALS, INC. AND CONSOLIDATED SUBSIDIARIES FORM 10-Q

For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2008

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit No.	Document	
10.01	Amended and Restated \$325,000,000 Five-Year Credit Agreement dated as of April 10, 2008 among Martin Marietta Materials, Inc., the bank parties thereto and JP Morgan Chase Bank N.A., as Administrative Agent	
31.01	Certification dated May 6, 2008 of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Securities and Exchange Act of 1934 rule 13a-14 as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002	
31.02	Certification dated May 6, 2008 of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Securities and Exchange Act of 1934 rule 13a-14 as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002	
32.01	Written Statement dated May 6, 2008 of Chief Executive Officer required by 18 U.S.C. 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002	
32.02	Written Statement dated May 6, 2008 of Chief Financial Officer required by 18 U.S.C. 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002	

Page 36 of 36

\$325,000,000

AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

dated as of April 10, 2008

among

MARTIN MARIETTA MATERIALS, INC.,

The LENDERS Listed Herein,

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as Administrative Agent,

and

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., BRANCH BANKING AND TRUST COMPANY, WACHOVIA BANK, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION and WELLS FARGO BANK, N.A.,

as Co-Syndication Agents

J.P. Morgan Securities Inc., *Lead Arranger and Sole Bookrunner*

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		PAGE
	ARTICLE 1	
	DEFINITIONS	
Section 1.01. <i>Definitions</i> Section 1.02. <i>Accounting Terms and Determinations</i> Section 1.03. <i>Types of Borrowings</i>		2 14 15
	ARTICLE 2 THE LOANS	
Section 2.01. Commitments to Lend; Extensions Section 2.02. Notice of Committed Borrowing Section 2.03. Competitive Bid Borrowings Section 2.04. Notice to Lenders; Funding of Loans Section 2.05. Registry; Notes Section 2.06. Maturity of Loans Section 2.07. Interest Rates Section 2.08. Mandatory Termination of Commitment Section 2.09. Optional Prepayments Section 2.10. General Provisions as to Payments Section 2.11. Fees Section 2.12. Reduction or Termination of Commitments Section 2.13. Method of Electing Interest Rates Section 2.14. Funding Losses Section 2.15. Computation of Interest and Fees Section 2.16. Letters of Credit Section 2.17. Increased Commitments; Additional Lenders		15 16 17 21 21 22 22 24 24 24 25 26 26 27 27 28
Section 2127, The reason Communicately, Familian 2014075		
	ARTICLE 3 CONDITIONS	
Section 3.01. <i>Effectiveness</i> Section 3.02. <i>Borrowings and Issuances of Letters of Credit</i>		34 34
	ARTICLE 4 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES	
Section 4.01. Corporate Existence and Power Section 4.02. Corporate Authorization; No Contravention Section 4.03. Binding Effect Section 4.04. Financial Information Section 4.05. Litigation Section 4.06. Taxes		35 35 36 36 36 36

Section 4.07. Margin Regulations	$\frac{P_{AGE}}{36}$
Section 4.08. Compliance with Laws	37
Section 4.09. Governmental Approvals	37
Section 4.10. Pari Passu Obligations	37
Section 4.11. No Defaults	37
Section 4.12. Full Disclosure	37
Section 4.13. ERISA	37
Section 4.14. Environmental Matters	38
Section 4.15. Regulatory Restrictions on Borrowing	38
ARTICLE 5	
Covenants	
Section 5.01. Information	38
Section 5.02. Payment of Obligations	40
Section 5.03. Insurance	40
Section 5.04. Maintenance of Existence	40
Section 5.05. Maintenance of Properties	40 40
Section 5.06. Compliance with Laws Section 5.07. Mergers, Consolidations and Sales of Assets	40
Section 5.08. Negative Pledge	42
Section 5.09. Leverage Ratio	43
Section 5.10. <i>Use of Loans</i>	44
Section 5.11. Investments	44
Section 5.12. Transactions with Affiliates	44
ARTICLE 6	
Defaults	
Section 6.01. Event of Default	45
Section 6.02. Cash Cover	47
ARTICLE 7	
The Administrative Agent	
Section 7.01. Appointment and Authorization	47
Section 7.02. Administrative Agent and Affiliates	48
Section 7.03. Action by Administrative Agent	48
Section 7.04. Consultation with Experts	48
Section 7.05. Liability of Administrative Agent	48
Section 7.06. Indemnification	49
Section 7.07. Credit Decision Section 7.08. Successor Administrative Agents	49 49
Section 7.09. Administrative Agent's Fees	50
Section 7.10. Other Agents	50
ii	

ADTICLE 0	PAGE
ARTICLE 8 Change in Circumstances	
Section 8.01. Increased Cost and Reduced Return; Capital Adequacy	50
Section 8.02. Substitute Rate	51
Section 8.03. Illegality	51
Section 8.04. Taxes on Payments	52
ARTICLE 9	
Miscellaneous	
Section 9.01. Termination of Commitment of a Lender; New Lenders	54
Section 9.02. Notices	55
Section 9.03. No Waivers	56
Section 9.04. Expenses; Indemnification	56
Section 9.05. Pro Rata Treatment	57
Section 9.06. Sharing of Set-offs	57
Section 9.07. Amendments and Waivers	57
Section 9.08. Successors and Assigns; Participations; Novation	58
Section 9.09. Visitation	61
Section 9.10. Collateral	61
Section 9.11. Reference Banks	61
Section 9.12. Governing Law; Submission to Jurisdiction	61
Section 9.13. Counterparts; Integration	62
Section 9.14. WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL	62
Section 9.15. Confidentiality	62
Section 9.16. USA Patriot Act	63
iii	

COMMITMENT SCHEDULE

SCHEDULE I Pricing SCHEDULE 5.11(c) Investments Related Businesses SCHEDULE 5.11(d)

EXHIBIT A Note

Competitive Bid Quote Request Invitation for Competitive Bid Quotes EXHIBIT B EXHIBIT C

Competitive Bid Quote [Reserved] EXHIBIT D

EXHIBIT E [Reserved] EXHIBIT F

Assignment and Assumption Agreement EXHIBIT G

EXHIBIT H Compliance Certificate EXHIBIT I Extension Agreement

AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

AGREEMENT dated as of April 10, 2008 among MARTIN MARIETTA MATERIALS, INC., the LENDERS listed on the signature pages hereof and JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as Administrative Agent, and BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., BRANCH BANKING AND TRUST COMPANY, WACHOVIA BANK, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION and WELLS FARGO BANK, N.A., as Co-Syndication Agents.

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, the parties hereto have heretofore entered into a Five-Year Credit Agreement dated as of June 30, 2005 (as heretofore amended, the "Existing Agreement");

WHEREAS, the Borrower (as this and other capitalized terms used below are defined in Section 1.01 hereof) has requested an increase in the Commitments in the amount of \$75,000,000;

WHEREAS, the Lenders having New Commitments hereunder are willing to provide such increase, but only at the increased pricing with respect thereto specified herein;

WHEREAS, in order to implement the foregoing, it is necessary to modify the Existing Agreement to provide for separate Classes of Commitments with different Lender participations and different pricing applicable thereto, so that the existing Commitments, and any Loans and Letters of Credit heretofore or hereafter borrowed or issued with respect thereto are designated herein as Old Commitments and Old Loans (with all Letters of Credit treated as utilization of the Old Commitments and all Competitive Bid Loans treated as part of the credit facility provided under the Old Commitments) while the \$75,000,000 increase in the Commitments is designated herein as New Commitments:

WHEREAS, the Old Commitments and the New Commitments vote as a single class hereunder, with the result that no voting or other rights of the Lenders having Old Commitments are affected hereby in any manner materially different from that which would result from an increase in the aggregate Commitments under the Existing Agreement without any further amendment to the Existing Agreement;

NOW, THEREFORE, the parties hereto agree to restate the Existing Agreement in its entirety to read as set forth below:

ARTICLE 1

DEFINITIONS

Section 1.01. Definitions. The following terms, as used herein and in any Exhibit or Schedule hereto, have the following meanings:

- "Absolute Rate Auction" means a solicitation of Competitive Bid Quotes setting forth Competitive Bid Absolute Rates pursuant to Section 2.03.
- "Additional Lender" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.17(b).
- "Administrative Agent" means JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., in its capacity as administrative Agent for the Lenders hereunder, and its successors in such capacity.
- "Administrative Questionnaire" means, with respect to each Lender, an administrative questionnaire in the form prepared by the Administrative Agent and submitted to the Administrative Agent with a copy to the Borrower duly completed by such Lender.
- "Affiliate" means (i) any Person that directly, or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, controls the Borrower (a "Controlling Person") or (ii) any Person (other than the Borrower or a Subsidiary) which is controlled by or is under common control with a Controlling Person. As used herein, the term "control" means possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to vote 10% or more of any class of voting securities of a Person or to direct or cause the direction of the management or policies of a Person, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise.
 - "Agents" means the Administrative Agent and the Co-Syndication Agents.
- "Agreement" means the Existing Agreement, as amended by this Amended Agreement, and as the same may be further amended from time to time after the date hereof.
 - "Amended Agreement" means this Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated as of April 10, 2008.
- "Applicable Lending Office" means, with respect to any Lender, (i) in the case of its Base Rate Loans, its Domestic Lending Office, (ii) in the case of its Euro-Dollar Loans, its Euro-Dollar Lending Office and (iii) in the case of its Competitive Bid Loans, its Competitive Bid Lending Office.
 - "Assignee" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.08(c).

- "Assignment and Assumption Agreement" means an agreement, substantially in the form of Exhibit G hereto, under which an interest of a Lender hereunder is transferred to an Assignee pursuant to Section 9.08(c) hereof.
- "Base Rate" means, for any day, a rate per annum equal to the higher of (i) the Prime Rate for such day or (ii) the sum of 1/2 of 1% plus the Federal Funds Rate for such day, each change in the Base Rate to become effective on the day on which such change occurs.
- "Base Rate Loan" means a Committed Loan which bears interest at the Base Rate pursuant to the applicable Notice of Committed Borrowing or Notice of Interest Rate Election or the provisions of Section 2.16(c)(ii) or Article 8.
 - "Borrower" means Martin Marietta Materials, Inc., a North Carolina corporation.
- "Change in Law" means, for purposes of Section 8.01 and Section 8.03, the adoption of any applicable law, rule or regulation, or any change therein, or any change in the interpretation or administration thereof by any governmental authority, central bank or comparable agency charged with the interpretation or administration thereof, or compliance by any Lender with any request or directive (whether or not having the force of law) of any such authority, central bank or comparable agency.
 - "Class" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.03.
 - "Commitment" means any Old Commitment or New Commitment, and "Commitments" means any or all of the foregoing, as the context may require.
 - "Commitment Schedule" means the Commitment Schedule attached hereto.
- "Committed Loan" means a loan made by a Lender pursuant to Section 2.01; *provided* that, if any such loan or loans (or portions thereof) are combined or subdivided pursuant to a Notice of Interest Rate Election, the term Committed Loan shall refer to the combined principal amount resulting from such combination or to each of the separate principal amounts resulting from such subdivision, as the case may be.
 - "Competitive Bid Absolute Rate" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.03(d).
 - "Competitive Bid Absolute Rate Loan" means a loan to be made by a Lender pursuant to an Absolute Rate Auction.
- "Competitive Bid Lending Office" means, as to each Lender, its Domestic Lending Office or such other office, branch or affiliate of such Lender as it may hereafter designate as its Competitive Bid Lending Office by notice to

the Borrower and the Administrative Agent; *provided* that any Lender may from time to time by notice to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent designate separate Competitive Bid Lending Offices for its Competitive Bid LIBOR Loans, on the one hand, and its Competitive Bid Absolute Rate Loans, on the other hand, in which case all references herein to the Competitive Bid Lending Office of such Lender shall be deemed to refer to either or both of such offices, as the context may require.

"Competitive Bid LIBOR Loan" means a loan to be made by a Lender pursuant to a LIBOR Auction (including such a loan bearing interest at the Base Rate pursuant to Section 8.03).

"Competitive Bid Loan" means a Competitive Bid LIBOR Loan or a Competitive Bid Absolute Rate Loan.

"Competitive Bid Margin" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.03(d)(ii)(C).

"Competitive Bid Quote" means an offer by a Lender, in substantially the form of Exhibit D hereto, to make a Competitive Bid Loan in accordance with Section 2.03.

"Competitive Bid Quote Request" means the notice, in substantially the form of Exhibit B hereto, to be delivered by the Borrower in accordance with Section 2.03 in requesting Competitive Bid Quotes.

"Consolidated Debt" means at any date the Debt of the Borrower and its Consolidated Subsidiaries, determined on a consolidated basis as of such date.

"Consolidated EBITDA" means, for any period, net income (or net loss) (before discontinued operations) plus the sum of (a) consolidated interest expense, (b) income tax expense, (c) depreciation expense, (d) amortization expense, (e) depletion expense, (f) stock based compensation expense and (g) any non-cash losses or expenses from any unusual, extraordinary or otherwise non-recurring items as reasonably determined by the Borrower, and minus (x) consolidated interest income and (y) the sum of the amounts for such period of any income tax benefits and any income or gains from any unusual, extraordinary or otherwise non-recurring items as reasonably determined by the Borrower, in each case determined on a consolidated basis for the Borrower and its Subsidiaries in accordance with GAAP and in the case of items (a) through (g) and items (x) and (y), to the extent such amounts were included in the calculation of net income. For the purpose of calculating Consolidated EBITDA for any period, if during such period the Borrower or any Subsidiary shall have made an acquisition or a disposition, Consolidated EBITDA for such period shall be calculated after giving pro forma effect thereto as if such acquisition or disposition, as the case may be, occurred on the first day of such period.

"Consolidated Net Worth" means at any date the consolidated shareholders' equity of the Borrower and its Consolidated Subsidiaries which would be reported on the consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower as total shareholders' equity, determined as of such date.

"Consolidated Subsidiary" means at any date any Subsidiary or other entity the accounts of which would be consolidated with the Borrower in its consolidated financial statements if such statements were prepared as of such date.

"Co-Syndication Agents" means Bank of America, N.A., Branch Banking and Trust Company, Wachovia Bank, National Association and Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., and "Co-Syndication Agent" means any of them, in their capacity as co-syndication agents in respect of this Agreement.

"Credit Exposure" means, with respect to any Lender and any Class at any time, (i) the amount of its Commitment of such Class (whether used or unused) at such time or (ii) if the Commitments of such Class have terminated in their entirety, the sum of the aggregate principal amount of its Loans of such Class at such time (if any) plus its Letter of Credit Liabilities of such Class at such time (if any).

"Debt" of any Person means at any date, without duplication, (i) all obligations of such Person for borrowed money, (ii) all obligations of such Person evidenced by bonds, debentures, notes or other similar instruments, (iii) all obligations of such Person to pay the deferred purchase price of property, except trade accounts payable arising in the ordinary course of business, (iv) all obligations of such Person as lessee which are capitalized in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, (v) all non-contingent obligations of such Person to reimburse any bank or other Person in respect of amounts paid under a letter of credit, banker's acceptance, bank guarantee or similar instrument which remain unpaid for two Business Days, (vi) all Debt secured by a Lien on any asset of such Person, whether or not such Debt is otherwise an obligation of such Person provided that the amount of such Debt which is not otherwise an obligation of such Person shall be deemed to be the fair market value of such asset and (vii) all Debt of others guaranteed by such Person.

"Default" means any condition or event which constitutes an Event of Default or which with the giving of notice or lapse of time or both would, unless cured or waived, become an Event of Default.

"Derivatives Obligations" of any Person means all obligations of such Person in respect of any rate swap transaction, basis swap, forward rate transaction, commodity swap, commodity option, equity or equity index swap, equity or equity index option, bond option, interest rate option, foreign exchange transaction, cap transaction, floor transaction, collar transaction, currency swap transaction, cross-currency rate swap transaction, currency option or any other

similar transaction (including any option with respect to any of the foregoing transactions) or any combination of the foregoing transactions.

"Dollars" or "\$" means lawful currency of the United States.

"Domestic Business Day" means any day except a Saturday, Sunday or other day on which commercial banks in New York City are authorized by law to close.

"Domestic Lending Office" means, as to each Lender, its office located at its address set forth in its Administrative Questionnaire (or identified in its Administrative Questionnaire as its Domestic Lending Office) or such other office as such Lender may hereafter designate as its Domestic Lending Office by notice to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent.

"Effective Date" means the date this Amended Agreement becomes effective in accordance with Section 3.01.

"Eligible Institution" means any commercial bank having total assets in excess of \$3,000,000,000 (or the equivalent amount in the local currency of such bank) as determined by the Administrative Agent based on its most recent publicly available financial statements of such bank.

"Environmental Laws" means any and all applicable federal, state and local statutes, regulations, ordinances, rules, administrative orders, consent decrees, permits, concessions, grants, franchises, licenses, agreements or other governmental restrictions relating to the environment or to emissions, discharges or releases of pollutants, contaminants, hazardous substances, or hazardous wastes into the environment including, without limitation, ambient air, surface water, ground water, or land, or otherwise relating to the manufacture, processing, distribution, use, treatment, storage, disposal, transport or handling of pollutants, contaminants, hazardous substances, or hazardous wastes.

"ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended, or any successor statute.

ERISA Group" means the Borrower and all members of a controlled group of corporations and all trades or businesses (whether or not incorporated) under common control that, together with the Borrower, are treated as a single employer under Section 4001(a)(14) of ERISA.

"Euro-Dollar Business Day" means any Domestic Business Day on which commercial banks are open for international business (including dealings in dollar deposits) in London.

"Euro-Dollar Loan" means any Committed Loan in respect of which interest is to be computed on the basis of a Euro-Dollar Rate.

"Euro-Dollar Lending Office" means, as to each Lender, its office, branch or affiliate located at its address set forth in its Administrative Questionnaire (or identified in its Administrative Questionnaire as its Euro-Dollar Lending Office) or such other office, branch or affiliate of such Lender as it may hereafter designate as its Euro-Dollar Lending Office by notice to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent.

"Euro-Dollar Margin" means the percentage determined for the applicable Class in accordance with the Pricing Schedule.

"Euro-Dollar Rate" means a rate of interest determined pursuant to Section 2.07(b) on the basis of an London Interbank Offered Rate.

"Event of Default" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.01.

"Exchange Act" means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

"Existing Agreement" has the meaning set forth in the recitals hereto.

"Federal Funds Rate" means, for any day, the rate per annum (rounded upward, if necessary, to the nearest 1/100th of 1%) equal to the weighted average of the rates on overnight Federal funds transactions with members of the Federal Reserve System arranged by Federal funds brokers on such day, as published by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York on the Domestic Business Day next succeeding such day, *provided* that (i) if such day is not a Domestic Business Day, the Federal Funds Rate for such day shall be such rate on such transactions on the next preceding Domestic Business Day as so published on the next succeeding Domestic Business Day, and (ii) if no such rate is so published on such next succeeding Domestic Business Day, the Federal Funds Rate for such day shall be the average rate quoted to the Administrative Agent on such day on such transactions as determined by the Administrative Agent.

"Fixed Rate Loans" means Euro-Dollar Loans or Competitive Bid Loans (excluding Competitive Bid LIBOR Loans bearing interest at the Base Rate pursuant to Section 8.03) or both.

"Governmental Authority" means any nation or government, any state or other political subdivision thereof, any central bank (or similar monetary or regulatory authority) thereof, any entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, regulatory or administrative functions of or pertaining to government and any corporation or other entity owned or controlled, through stock or capital ownership or otherwise, by any of the foregoing.

"Group of Loans" means at any time a group of Loans consisting of (i) all Committed Loans of the same Class which are Base Rate Loans at such time or (ii) all Euro-Dollar Loans of the same Class having the same Interest Period at such time, *provided* that, if a Committed Loan of any particular Lender is

converted to or made as a Base Rate Loan pursuant to Article 8, such Loan shall be included in the same Group or Groups of Loans from time to time as it would have been in if it had not been so converted or made.

"Interest Period" means:

- (1) with respect to each Euro-Dollar Loan, the period commencing on the date of borrowing specified in the applicable Notice of Borrowing or on the date specified in the applicable Notice of Interest Rate Election and ending one, two, three or six months thereafter, as the Borrower may elect in the applicable notice; *provided* that:
 - (a) any Interest Period which would otherwise end on a day which is not a Euro-Dollar Business Day shall be extended to the next succeeding Euro-Dollar Business Day unless such Euro-Dollar Business Day falls in another calendar month, in which case such Interest Period shall end on the next preceding Euro-Dollar Business Day; and
 - (b) any Interest Period which begins on the last Euro-Dollar Business Day of a calendar month (or on a day for which there is no numerically corresponding day in the calendar month at the end of such Interest Period) shall, subject to the further proviso below, end on the last Euro-Dollar Business Day of a calendar month;
- (2) with respect to each Competitive Bid LIBOR Loan, the period commencing on the date of borrowing specified in the applicable Notice of Borrowing and ending such whole number of months thereafter as the Borrower may elect in accordance with Section 2.03; *provided* that:
 - (a) any Interest Period which would otherwise end on a day which is not a Euro-Dollar Business Day shall be extended to the next succeeding Euro-Dollar Business Day unless such Euro-Dollar Business Day falls in another calendar month, in which case such Interest Period shall end on the next preceding Euro-Dollar Business Day; and
 - (b) any Interest Period which begins on the last Euro-Dollar Business Day of a calendar month (or on a day for which there is no numerically corresponding day in the calendar month at the end of such Interest Period) shall, subject to the further proviso below, end on the last Euro-Dollar Business Day of a calendar month;
 - (3) with respect to each Competitive Bid Absolute Rate Loan, the period commencing on the date of borrowing specified in the

applicable Notice of Borrowing and ending such number of days thereafter (but not less than seven days) as the Borrower may elect in accordance with Section 2.03; *provided* that any Interest Period which would otherwise end on a day which is not a Euro-Dollar Business Day shall be extended to the next succeeding Euro-Dollar Business Day; and

provided further that any Interest Period which would otherwise end after the Termination Date shall end on the Termination Date.

"Internal Revenue Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or any successor statute.

"Investment" means any investment in any Person, whether by means of share purchase, capital contribution, loan, guarantee, time deposit or otherwise (but not including any demand deposit).

"Invitation for Competitive Bid Quotes" means the notice substantially in the form of Exhibit C hereto to the Lenders in connection with the solicitation by the Borrower of Competitive Bid Quotes.

"Issuing Lender" means JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. and any other Lender that may agree to issue letters of credit hereunder pursuant to an instrument in form satisfactory to the Borrower, such Lender and the Administrative Agent, in each case in its capacity as issuer of a Letter of Credit hereunder. An Issuing Lender may, in its discretion, arrange for one or more Letters of Credit to be issued by affiliates of such Issuing Lender, in which case the term "Issuing Lender" shall include any such affiliate with respect to Letters of Credit issued by such affiliate.

"**Lender**" means (i) each Person listed as a Lender on the signature pages hereof, (ii) each Additional Lender or Assignee that becomes a Lender pursuant to either Section 2.17 or Section 9.08(c), and (iii) their respective successors.

"Letter of Credit" means a letter of credit to be issued hereunder by the Issuing Lender in accordance with Section 2.16.

"Letter of Credit Liabilities" means, for any Lender and at any time, such Lender's ratable participation in the sum of (x) the amounts then owing by the Borrower in respect of amounts drawn under Letters of Credit and (y) the aggregate amount then available for drawing under all Letters of Credit.

"Letter of Credit Termination Date" means the tenth day preceding the Termination Date.

"Leverage Ratio" means, at any date, the ratio of (a) Consolidated Debt at such date to (b) Consolidated EBITDA for the period of four consecutive fiscal

quarters most recently ended on or prior to such date, taken as one accounting period.

"LIBOR Auction" means a solicitation of Competitive Bid Quotes setting forth the Competitive Bid Margins based on the London Interbank Offered Rate pursuant to Section 2.03.

"Lien" means, with respect to any asset, any mortgage, lien, pledge, charge, security interest or encumbrance of any kind. For the purposes of this Agreement, the Borrower or any Subsidiary shall be deemed to own subject to a Lien any asset which it has acquired or holds subject to the interest of a vendor or lessor under any conditional sale agreement, capital lease or other title retention agreement relating to such asset.

"Loan" and "Loans" mean and include each and every Old Loan or New Loan.

"London Interbank Offered Rate" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.07(b).

"Material Adverse Effect" means a material adverse effect on (a) the ability of the Borrower to perform its obligations under this Agreement or any of the Notes, (b) the validity or enforceability of this Agreement or any of the Notes, (c) the rights and remedies of any Lender or the Administrative Agent under this Agreement or any of the Notes, or (d) the timely payment of the principal of or interest on the Loans or other amounts payable in connection therewith.

"Material Debt" means Debt (other than the Loans) of the Borrower and/or one or more of its Subsidiaries, arising in one or more related or unrelated transactions, in an aggregate principal or face amount exceeding \$50,000,000.

"Material Financial Obligations" means a principal or face amount of Debt and/or payment or collateralization obligations in respect of Derivatives Obligations of the Borrower and/or one or more of its Restricted Subsidiaries, arising in one or more related or unrelated transactions, exceeding in the aggregate \$50,000,000.

"Material Plan" means at any time a Plan or Plans having aggregate Unfunded Liabilities in excess of \$50,000,000.

"Multiemployer Plan" means at any time an employee pension benefit plan within the meaning of Section 4001(a)(3) of ERISA to which any member of the ERISA Group is then making or accruing an obligation to make contributions.

"New Commitment" means (i) with respect to each Lender listed on the Commitment Schedule, the amount set forth opposite the name of such Lender on the Commitment Schedule as its "New Commitment" and (ii) with respect to each

Additional Lender or Assignee which becomes a Lender pursuant to Section 2.17 or 9.08(c), the amount of the New Commitment (if any) thereby assumed by it, in each case as such amount may be changed from time to time pursuant to Section 2.09, 2.17 or 9.08(c).

"New Loan" and "New Loans" mean and include each and every Committed Loan made by a Lender under Section 2.01(b) of this Agreement.

"**Notes**" means promissory notes of the Borrower, substantially in the form of Exhibit A hereto, evidencing the obligation of the Borrower to repay the Loans, and "**Note**" means any one of such promissory notes issued hereunder.

"Notice of Borrowing" means a Notice of Committed Borrowing (as defined in Section 2.02) or a Notice of Competitive Bid Borrowing (as defined in Section 2.03(f).

"Notice of Interest Rate Election" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.13.

"Notice of Issuance" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.16(b).

"Officer's Certificate" means a certificate signed by an officer of the Borrower.

"Old Commitment" means (i) with respect to each Lender listed on the Commitment Schedule, the amount set forth opposite the name of such Lender on the Commitment Schedule as its "Old Commitment" and (ii) with respect to each Additional Lender or Assignee which becomes a Lender pursuant to Section 2.17 or 9.08(c), the amount of the Old Commitment (if any) thereby assumed by it, in each case as such amount may be changed from time to time pursuant to Section 2.09, 2.17 or 9.08(c).

"Old Loan" and "Old Loans" mean and include each and every Committed Loan made by a Lender under Section 2.01(a) of this Agreement and each and every Competitive Bid Loan made by a Lender.

"Other Taxes" has the meaning set forth in Section 8.04.

"Outstanding Committed Amount" means, as to any Lender and any Class at any time, the sum of (i) the aggregate principal amount of Committed Loans of such Class made by it which are outstanding at such time plus (ii) solely with reference to usage of the Old Commitments, the aggregate amount of its Letter of Credit Liabilities at such time.

"Parent" means, with respect to any Lender, any Person controlling such Lender.

"Participant" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.08(b).

"PBGC" means the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation or any entity succeeding to any or all of its functions under ERISA.

"Person" means any individual, firm, company, corporation, joint venture, joint-stock company, limited liability company or partnership, trust, unincorporated organization, government or state entity, or any association or partnership (whether or not having separate legal personality) of two or more of the foregoing.

"Plan" means at any time an employee pension benefit plan (other than a Multiemployer Plan) which is covered by Title IV of ERISA or subject to the minimum funding standards under Section 412 of the Internal Revenue Code and is maintained, or contributed to, by any member of the ERISA Group for employees of any member of the ERISA Group.

"Pricing Schedule" means the Schedule attached hereto identified as such.

"Prime Rate" means the rate of interest publicly announced by JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. in New York City from time to time as its Prime Rate.

"**Principal Property**" means, at any time, any manufacturing facility that is located in the United States, is owned by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, and has a book value, net of any depreciation or amortization, pursuant to the then most recently delivered financial statements, in excess of 2.5% of the consolidated total assets of the Borrower and its Consolidated Subsidiaries, taken as a whole.

"Quarterly Date" means the last day of March, June, September and December in each year, commencing June 30, 2008.

"Reference Banks" means the principal London offices of Wachovia Bank, N.A., Bank of America, N.A. and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. "Reference Bank" means any one of such Reference Banks.

"Regulation U" means Regulation U of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, as in effect from time to time.

"Reimbursement Obligation" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.16(c).

"Required Lenders" means at any time Lenders with more than 50% of the aggregate amount of the Credit Exposures of all Classes at such time.

"Restricted Subsidiary" means (x) any Significant Subsidiary, (y) any Subsidiary that has substantially all of its property located in the United States and that owns a Principal Property and (z) other Subsidiaries from time to time designated, by the Borrower by notice to the Administrative Agent, as Restricted

Subsidiaries as necessary such that at all times, based on the most recent financial statements delivered pursuant hereto, at the end of any fiscal quarter the book value of the aggregate total assets, net of depreciation and amortization and after intercompany eliminations, of the Borrower and all of its Restricted Subsidiaries is not less than 85% of the consolidated total assets, net of depreciation and amortization and after intercompany eliminations, of the Borrower and its Consolidated Subsidiaries, taken as a whole.

"Retiring Lender" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.01(a).

"Revolving Credit Period" means the period from and including the Effective Date to but not including the Termination Date.

"Significant Subsidiary" means a Subsidiary with a book value of total assets, net of depreciation and amortization and after intercompany eliminations, equal to or greater than 5% of the consolidated total assets of the Borrower and its Consolidated Subsidiaries, taken as a whole.

"Subsidiary" means, as to any Person, any corporation or other entity of which securities or other ownership interests having ordinary voting power to elect a majority of the board of directors or other persons performing similar functions are at the time directly or indirectly owned by such Person; unless otherwise specified, "Subsidiary" means a Subsidiary of the Borrower.

"Taxes" has the meaning set forth in Section 8.04.

"Temporary Cash Investment" means any Investment in (i) direct obligations of the United States or any agency thereof, or obligations guaranteed by the United States or any agency thereof, (ii) commercial paper rated at least A-1 by Standard & Poor's (a division of The McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc.) and P-1 by Moody's Investors Service, Inc., (iii) time deposits with, including certificates of deposit issued by, any office located in the United States of any bank or trust company which is organized under the laws of the United States or any state thereof and has capital, surplus and undivided profits aggregating at least \$1,000,000,000, (iv) obligations of a municipality or its agency that are supported by a letter of credit from an office of a bank or trust company meeting the criteria set forth in clause (iii) above provided the holder of such obligations may compel the repurchase or resale of such obligations within a one month period or (v) repurchase agreements with respect to securities described in clause (i) above entered into with an office of a bank or trust company meeting the criteria specified in clause (iii) above, *provided* in each case that such Investment matures within one year from the date of acquisition thereof by the Borrower or a Subsidiary.

"Termination Date" means (i) June 6, 2012, or (ii) such later day to which the Termination Date may be extended pursuant to Section 2.01(d), but if such day is not a Euro-Dollar Business Day, then the Termination Date shall be

the next succeeding Euro-Dollar Business Day unless such Euro-Dollar Business Day falls in another calendar month, in which case the Termination Date shall be the next preceding Euro-Dollar Business Day.

"Total Old Commitments" means, at the time for any determination thereof, the aggregate of the Old Commitments of the Lenders.

"Total Outstanding Old Amount" means, at any time, the aggregate principal amount of all Old Loans outstanding at such time plus the aggregate amount of the Letter of Credit Liabilities of all Lenders at such time.

"Transferee" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.08(e).

"Type" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.03.

"United States" means the United States of America, including the States and the District of Columbia, but excluding the Commonwealths, territories and possessions of the United States.

"Unfunded Liabilities" means, with respect to any Plan at any time, the amount (if any) by which (i) the present value of all benefits under such Plan exceeds (ii) the fair market value of all Plan assets allocable to such benefits (excluding any accrued but unpaid contributions), all determined as of the then most recent valuation date for such Plan, but only to the extent that such excess represents a potential liability of a member of the ERISA Group to the PBGC or an appointed trustee under Title IV of ERISA.

Section 1.02. Accounting Terms and Determinations. Accounting Terms and Determinations. Unless otherwise specified herein, all accounting terms used herein shall be interpreted, all accounting determinations hereunder shall be made, and all financial statements required to be delivered hereunder shall be prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles as in effect from time to time applied on a basis consistent (except for changes concurred in by the Borrower's independent public accountants) with the most recent audited consolidated financial statements of the Borrower and its Consolidated Subsidiaries delivered to the Lenders; provided that, if the Borrower notifies the Administrative Agent that the Borrower wishes to amend any covenant contained in Article 5 to eliminate the effect of any change after the date hereof in generally accepted accounting principles (which, for purposes of this proviso shall include the generally accepted application or interpretation thereof) on the operation of such covenant (or if the Administrative Agent notifies the Borrower that the Required Lenders wish to amend any such covenant for such purpose), then the Borrower's compliance with such covenant shall be determined on the basis of generally accepted accounting principles in effect immediately before the relevant change in generally accepted accounting principles is adopted by the Borrower, until either such notice is withdrawn or such covenant is amended in a manner satisfactory to the Borrower and the Required Lenders.

Section 1.03. *Types of Borrowings*. The term "Borrowing" denotes the aggregation of Loans of one or more Lenders to be made to the Borrower pursuant to Article 2 on the same date, all of which Loans are of the same Class and Type (subject to Article 8) and, except in the case of Base Rate Loans, have the same initial Interest Period. Loans hereunder are distinguished by "Class" and by "Type". The "Class" of a Loan (or of a Commitment to make such a Loan or of Credit Exposure in respect thereof) refers to the determination whether such Loan is an Old Loan or a New Loan, each of which constitutes a Class. The "Type" of a Loan refers to the determination whether such Loan is a Euro-Dollar Loan, a Base Rate Loan, a Competitive Bid Absolute Rate Loan or a Competitive Bid LIBOR Loan, each of which constitutes a "Type".

ARTICLE 2

THE LOANS

- Section 2.01. *Commitments to Lend; Extensions.* (a) *Old Commitments*. During the Revolving Credit Period, each Lender severally agrees, on the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement, to make loans to the Borrower pursuant to this Section from time to time in amounts such that (i) such Lender's Outstanding Committed Amount in respect of the Old Commitments shall not exceed its Old Commitment and (ii) the Total Outstanding Old Amount shall not exceed the Total Old Commitments.
- (b) <u>New Commitments</u>. During the Revolving Credit Period, each Lender severally agrees, on the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement, to make loans to the Borrower pursuant to this Section from time to time in amounts such that such Lender's Outstanding Committed Amount in respect of the New Commitments shall not exceed its New Commitment.
- (c) <u>Revolving Commitments; Borrowing Multiples</u>. Within the foregoing limits, the Borrower may borrow under this Section, prepay Loans to the extent permitted by Section 2.09 and reborrow at any time during the Revolving Credit Period under this Section. Each Borrowing under this Section shall be in an aggregate principal amount of \$5,000,000 or any larger multiple of \$1,000,000 (except that any such Borrowing may be in the aggregate amount available in accordance with Section 3.02) and shall be made from the several Lenders ratably in proportion to their respective Commitments of the applicable Class.
- (d) <u>Extensions</u>. The Termination Date may be extended in the manner set forth in this subsection (d) for a period of one year from the Termination Date then in effect *provided* that (i) no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing; and (ii) the representations and warranties contained in this Agreement are true and correct as of the effective date of such extension. If the Borrower wishes to request an extension of the Termination Date, the Borrower shall give written notice to that effect to the Administrative Agent not less than 45 nor more than 60 days prior to each anniversary of the Effective Date, whereupon

the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each of the Lenders of such request. Each Lender will use its best efforts to respond to such request, whether affirmatively or negatively, as it may elect in its sole and absolute discretion, within 15 days of such notice to the Administrative Agent. Any Lender not responding to such request within such time period shall be deemed to have responded negatively to such request and only the Commitments of those Lenders which have responded affirmatively shall be extended, subject to receipt by the Administrative Agent of counterparts of an Extension Agreement in substantially the form of Exhibit I hereto (the "Extension Agreement") duly completed and signed by the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and all of the Lenders which have responded affirmatively. No extension of the Commitments pursuant to this Section 2.01(d) shall be legally binding on any party hereto unless and until such Extension Agreement is so executed and delivered by Lenders having at least 66 2/3% of the aggregate amount of the Commitments of all Classes.

(e) <u>Non-Extending Lenders</u>. If any Lender rejects, or is deemed to have rejected, the Borrower's proposal to extend its Commitment(s), (A) this Agreement shall terminate on the Termination Date then in effect with respect to such Lender, (B) the Borrower shall pay to such Lender on such Termination Date any amounts due and payable to such Lender on such date and (C) the Borrower may, if it so elects, designate a Person not theretofore a Lender and acceptable to the Administrative Agent to become a Lender, or agree with an existing Lender that such Lender's Commitment(s) shall be increased, *provided* that any designation or agreement may not increase the aggregate amount of the Commitments of any Class. Upon execution and delivery by the Borrower and such replacement Lender or other Person of an instrument of assumption in form and amount satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and execution and delivery of the Extension Agreement pursuant to Section 2.01(d), such existing Lender shall have a Commitment(s) as therein set forth or such other Person shall become a Lender with a Commitment(s) as therein set forth and all the rights and obligations of a Lender with such a Commitment(s) hereunder. On the date of termination of any Lender's Old Commitment as contemplated by this subsection (e), the respective participations of the other Lenders in all outstanding Letters of Credit shall be redetermined on the basis of their respective Old Commitments after giving effect to such termination, and the participation therein of the Lender whose Old Commitment is terminated shall terminate; *provided* that the Borrower shall, if and to the extent necessary to permit such redetermination of participations in Letters of Credit within the limits of the Old Commitments which are not terminated, prepay on such date a portion of the outstanding Old Loans, and such redetermination and termination of participations in outstanding Letters of Credit shall be conditioned upon its having done so.

Section 2.02. *Notice of Committed Borrowing*. The Borrower shall give the Administrative Agent notice (a "**Notice of Committed Borrowing**") not later than 12:00 Noon (New York City time) on (x) the date of each Base Rate

Borrowing and (y) the third Euro-Dollar Business Day before each Euro-Dollar Borrowing, specifying:

- (i) the date of such Borrowing, which shall be a Domestic Business Day in the case of a Base Rate Borrowing or a Euro-Dollar Business Day in the case of a Euro-Dollar Borrowing;
 - (ii) the aggregate amount of such Borrowing;
 - (iii) whether the Loans comprising such Borrowing are to be Old Loans or New Loans;
 - (iv) whether the Loans comprising such Borrowing are to bear interest initially at the Base Rate or a Euro-Dollar Rate; and
- (v) in the case of a Euro-Dollar Borrowing, the duration of the initial Interest Period applicable thereto, subject to the provisions of the definition of Interest Period.

Section 2.03. *Competitive Bid Borrowings*. (a) *The Competitive Bid Option*. In addition to Committed Borrowings pursuant to Section 2.01, the Borrower may, as set forth in this Section, request the Lenders during the Revolving Credit Period to make offers to make Competitive Bid Loans to the Borrower. The Lenders may, but shall have no obligation to, make such offers and the Borrower may, but shall have no obligation to, accept any such offers in the manner set forth in this Section.

- (b) Competitive Bid Quote Request. When the Borrower wishes to request offers to make Competitive Bid Loans under this Section, it shall transmit to the Administrative Agent by telex or facsimile transmission a Competitive Bid Quote Request substantially in the form of Exhibit B hereto so as to be received not later than 12:00 Noon (New York City time) on (x) the fifth Euro-Dollar Business Day prior to the date of Borrowing proposed therein, in the case of a LIBOR Auction or (y) the Domestic Business Day next preceding the date of Borrowing proposed therein, in the case of an Absolute Rate Auction (or, in either case, such other time or date as the Borrower and the Administrative Agent shall have mutually agreed and shall have notified to the Lenders not later than the date of the Competitive Bid Quote Request for the first LIBOR Auction or Absolute Rate Auction for which such change is to be effective) specifying:
 - (i) the proposed date of Borrowing, which shall be a Euro-Dollar Business Day in the case of a LIBOR Auction or a Domestic Business Day in the case of an Absolute Rate Auction,
 - (ii) the aggregate amount of such Borrowing, which shall be \$5,000,000 or a larger multiple of \$1,000,000,

- (iii) the duration of the Interest Period applicable thereto, subject to the provisions of the definition of Interest Period, and
- (iv) whether the Competitive Bid Quotes requested are to set forth a Competitive Bid Margin or a Competitive Bid Absolute Rate.

The Borrower may request offers to make Competitive Bid Loans for more than one Interest Period in a single Competitive Bid Quote Request.

- (c) *Invitation for Competitive Bid Quotes*. Promptly upon receipt of a Competitive Bid Quote Request, the Administrative Agent shall send to the Lenders by telex or facsimile transmission an Invitation for Competitive Bid Quotes substantially in the form of Exhibit C hereto, which shall constitute an invitation by the Borrower to each Lender to submit Competitive Bid Quotes offering to make the Competitive Bid Loans to which such Competitive Bid Quote Request relates in accordance with this Section.
- (d) Submission and Contents of Competitive Bid Quotes. (i) Each Lender may submit a Competitive Bid Quote containing an offer or offers to make Competitive Bid Loans in response to any Invitation for Competitive Bid Quotes. Each Competitive Bid Quote must comply with the requirements of this Section 2.03(d) and must be submitted to the Administrative Agent by telex or facsimile transmission at its offices specified in or pursuant to Section 9.02 not later than (x) 2:00 P.M. (New York City time) on the fourth Euro-Dollar Business Day prior to the *proposed* date of Borrowing, in the case of a LIBOR Auction or (y) 9:30 A.M. (New York City time) on the proposed date of Borrowing, in the case of an Absolute Rate Auction (or, in either case, such other time or date as the Borrower and the Administrative Agent shall have mutually agreed and shall have notified to the Lenders not later than the date of the Competitive Bid Quote Request for the first LIBOR Auction or Absolute Rate Auction for which such change is to be effective); *provided* that Competitive Bid Quotes submitted by the Administrative Agent (or any affiliate of the Administrative Agent) in the capacity of a Lender may be submitted, and may only be submitted, if the Administrative Agent or such affiliate notifies the Borrower of the terms of the offer or offers contained therein not later than (x) one hour prior to the deadline for the other Lenders, in the case of an Absolute Rate Auction. Subject to Article 3 and 6, any Competitive Bid Quote so made shall be irrevocable except with the written consent of the Administrative Agent given on the instructions of the Borrower.
 - (ii) Each Competitive Bid Quote shall be in substantially the form of Exhibit D hereto and shall in any case specify:
 - (A) the proposed date of Borrowing,

- (B) the principal amount of the Competitive Bid Loan for which each such offer is being made, which principal amount (w) may be greater than or less than the Commitment of the quoting Lender, (x) must be \$5,000,000 or a larger multiple of \$1,000,000, (y) may not exceed the principal amount of Competitive Bid Loans for which offers were requested and (z) may be subject to an aggregate limitation as to the principal amount of Competitive Bid Loans for which offers being made by such quoting Lender may be accepted,
- (C) in the case of a LIBOR Auction, the margin above or below the applicable London Interbank Offered Rate (the "Competitive Bid Margin") offered for each such Competitive Bid Loan, expressed as a percentage (specified to the nearest 1/10,000th of 1%) to be added to or subtracted from such base rate,
- (D) in the case of an Absolute Rate Auction, the rate of interest per annum (specified to the nearest 1/10,000th of 1%) (the "Competitive Bid Absolute Rate") offered for each such Competitive Bid Loan, and
 - (E) the identity of the quoting Lender.

A Competitive Bid Quote may set forth up to five separate offers by the quoting Lender with respect to each Interest Period specified in the related Invitation for Competitive Bid Quotes.

- (iii) Any Competitive Bid Quote shall be disregarded if it:
 - (A) is not substantially in conformity with Exhibit D hereto or does not specify all of the information required by subsection (d)(ii) above;
 - (B) contains qualifying, conditional or similar language;
 - (C) proposes terms other than or in addition to those set forth in the applicable Invitation for Competitive Bid Quotes; or
 - (D) arrives after the time set forth in subsection (d)(i).
- (e) *Notice to Borrower*. The Administrative Agent shall promptly notify the Borrower of the terms (x) of any Competitive Bid Quote submitted by a Lender that is in accordance with subsection (d) and (y) of any Competitive Bid Quote that amends, modifies or is otherwise inconsistent with a previous

Competitive Bid Quote submitted by such Lender with respect to the same Competitive Bid Quote Request. Any such subsequent Competitive Bid Quote shall be disregarded by the Administrative Agent unless such subsequent Competitive Bid Quote is submitted solely to correct a manifest error in such former Competitive Bid Quote. The Administrative Agent's notice to the Borrower shall specify (A) the aggregate principal amount of Competitive Bid Loans for which offers have been received for each Interest Period specified in the related Competitive Bid Quote Request, (B) the respective principal amounts and Competitive Bid Margins or Competitive Bid Absolute Rates, as the case may be, so offered and (C) if applicable, limitations on the aggregate principal amount of Competitive Bid Loans for which offers in any single Competitive Bid Quote may be accepted.

- (f) Acceptance and Notice by Borrower. Not later than 10:30 A.M. (New York City time) on (x) the third Euro-Dollar Business Day prior to the proposed date of Borrowing, in the case of a LIBOR Auction or (y) the proposed date of Borrowing, in the case of an Absolute Rate Auction (or, in either case, such other time or date as the Borrower and the Administrative Agent shall have mutually agreed and shall have notified to the Lenders not later than the date of the Competitive Bid Quote Request for the first LIBOR Auction or Absolute Rate Auction for which such change is to be effective), the Borrower shall notify the Administrative Agent of its acceptance or non-acceptance of the offers so notified to it pursuant to subsection (e). In the case of acceptance, such notice (a "Notice of Competitive Bid Borrowing") shall specify the aggregate principal amount of offers for each Interest Period that are accepted. The Borrower may accept any Competitive Bid Quote in whole or in part; provided that:
 - (i) the aggregate principal amount of each Competitive Bid Borrowing may not exceed the applicable amount set forth in the related Competitive Bid Quote Request;
 - (ii) the principal amount of each Competitive Bid Borrowing must be \$5,000,000 or a larger multiple of \$1,000,000;
 - (iii) acceptance of offers may only be made on the basis of ascending Competitive Bid Margins or Competitive Bid Absolute Rates, as the case may be; and
 - (iv) the Borrower may not accept any offer that is described in subsection (d)(iii) or that otherwise fails to comply with the requirements of this Agreement.
- (g) *Allocation by Administrative Agent*. If offers are made by two or more Lenders with the same Competitive Bid Margins or Competitive Bid Absolute Rates, as the case may be, for a greater aggregate principal amount than the amount in respect of which such offers are accepted for the related Interest Period, the principal amount of Competitive Bid Loans in respect of which such

offers are accepted shall be allocated by the Administrative Agent among such Lenders as nearly as possible (in multiples of \$1,000,000, as the Administrative Agent may deem appropriate) in proportion to the aggregate principal amounts of such offers. Determinations by the Administrative Agent of the amounts of Competitive Bid Loans shall be conclusive in the absence of manifest error.

Section 2.04. *Notice to Lenders; Funding of Loans*. (a) Upon receipt of a Notice of Borrowing, the Administrative Agent shall give each Lender prompt notice of the contents thereof and of such Lender's share (if any) of such Borrowing and such Notice of Borrowing shall not thereafter be revocable by Borrower.

- (b) Not later than 2:00 P.M. (New York City time) on the date of each Borrowing, each Lender participating therein shall make available its share of such Borrowing in Federal or other funds immediately available in New York City, to the Administrative Agent at its address referred to in Section 9.02. Unless the Administrative Agent determines that any applicable condition specified in Article 3 has not been satisfied, the Administrative Agent will make the funds so received from the Lenders available to the Borrower at the Administrative Agent's aforesaid address.
- (c) Unless the Administrative Agent shall have received notice from a Lender prior to the date of any Borrowing that such Lender will not make available to the Administrative Agent such Lender's share of such Borrowing, the Administrative Agent may assume that such Lender has made such share available to the Administrative Agent on the date of such Borrowing in accordance with subsections (b) and (c) of this Section and the Administrative Agent may, in reliance upon such assumption, make available to the Borrower on such date a corresponding amount. If and to the extent that such Lender shall not have so made such share available to the Administrative Agent, such Lender and the Borrower severally agree to repay to the Administrative Agent forthwith on demand such corresponding amount together with interest thereon, for each day from the date such amount is made available to the Borrower until the date such amount is repaid to the Administrative Agent, at the Federal Funds Rate. If such Lender shall repay to the Administrative Agent such corresponding amount, such amount so repaid shall constitute such Lender's Loan included in such Borrowing for purposes of this Agreement.
- (d) The failure of any Lender to make a Loan required to be made by it as part of any Borrowing hereunder shall not relieve any other Lender of its obligation, if any, hereunder to make its Loan on the date of such Borrowing, but no Lender shall be responsible for the failure of any other Lender to make the Loan to be made by such other Lender on the date of the Borrowing.

Section 2.05. *Registry; Notes.* (a) The Administrative Agent shall maintain a register (the "**Register**") on which it will record the Commitment(s) of each Lender, each Loan made by such Lender and each repayment of any Loan

made by such Lender. Any such recordation by the Administrative Agent on the Register shall be presumptively correct, absent manifest error. Failure to make any such recordation, or any error in such recordation, shall not affect the Borrower's obligations hereunder.

- (b) The Borrower hereby agrees that, promptly upon the request of any Lender at any time, the Borrower shall deliver to such Lender a single Note, in substantially the form of Exhibit A hereto, duly executed by the Borrower and payable to the order of such Lender and representing the obligation of the Borrower to pay the unpaid principal amount of all Loans made to the Borrower by such Lender, with interest as provided herein on the unpaid principal amount from time to time outstanding.
- (c) Each Lender shall record the date, amount and maturity of each Loan made by it and the date and amount of each payment of principal made by the Borrower with respect thereto, and each Lender receiving a Note pursuant to this Section, if such Lender so elects in connection with any transfer or enforcement of any Note, may endorse on the schedule forming a part thereof appropriate notations to evidence the foregoing information with respect to each such Loan then outstanding; *provided* that neither the failure of such Lender to make any such recordation or endorsement nor any error therein shall affect the obligations of the Borrower hereunder or under the Notes. Such Lender is hereby irrevocably authorized by the Borrower so to endorse any Note and to attach to and make a part of any Note a continuation of any such schedule as and when required.

Section 2.06. *Maturity of Loans*. (a) Each Committed Loan shall mature, and the principal amount thereof shall be due and payable, on the Termination Date

(b) Each Competitive Bid Loan included in any Competitive Bid Borrowing shall mature, and the principal amount thereof shall be due and payable, on the last day of the Interest Period applicable to such Borrowing.

Section 2.07. *Interest Rates*. (a) Each Base Rate Loan shall bear interest on the outstanding principal amount thereof, for each day from the date such Loan is made until it becomes due, at a rate per annum equal to the Base Rate for such day. Such interest, including with respect to the principal amount of any Base Rate Loan converted to a Euro-Dollar Loan, shall be payable at maturity, quarterly in arrears on each Quarterly Date prior to maturity. Any overdue principal of or interest on any Base Rate Loan shall bear interest, payable on demand, for each day until paid at a rate per annum equal to the sum of 2% plus the rate otherwise applicable to Base Rate Loans for such day.

(b) Each Euro-Dollar Loan shall bear interest on the outstanding principal amount thereof, for each day during each Interest Period applicable thereto, at a rate per annum equal to the sum of the Euro-Dollar Margin for such

day plus the London Interbank Offered Rate applicable to such Interest Period. Such interest shall be payable for each Interest Period on the last day thereof and, if such Interest Period is longer than three months, at intervals of three months after the first day thereof.

The "London Interbank Offered Rate" applicable to any Interest Period means the average (rounded upward, if necessary, to the next higher 1/100 of 1%) of the respective rates per annum at which deposits in dollars are offered by each of the Reference Banks in the London interbank market at approximately 11:00 A.M. (London time) two Euro-Dollar Business Days before the first day of such Interest Period in an amount approximately equal to the principal amount of the Euro-Dollar Loan of such Reference Bank to which such Interest Period is to apply and for a period of time comparable to such Interest Period.

- (c) Any overdue principal of or interest on any Euro-Dollar Loan shall bear interest, payable on demand, for each day until paid at a rate per annum equal to the higher of (i) the sum of 2% plus the Euro-Dollar Margin for such day plus the average (rounded upward, if necessary, to the next higher 1/100 of 1%) of the respective rates per annum at which one day (or, if such amount due remains unpaid more than three Euro-Dollar Business Days, then for such other period of time not longer than three months as the Administrative Agent may select) deposits in dollars in an amount approximately equal to such overdue payment due to each of the Reference Banks are offered by such Reference Bank in the London interbank market for the applicable period determined as provided above and (ii) the sum of 2% plus the Euro-Dollar Margin for such day plus the London Interbank Offered Rate applicable to such Loan at the date such payment was due.
- (d) Subject to Section 8.01, each Competitive Bid LIBOR Loan shall bear interest on the outstanding principal amount thereof, for the Interest Period applicable thereto, at a rate per annum equal to the sum of the London Interbank Offered Rate for such Interest Period (determined in accordance with Section 2.07(b) as if the related Competitive Bid LIBOR Borrowing were a Committed Euro-Dollar Borrowing) plus (or minus) the Competitive Bid Margin quoted by the Lender making such Loan in accordance with Section 2.07(b). Each Competitive Bid Absolute Rate Loan shall bear interest on the outstanding principal amount thereof, for the Interest Period applicable thereto, at a rate per annum equal to the Competitive Bid Absolute Rate quoted by the Lender making such Loan in accordance with Section 2.03. Such interest shall be payable for each Interest Period on the last day thereof and, if such Interest Period is longer than three months, at intervals of three months after the first day thereof. Any overdue principal of or interest on any Competitive Bid Loan shall bear interest, payable on demand, for each day until paid at a rate per annum equal to the sum of 2% plus the Base Rate for such day.
- (e) The Administrative Agent shall determine each interest rate applicable to the Loans hereunder. The Administrative Agent shall give prompt notice to the Borrower and the participating Lenders of each rate of interest so

determined, and its determination thereof shall be conclusive in the absence of manifest error.

(f) Each Reference Bank agrees to use its best efforts to furnish quotations to the Administrative Agent as contemplated by this Section. If any Reference Bank does not furnish a timely quotation, the Administrative Agent shall determine the relevant interest rate on the basis of the quotation or quotations furnished by the remaining Reference Bank or Banks or, if none of such quotations is available on a timely basis, the provisions of Section 8.01 shall apply.

Section 2.08. Mandatory Termination of Commitment. The Commitments of each Class shall terminate on the Termination Date.

Section 2.09. *Optional Prepayments*. (a) Subject in the case of any Euro-Dollar Borrowing to Section 2.14, the Borrower may, upon notice to the Administrative Agent not later than 11:30 A.M. (New York City time) on the date of such prepayment, prepay any Group of Base Rate Loans (or any Competitive Bid Borrowing bearing interest at the Base Rate pursuant to Section 8.01 or upon at least three Euro-Dollar Business Days' notice to the Administrative Agent, prepay any Group of Euro-Dollar Loans, in each case in whole at any time, or from time to time in part in amounts aggregating \$5,000,000 or any larger multiple of \$1,000,000 by paying the principal amount to be prepaid together with accrued interest thereon to the date of prepayment. Each such optional prepayment shall be applied to prepay ratably the Loans of the several Lenders included in such Group (or Borrowing).

- (b) Except as provided in subsection (a) above the Borrower may not prepay all or any portion of the principal amount of any Competitive Bid Loan prior to the maturity thereof.
- (c) Upon receipt of a notice of prepayment pursuant to this Section, the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each Lender of the contents thereof and of such Lender's ratable share (if any) of such prepayment and such notice shall not thereafter be revocable by the Borrower.

Section 2.10. *General Provisions as to Payments*. (a) The Borrower shall make each payment of principal of, and interest on, the Loans, of Letter of Credit Liabilities and of fees hereunder, not later than 2:00 P.M. (New York City time) on the date when due, in funds immediately available in New York City, to the Administrative Agent at its address referred to in Section 9.02. If a Fed-Wire reference or tracer number has been received, from the Borrower or otherwise, by the Administrative Agent by that time the Borrower will not be penalized for a payment received after 2:00 P.M. (New York City time). The Administrative Agent will promptly distribute to each Lender its ratable share of each such payment received by the Administrative Agent for the account of the Lenders. Whenever any payment of principal of, or interest on, the Base Rate Loans or

Letter of Credit Liabilities or of fees shall be due on a day which is not a Domestic Business Day, the date for payment thereof shall be extended to the next succeeding Domestic Business Day. Whenever any payment of principal of, or interest on, the Euro-Dollar Loans shall be due on a day which is not a Euro-Dollar Business Day, the date for payment thereof shall be extended to the next succeeding Euro-Dollar Business Day unless such Euro-Dollar Business Day falls in another calendar month, in which case the date for payment thereof shall be the next preceding Euro-Dollar Business Day. Whenever any payment of principal of, or interest on, the Competitive Bid Loans shall be due on a day which is not a Euro-Dollar Business Day, the date for payment thereof shall be extended to the next succeeding Euro-Dollar Business Day. If the date for any payment of principal is extended by operation of law or otherwise, interest thereon shall be payable for such extended time.

(b) Unless the Administrative Agent shall have received notice from the Borrower prior to the date on which any payment is due to the Lenders hereunder that the Borrower will not make such payment in full, the Administrative Agent may assume that the Borrower has made such payment in full to the Administrative Agent on such date and the Administrative Agent may, in reliance upon such assumption, cause to be distributed to each Lender on such due date an amount equal to the amount then due such Lender. If and to the extent that the Borrower shall not have so made such payment, each Lender shall repay to the Administrative Agent forthwith on demand such amount distributed to such Lender together with interest thereon, for each day from the date such amount is distributed to such Lender until the date such Lender repays such amount to the Administrative Agent, at the Federal Funds Rate.

Section 2.11. *Fees*. (a) The Borrower shall pay to the Administrative Agent for the account of each Lender having a Credit Exposure of any Class a facility fee at the applicable Facility Fee Rate (determined daily for each Class in accordance with the Pricing Schedule) on the amount of such Credit Exposure. Such facility fee shall accrue from and including the Effective Date to but excluding the date that such Credit Exposure is reduced to zero.

(b) The Borrower shall pay to the Administrative Agent (i) for the account of the Lenders having Outstanding Committed Amounts in respect of Old Commitments ratably a letter of credit fee accruing daily on the aggregate amount available for drawing under all outstanding Letters of Credit at the Letter of Credit Fee Rate (determined daily in accordance with the Pricing Schedule) and (ii) for the account of each Issuing Lender a letter of credit fronting fee accruing daily on the aggregate amount of all Letters of Credit issued by such Issuing Lender at a rate per annum mutually agreed from time to time by the Borrower and such Issuing Lender.

(c) Accrued fees under this Section shall be payable quarterly in arrears on each Quarterly Date and on the date of termination of the Commitments of the

applicable Class in their entirety (and, if later, the date the Credit Exposures of such Class are reduced to zero).

Section 2.12. *Reduction or Termination of Commitments*. During the Revolving Credit Period, the Borrower may, upon at least three Domestic Business Days' notice to the Administrative Agent, (i) terminate the Commitments of any Class at any time, if no Loans of such Class (and, with respect to the Old Commitments, no Letter of Credit Liabilities) are outstanding at such time or (ii) ratably reduce from time to time by an aggregate amount of \$5,000,000 or a larger multiple of \$1,000,000, the aggregate amount of the Commitments of any Class in excess of (x) with respect to the New Commitments, the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the New Loans and (y) with respect to the Old Commitments, the Total Outstanding Old Amount.

Section 2.13. *Method of Electing Interest Rates*. (a) The Loans included in each Committed Borrowing shall bear interest initially at the type of rate specified by the Borrower in the applicable Notice of Committed Borrowing. Thereafter, the Borrower may from time to time elect to change or continue the type of interest rate borne by each Group of Loans (subject in each case to the provisions of Article 8 and the last sentence of this subsection(a)), as follows:

- (i) if such Loans are Base Rate Loans, the Borrower may elect to convert such Loans to Euro-Dollar Loans as of any Euro-Dollar Business Day and
- (ii) if such Loans are Euro-Dollar Loans, the Borrower may elect to convert such Loans to Base Rate Loans or elect to continue such Loans as Euro-Dollar Loans for an additional Interest Period, subject to Section 2.14 in the case of any such conversion or continuation effective on any day other than the last day of the then current Interest Period applicable to such Loans.

Each such election shall be made by delivering a notice (a "**Notice of Interest Rate Election**") to the Administrative Agent not later than 12:00 noon. (New York City time) on the third Euro-Dollar Business Day before the conversion or continuation selected in such notice is to be effective. A Notice of Interest Rate Election may, if it so specifies, apply to only a portion of the aggregate principal amount of the relevant Group of Loans; *provided* that (i) such portion is allocated ratably among the Loans comprising such Group and (ii) the portion to which such Notice applies, and the remaining portion to which it does not apply, are each \$5,000,000 or any larger multiple of \$1,000,000. If no such notice is timely received prior to the end of an Interest Period, the Borrower shall be deemed to have elected that all Loans having such Interest Period be converted to Base Rate Loans at the end of such Interest Period.

(b) Each Notice of Interest Rate Election shall specify:

- (i) the Group of Loans (or portion thereof) to which such notice applies;
- (ii) the date on which the conversion or continuation selected in such notice is to be effective, which shall comply with the applicable clause of subsection (a) above;
- (iii) if the Loans comprising such Group are to be converted, the new type of Loans and, if the Loans being converted are to be Euro-Dollar Loans, the duration of the next succeeding Interest Period applicable thereto; and
 - (iv) if such Loans are to be continued as Euro-Dollar Loans for an additional Interest Period, the duration of such additional Interest Period.

Each Interest Period specified in a Notice of Interest Rate Election shall comply with the provisions of the definition of Interest Period.

- (c) Upon receipt of a Notice of Interest Rate Election from the Borrower pursuant to subsection (a) above, the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each Lender of the contents thereof and such notice shall not thereafter be revocable by the Borrower.
- (d) An election by the Borrower to change or continue the rate of interest applicable to any Group of Loans pursuant to this Section shall not constitute a "Borrowing" subject to the provisions of Section 3.02.

Section 2.14. *Funding Losses*. If the Borrower makes any payment of principal with respect to any Fixed Rate Loan or any Fixed Rate Loan is converted (pursuant to Article 2, 6 or 8 or otherwise) on any day other than the last day of an Interest Period applicable thereto, or the last day of an applicable period fixed pursuant to Section 2.07(c), or if the Borrower fails to borrow, prepay, convert or continue any Fixed Rate Loans after notice has been given to any Lender in accordance with Section 2.04(a), 2.09 or 2.13 the Borrower shall reimburse each Lender within 30 days after demand for any resulting loss or expense incurred by it, including (without limitation) any loss incurred in obtaining, liquidating or employing deposits from third parties, but excluding loss of margin for the period after any such payment or conversion or failure to borrow, prepay, convert or continue, *provided* that such Lender shall have delivered to the Borrower a certificate as to the amount of such loss or expense, which certificate shall be conclusive in the absence of manifest error.

Section 2.15. *Computation of Interest and Fees*. The facility fee paid pursuant to Section 2.11 and interest based on the Prime Rate hereunder shall be computed on the basis of a year of 365 days (or 366 days in a leap year) and paid for the actual number of days elapsed (including the first day but excluding the

last day). All other interest and fees shall be computed on the basis of a year of 360 days and paid for the actual number of days elapsed (including the first day but excluding the last day).

Section 2.16. Letters of Credit.

- (a) *Commitment to Issue Letters of Credit.* Subject to the terms and conditions hereof, each Issuing Lender agrees to issue Letters of Credit from time to time before the Letter of Credit Termination Date upon the request of the Borrower; *provided* that, immediately after each Letter of Credit is issued (i) the Total Outstanding Old Amount shall not exceed the Total Old Commitments and (ii) the aggregate amount of the Letter of Credit Liabilities shall not exceed \$50,000,000. Upon the date of issuance by an Issuing Lender of a Letter of Credit, the Issuing Lender shall be deemed, without further action by any party hereto, to have purchased from the Issuing Lender, a participation in such Letter of Credit and the related Letter of Credit Liabilities in the proportion its respective Old Commitment bears to the Total Old Commitments.
 - (b) Method for Issuance; Terms; Extensions.
 - (i) The Borrower shall give the Issuing Lender notice at least three Domestic Business Days (or such shorter notice as may be acceptable to the Issuing Lender in its discretion) prior to the requested issuance of a Letter of Credit (or, in the case of renewal or extension, prior to the Issuing Lender's deadline for notice of nonextension) specifying the date such Letter of Credit is to be issued, and describing the terms of such Letter of Credit and the nature of the transactions to be supported thereby (such notice, including any such notice given in connection with the extension of a Letter of Credit, a "**Notice of Issuance**"). Upon receipt of a Notice of Issuance, the Issuing Lender shall promptly notify the Administrative Agent, and the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each Lender having an Old Commitment of the contents thereof and of the amount of such Lender's participation in such Letter of Credit.
 - (ii) The obligation of the Issuing Lender to issue each Letter of Credit shall, in addition to the conditions precedent set forth in Article 3 be subject to the conditions precedent that such Letter of Credit shall be in such form and contain such terms as shall be reasonably satisfactory to the Issuing Lender and that the Borrower shall have executed and delivered such other customary instruments and agreements relating to such Letter of Credit as the Issuing Lender shall have reasonably requested; *provided*, *however*, that each Issuing Lender agrees that in the event of any inconsistency between such instruments and agreements and this Agreement the provisions of this Agreement shall prevail. The Borrower shall also pay to the Issuing Lender for its own account issuance, drawing.

amendment, settlement and extension charges, if any, in the amounts and at the times as agreed between the Borrower and the Issuing Lender.

(iii) The extension or renewal of any Letter of Credit shall be deemed to be an issuance of such Letter of Credit, and if any Letter of Credit contains a provision pursuant to which it is deemed to be extended unless notice of termination is given by the Issuing Lender, the Issuing Lender shall timely give such notice of termination unless it has theretofore timely received a Notice of Issuance and the other conditions to issuance of a Letter of Credit have also theretofore been met with respect to such extension. Each Letter of Credit shall expire at or before the close of business on the date that is one year after such Letter of Credit is issued (or, in the case of any renewal or extension thereof, one year after such renewal or extension); provided that (i) a Letter of Credit may contain a provision pursuant to which it is deemed to be extended on an annual basis unless notice of termination is given by the Issuing Lender and (ii) in no event will a Letter of Credit expire (including pursuant to a renewal or extension thereof) on a date later than the Letter of Credit Termination Date.

(c) Payments; Reimbursement Obligations.

(i) Upon receipt from the beneficiary of any Letter of Credit of any notice of a drawing under such Letter of Credit, the Issuing Lender shall notify the Administrative Agent and the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify the Borrower and each other Lender with a participation in the related Letter of Credit as to the amount to be paid as a result of such demand or drawing and the date such payment is to be made by the Issuing Lender (the "Payment Date"). The Borrower shall be irrevocably and unconditionally obligated to reimburse the Issuing Lender for any amounts paid by the Issuing Lender upon any drawing under any Letter of Credit, without presentment, demand, protest or other formalities of any kind. Such reimbursement shall be due on the Payment Date; *provided* that no such payment shall be due from the Borrower any earlier than the date of receipt by it of notice of its obligation to make such payment (or, if such notice is received by the Borrower after 11:00 A.M. (New York City time) on any date, on the next succeeding Domestic Business Day); and *provided further* that if and to the extent any such reimbursement is not made by the Borrower in accordance with this clause (i) or clause (ii) below on the Payment Date, then (irrespective of when notice thereof is received by the Borrower), such reimbursement obligation shall bear interest, payable on demand, for each day from and including the Payment Date to but not including the date such reimbursement obligation is paid in full at a rate per annum equal to the rate applicable to Base Rate Loans for such day.

(ii) If the Old Commitments remain in effect on the Payment Date, all such amounts paid by the Issuing Lender and remaining unpaid by the Borrower after the date and time required by Section 2.16(c)(i) (a "Reimbursement Obligation") shall, if and to the extent that the amount of such Reimbursement Obligation would be permitted as a Borrowing of Old Loans which are Committed Loans pursuant to Section 3.02, and unless the Borrower otherwise instructs the Administrative Agent by not less than one Domestic Business Day's prior notice, convert automatically to Old Loans which are Base Rate Loans on the date such Reimbursement Obligation arises. The Administrative Agent shall, on behalf of the Borrower (which hereby irrevocably directs the Administrative Agent so to act on its behalf), give notice no later than 12:00 Noon (New York City time) on such date requesting each Lender with a participation in the related Letter of Credit to make, and each such Lender hereby agrees to make, a Base Rate Loan, in an amount equal to such Lender's ratable share of the Reimbursement Obligation with respect to which such notice relates. Each Lender shall make such Loan available to the Administrative Agent at its address referred to in Section 9.02 in immediately available funds, not later than 2:00 P.M. (New York City time), on the date specified in such notice. The Administrative Agent shall pay the proceeds of such Loans to the Issuing Lender, which shall immediately apply such proceeds to repay the Reimbursement Obligation.

(iii) To the extent the Reimbursement Obligation is not refunded by a Lender with a participation in the related Letter of Credit pursuant to clause (ii) above, such Lender will pay to the Administrative Agent, for the account of the Issuing Lender, immediately upon the Issuing Lender's demand at any time during the period commencing after such Reimbursement Obligation arises until reimbursement therefor in full by the Borrower, an amount equal to such Lender's ratable share of such Reimbursement Obligation, together with interest on such amount for each day from the date of the Issuing Lender's demand for such payment (or, if such demand is made after 1:00 P.M. (New York City time) on such date, from the next succeeding Domestic Business Day) to the date of payment by such Lender of such amount at a rate of interest per annum equal to the Federal Funds Rate for the first three Domestic Business Days after the date of such demand and thereafter at a rate per annum equal to the Base Rate for each additional day. The Issuing Lender will pay to each Lender ratably all amounts received from the Borrower for application in payment of its Reimbursement Obligations in respect of any Letter of Credit, but only to the extent such Lender has made payment to the Issuing Lender in respect of such Letter of Credit pursuant hereto; *provided* that in the event such payment received by the Issuing Lender is required to be returned, such Lender will return to the Issuing Lender any portion thereof previously distributed to it by the Issuing Lender.

- (d) *Obligations Absolute*. The obligations of the Borrower and each Lender under subsection (c) above shall be absolute, unconditional and irrevocable, and shall be performed strictly in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, under all circumstances whatsoever, including without limitation the following circumstances:
 - (i) any lack of validity or enforceability of this Agreement or any Letter of Credit or any document related hereto or thereto;
 - (ii) any amendment or waiver of or any consent to departure from all or any of the provisions of this Agreement or any Letter of Credit or any document related hereto or thereto, provided by any party affected thereby;
 - (iii) the use which may be made of the Letter of Credit by, or any acts or omission of, a beneficiary of a Letter of Credit (or any Person for whom the beneficiary may be acting);
 - (iv) the existence of any claim, set-off, defense or other rights that the Borrower may have at any time against a beneficiary of a Letter of Credit (or any Person for whom the beneficiary may be acting), any Lender (including the Issuing Lender) or any other Person, whether in connection with this Agreement or the Letter of Credit or any document related hereto or thereto or any unrelated transaction;
 - (v) any statement or any other document presented under a Letter of Credit proving to be forged, fraudulent or invalid in any respect or any statement therein being untrue or inaccurate in any respect whatsoever;
 - (vi) payment under a Letter of Credit against presentation to the Issuing Lender of documents that do not comply with the terms of such Letter of Credit:
 - (vii) any termination of the Old Commitments prior to, on or after the Payment Date for any Letter of Credit, whether at the scheduled termination thereof, by operation of Section 6.01 or otherwise; or
 - (viii) any other act or omission to act or delay of any kind by any Lender (including the Issuing Lender), the Administrative Agent or any other Person or any other event or circumstance whatsoever that might, but for the provisions of this subsection (viii), constitute a legal or equitable discharge of or defense to the Borrower's or the Lender's obligations hereunder;

provided, that this Section 2.16(d) shall not limit the rights of the Borrower under Section 2.16(e)(ii)

(e) Indemnification; Expenses.

- (i) The Borrower hereby indemnifies and holds harmless each Lender (including each Issuing Lender) and the Administrative Agent from and against any and all claims, damages, losses, liabilities, costs or expenses which it may reasonably incur in connection with a Letter of Credit issued pursuant to this Section 2.16; *provided* that the Borrower shall not be required to indemnify any Lender, or the Administrative Agent, for any claims, damages, losses, liabilities, costs or expenses, to the extent found by a court of competent jurisdiction to have been caused by the gross negligence or willful misconduct of such Person.
- (ii) None of the Lenders (including, subject to subsection (g) below, an Issuing Lender) nor the Administrative Agent nor any of their officers or directors or employees or agents shall be liable or responsible, by reason of or in connection with the execution and delivery or transfer of or payment or failure to pay under any Letter of Credit, including without limitation any of the circumstances enumerated in subsection (d) above; *provided* that, notwithstanding Section 2.16(d), the Borrower shall have a claim for direct (but not consequential) damage suffered by it, to the extent finally determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to have been caused by (x) the Issuing Lender's gross negligence or willful misconduct in determining whether documents presented under any Letter of Credit complied with the terms of such Letter of Credit or (y) the Issuing Lender's failure to pay under any Letter of Credit after the presentation to it of documents strictly complying with the terms and conditions of the Letter of Credit. The parties agree that, with respect to documents presented which appear on their face to be in substantial compliance with the terms of a Letter of Credit, the Issuing Lender may, in its discretion, either accept and make payment upon such documents without responsibility for further investigation, regardless of any notice or information to the contrary, or refuse to accept and make payment upon such documents if such documents are not in strict compliance with the terms of such Letter of Credit.
- (iii) Nothing in this subsection (e) is intended to limit the obligations of the Borrower under any other provision of this Agreement. To the extent the Borrower does not indemnify an Issuing Lender as required by this subsection, the Lenders agree to do so ratably in accordance with their Old Commitments.
- (f) Stop Issuance Notice. If the Required Lenders reasonably determine at any time that the conditions set forth in Section 3.02 would not be satisfied in respect of a Borrowing at such time, then the Required Lenders may request that the Administrative Agent issue a "Stop Issuance Notice", and the Administrative Agent shall issue such notice to each Issuing Lender. Such Stop Issuance Notice shall be withdrawn upon a determination by the Required Lenders that the

circumstances giving rise thereto no longer exist. No Letter of Credit shall be issued while a Stop Issuance Notice is in effect. The Required Lenders may request issuance of a Stop Issuance Notice only if there is a reasonable basis therefor, and shall consider reasonably and in good faith a request from the Borrower for withdrawal of the same on the basis that the conditions in Section 3.02 are satisfied, *provided* that the Administrative Agent and the Issuing Lenders may and shall conclusively rely upon any Stop Issuance Notice while it remains in effect.

Section 2.17. *Increased Commitments*; *Additional Lenders*. (a) Subsequent to the Effective Date, the Borrower may, upon at least 30 days' notice to the Administrative Agent (which shall promptly provide a copy of such notice to the Lenders), propose to increase the aggregate amount of the Commitments of any Class by an amount not to exceed \$75,000,000 in the aggregate for all Classes (the amount of any such increase, the "**Increased Commitments**"). Each Lender party to this Agreement at such time shall have the right (but no obligation), for a period of 15 days following receipt of such notice, to elect by notice to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent to increase its Commitment of the applicable Class by a principal amount which bears the same ratio to the Increased Commitments as its then Commitment of such Class bears to the aggregate Commitments of such Class then existing.

- (b) If any Lender party to this Agreement having a Commitment of the applicable Class shall not elect to increase its Commitment of such Class pursuant to subsection (a) of this Section, the Borrower may designate another bank or other banks (which may be, but need not be, one or more of the existing Lenders) which at the time agree to (i) in the case of any such bank that is an existing Lender having a Commitment of the applicable Class, increase its Commitment of such Class and (ii) in the case of any other such bank (an "Additional Lender"), become a party to this Agreement and/or assume a Commitment of such Class hereunder. The sum of the increases in the Commitments of such Class of the existing Lenders pursuant to this subsection (b) plus the Commitments of such Class of the Additional Lenders shall not in the aggregate exceed the unsubscribed amount of the Increased Commitments.
- (c) An increase in the aggregate amount of the Commitments of any Class pursuant to this Section 2.17 shall become effective upon the receipt by the Administrative Agent of an agreement in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent signed by the Borrower, by each Additional Lender and by each other Lender whose Commitment of such Class is to be increased, setting forth the new Commitments of such Class of such Lenders and setting forth the agreement of each Additional Lender to become a party to this Agreement and/or assume a Commitment of such Class hereunder, together with such evidence of appropriate corporate authorization on the part of the Borrower with respect to the Increased Commitments and such opinions of counsel for the Borrower with respect to the Increased Commitments as the Administrative Agent may reasonably request.

(d) Upon any increase in the aggregate amount of the Commitments of any Class pursuant to this Section 2.17 that is not pro rata among all Lenders having Commitments of such Class, (i) solely in the case of such an increase in the Old Commitments, the respective Letter of Credit Liabilities of the Lenders shall be redetermined as of the effective date of such increase and (ii) in the case of any such increase, within five Domestic Business Days, in the case of any Group of Base Rate Loans of such Class then outstanding, and at the end of the then current Interest Period with respect thereto, in the case of any Group of Euro-Dollar Loans of such Class then outstanding, the Borrower shall prepay such Group in its entirety and, to the extent the Borrower elects to do so and subject to the conditions specified in Article 3, the Borrower shall reborrow Committed Loans of such Class from the Lenders in proportion to their respective Commitments of such Class after giving effect to such increase, until such time as all outstanding Committed Loans of such Class are held by the Lenders in such proportion.

ARTICLE 3

Conditions

Section 3.01. Effectiveness. This Amended Agreement shall become effective as of the date hereof, subject to receipt by the Administrative Agent of:

- (a) counterparts hereof signed by the Borrower and Lenders comprising both the Required Lenders under the Existing Agreement and all Lenders having New Commitments (or other written confirmation in form satisfactory to the Administrative Agent that each such party has signed a counterpart hereof); and
 - (b) payment of a front-end fee for each Lender with a New Commitment in an amount equal to 0.40% of the amount of such Lender's New Commitment;

provided that this Amended Agreement shall not become effective or be binding on any party hereto unless all of the foregoing conditions are satisfied or waived in accordance with Section 9.07 not later than April 10, 2008. The Administrative Agent shall promptly notify the Borrower and the Lenders of the Effective Date, and such notice shall be conclusive and binding on all parties hereto. On the Effective Date, (i) the Existing Agreement shall be automatically amended and restated in its entirety to read as this Amended Agreement, and (ii) each Commitment and Loan outstanding under the Existing Agreement shall be an Old Commitment and an Old Loan of the same Type hereunder.

Section 3.02. *Borrowings and Issuances of Letters of Credit*. The obligation of any Lender to make a Loan and the obligation of the Issuing Lender to issue (or renew or extend the term of) any Letter of Credit is subject to the satisfaction of the following conditions;

- (a) receipt (or deemed receipt pursuant to Section 2.16(d) by the Administrative Agent of a Notice of Borrowing as required by Section 2.02 or receipt by the Issuing Lender of a Notice of Issuance as required by Section 2.16, as the case may be;
- (b) the facts that (i) immediately after any such Borrowing of Old Loans or issuance of a Letter of Credit (x) the Total Outstanding Old Amount will not exceed the Total Old Commitments, and (y) the aggregate amount of Letter of Credit Liabilities will not exceed \$50,000,000 and (ii) immediately after any such Borrowing of New Loans, the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the New Loans will not exceed the aggregate amount of the New Commitments;
 - (c) the fact that, immediately before and after such Borrowing or issuance of such Letter of Credit, no Default shall have occurred and be continuing; and
- (d) the fact that, except as otherwise described by the Borrower in a writing to the Administrative Agent and waived by the Required Lenders, the representations and warranties of the Borrower contained in this Agreement (except, in the case of any Borrowing or issuance subsequent to the Closing Date, the representations and warranties set forth in Sections 4.04(b), 4.05, 4.06, 4.08, 4.13 and 4.14) shall be true on and as of the date of such Borrowing or issuance, except to the extent they expressly relate to an earlier date in which case they shall be correct as of such earlier date.

Each Borrowing and issuance of a Letter of Credit hereunder shall be deemed to be a representation and warranty by the Borrower on the date of such Borrowing or issuance as to the facts specified in clauses 3.02(c) and 3.02(d).

ARTICLE 4

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

The Borrower represents and warrants that:

Section 4.01. *Corporate Existence and Power.* Each of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries is a corporation duly organized and validly existing under the laws of the state of its incorporation without limitation on the duration of its existence, is in good standing therein, and is duly qualified to transact business in all jurisdictions where such qualification is necessary, except for such jurisdictions where the failure to be so qualified or licensed will not be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect; the Borrower has corporate power to enter into and perform this Agreement; and the Borrower has the corporate power to borrow and issue Notes as contemplated by this Agreement.

Section 4.02. Corporate Authorization; No Contravention. The execution, delivery and performance by the Borrower of this Agreement and the

Notes are within the corporate powers of the Borrower, have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action and do not contravene, or constitute a default under, any provision of applicable law or regulation or of the certificate of incorporation or by-laws of the Borrower or of any agreement, judgment, injunction, order, decree or other instrument binding upon the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or result in the creation or imposition of any Lien on any asset of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries which would be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

Section 4.03. *Binding Effect*. This Agreement and any Notes constitute valid and binding agreements of the Borrower enforceable against the Borrower in accordance with their respective terms, except to the extent limited by bankruptcy, reorganization, insolvency, moratorium and other similar laws of general application relating to or affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights or by general equitable principles.

Section 4.04. *Financial Information*. (a) The consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its Consolidated Subsidiaries as of December 31, 2007 and the related consolidated statements of earnings and cash flows for the fiscal year then ended, reported on by Ernst & Young LLP and set forth in the Borrower's 2007 Form 10-K, a copy of which has been delivered to each of the Lenders, fairly present, in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles, the consolidated financial position of the Borrower and its Consolidated Subsidiaries as of such date and their consolidated results of operations and cash flows for such fiscal year.

(b) Since December 31, 2007, there has been no change in the consolidated financial condition of the Borrower and its Consolidated Subsidiaries which would be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

Section 4.05. *Litigation*. There are no suits, actions or proceedings pending, or to the knowledge of any member of the Borrower's legal department threatened or against the Borrower or any Subsidiary, the adverse determination of which is reasonably likely to occur, and if so adversely determined would be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

Section 4.06. *Taxes*. The Borrower and each Subsidiary have filed all material tax returns which to the knowledge of any member of the Borrower's tax department were required to be filed and have paid or have adequately provided for all taxes shown thereon to be due, including interest and penalties, except for (i) those not yet delinquent, (ii) those the nonpayment of which would not be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect and (iii) those being contested in good faith.

Section 4.07. *Margin Regulations*. No part of the proceeds of any Loan will be used in a manner which would violate, or result in a violation of, Regulation U.

Section 4.08. *Compliance with Laws*. The Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries are in compliance in all material respects with all applicable laws, rules and regulations, other than such laws, rules and regulations (i) the validity or applicability or which the Borrower or such Subsidiary is contesting in good faith or (ii) failure to comply with which would not be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

Section 4.09. *Governmental Approvals*. No consent, approval, authorization, permit or license from, or registration or filing with, any Governmental Authority is required in connection with the making of this Agreement, with the exception of routine periodic filings made under the Exchange Act.

Section 4.10. *Pari Passu Obligations*. Under applicable United States laws (including state and local laws) in force at the date hereof, the claims and rights of the Lenders and the Administrative Agent against the Borrower under this Agreement and the Notes will not be subordinate to, and will rank at least *pari passu* with, the claims and rights of any other unsecured creditors of the Borrower (except to the extent provided by bankruptcy, reorganization, insolvency, moratorium or other similar laws of general application relating to or affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights and by general principles of equity).

Section 4.11. No Defaults. The payment obligations of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries in respect of any Material Debt are not overdue.

Section 4.12. *Full Disclosure*. All information furnished to the Lenders in writing prior to the date hereof in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby does not, collectively, contain any misstatement of a material fact or omit to state a fact necessary to make the statements contained therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading in any material respect on and as of the date hereof.

Section 4.13. *ERISA*. Each member of the ERISA Group has fulfilled its obligations under the minimum funding standards of ERISA and the Internal Revenue Code with respect to each Plan and is in substantial compliance in all material respects with the presently applicable material provisions of ERISA and the Internal Revenue Code with respect to each Plan. No member of the ERISA Group has (i) sought a waiver of the minimum funding standard under Section 412 of the Internal Revenue Code in respect of any Plan, (ii) failed to make any contribution or payment to any Plan or Multiemployer Plan or made any amendment to any Plan which, in either case has resulted or could result in the imposition of a material Lien or the posting of a material bond or other material security under ERISA or the Internal Revenue Code or (iii) incurred any material liability under Title IV of ERISA other than a liability to the PBGC for premiums under Section 4007 of ERISA.

Section 4.14. *Environmental Matters*. Environmental Matters. The Financial Statements described in Section 4.04(a) provide certain information regarding environmental matters related to properties currently owned by the Borrower or its Restricted Subsidiaries, previously owned properties, and other properties. Since December 31, 2004, environmental matters have not caused any material adverse change in the consolidated financial condition of the Borrower and the Consolidated Subsidiaries from that shown by such Financial Statements.

In the ordinary course of business, the ongoing operations of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries are reviewed from time to time to determine compliance with applicable Environmental Laws. Based on these reviews, to the knowledge of the Borrower, ongoing operations at the Principal Properties are currently being conducted in substantial compliance with applicable Environmental Laws except to the extent that noncompliance would not be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

Section 4.15. *Regulatory Restrictions on Borrowing*. The Borrower is not an "investment company" within the meaning of the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended, or otherwise subject to any regulatory scheme which restricts its ability to incur debt.

ARTICLE 5

COVENANTS

From the Closing Date and so long as any Lender has any Credit Exposure hereunder, the Borrower agrees that, unless the Required Lenders shall otherwise consent in writing:

Section 5.01. Information. The Borrower will deliver to the Administrative Agent which will deliver to each of the Lenders:

(a) as soon as available and in any event within 60 days after the end of each of its first three quarterly accounting periods in each fiscal year, consolidated statements of earnings and cash flows of the Borrower and the Consolidated Subsidiaries for the period from the beginning of such fiscal year to the end of such fiscal period and the related consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and the Consolidated Subsidiaries as at the end of such fiscal period, all in reasonable detail (it being understood that delivery of such statements as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission shall be deemed to satisfy the requirements of this subsection) and accompanied by a certificate in the form attached hereto as Exhibit H signed by a financial officer of the Borrower stating that such consolidated financial statements fairly present the consolidated financial condition and results of operations of the Borrower and the Consolidated Subsidiaries as of the end of such period and for the period involved, subject, however, to year-end audit adjustments, and that such officer has no knowledge, except as specifically stated, of any Default;

- (b) as soon as available and in any event within 120 days after the end of each fiscal year, consolidated statements of earnings and cash flows of the Borrower and the Consolidated Subsidiaries for such year and the related consolidated balance sheets of the Borrower and the Consolidated Subsidiaries as at the end of such year, all in reasonable detail and accompanied by (i) an opinion of independent public accountants of recognized standing selected by the Borrower as to such consolidated financial statements (it being understood that delivery of such statements as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission shall be deemed to satisfy the requirements of this subsection), and (ii) a certificate in the form attached hereto as Exhibit H signed by a financial officer of the Borrower stating that such consolidated financial statements fairly present the consolidated financial condition and results of operations of the Borrower and the Consolidated Subsidiaries as of the end of such year and for the year involved and that such officer has no knowledge, except as specifically stated, of any Default;
 - (c) promptly after their becoming available:
 - (i) copies of all financial statements, stockholder reports and proxy statements that the Borrower shall have sent to its stockholders generally; and
 - (ii) copies of all registration statements filed by the Borrower under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (other than registration statements on Form S-8 or any registration statement filed in connection with a dividend reinvestment plan), and regular and periodic reports, if any, which the Borrower shall have filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (or any governmental agency or agencies substituted therefor) under Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act, or with any national or international securities exchange (other than those on Form 11-K or any successor form);
- (d) from time to time, with reasonable promptness, such further information regarding the business and financial condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries as any Lender may reasonably request through the Administrative Agent;
 - (e) prompt notice of the occurrence of any Default; and
- (f) prompt notice of all litigation and of all proceedings before any governmental or regulatory agency pending (or, to the knowledge of the General Counsel of the Borrower, threatened) and affecting the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary, except litigation or proceedings which, if adversely determined, would not be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

Each set of financial statements delivered pursuant to Section 5.01(a) or 5.01(b) shall be accompanied by or include the computations showing, in the form

attached hereto as Exhibit H, whether the Borrower was, at the end of the relevant fiscal period, in compliance with the provisions of Section 5.09.

Section 5.02. *Payment of Obligations*. The Borrower will pay and discharge, and will cause each Restricted Subsidiary to pay and discharge, all material taxes, assessments and governmental charges or levies imposed upon it or upon its income or profits, or upon any property belonging to it, prior to the date on which penalties attach thereto, and all lawful material claims which, if unpaid, might become a Lien upon the property of the Borrower or such Restricted Subsidiary; *provided* that neither the Borrower nor any such Restricted Subsidiary shall be required to pay any such tax, assessment, charge, levy or claim (i) the payment of which is being contested in good faith and by proper proceedings, (ii) not yet delinquent or (iii) the non-payment of which, if taken in the aggregate, would not be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

Section 5.03. *Insurance*. The Borrower will maintain, and will cause each Restricted Subsidiary to maintain, insurance from responsible companies in such amounts and against such risks as is reasonable, taking into consideration the practices of businesses in the same line of business or of similar size as the Borrower or such Restricted Subsidiary, or, to a reasonable extent, self-insurance.

Section 5.04. *Maintenance of Existence*. The Borrower will preserve and maintain, and will cause each Restricted Subsidiary to preserve and maintain, its corporate existence and all of its rights, privileges and franchises necessary or desirable in the normal conduct of its business, and conduct its business in an orderly, efficient and regular manner. Nothing herein contained shall prevent the termination of the business or corporate existence of any Restricted Subsidiary which in the judgment of the Borrower is no longer necessary or desirable, a merger or consolidation of a Restricted Subsidiary into or with the Borrower is the surviving corporation) or another Subsidiary or any merger, consolidation or transfer of assets permitted by Section 5.07, as long as immediately after giving effect to any such transaction, no Default shall have occurred and be continuing.

Section 5.05. *Maintenance of Properties*. The Borrower will keep, and will cause each Restricted Subsidiary to keep, all of its properties necessary, in the judgment of the Borrower, in its business in good working order and condition, ordinary wear and tear excepted. Nothing in this Section 5.05 shall prevent the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary from discontinuing the operation or maintenance, or both the operation and maintenance, of any properties of the Borrower or any such Restricted Subsidiary if such discontinuance is, in the judgment of the Borrower (or such Restricted Subsidiary), desirable in the conduct of its business.

Section 5.06. *Compliance with Laws*. The Borrower will comply, and will cause each Restricted Subsidiary to comply, with the requirements of all applicable laws, rules, regulations, and orders of any Governmental Authority

(including Environmental Laws and ERISA), a breach of which would be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect, except where contested in good faith and by proper proceedings.

Section 5.07. *Mergers, Consolidations and Sales of Assets.* (a) The Borrower will not consolidate with or merge into any other Person or convey or transfer its properties and assets substantially as an entirety to any Person, unless:

- (i) the Borrower or a Consolidated Subsidiary that is incorporated under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia is the surviving corporation of any such consolidation or merger or is the Person that acquires by conveyance or transfer the properties and assets of the Borrower substantially as an entirety;
- (ii) if a Consolidated Subsidiary is the surviving corporation or is the Person that acquires the property and assets of the Borrower substantially as an entirety, it shall expressly assume the performance of every covenant of this Agreement and of the Notes on the part of the Borrower to be performed or observed:
 - (iii) immediately after giving effect to such transaction, no Default shall have occurred and be continuing; and
- (iv) if the Borrower is not the surviving corporation, the Borrower has delivered to the Administrative Agent an Officer's Certificate and a legal opinion of its General Counsel, Associate General Counsel or Assistant General Counsel, upon the express instruction of the Borrower for the benefit of the Administrative Agent and the Lenders, each stating that such transaction complies with this Section and that all conditions precedent herein provided for relating to such transaction have been complied with.
- (b) Upon any consolidation by the Borrower with, or merger by the Borrower into, a Consolidated Subsidiary or any conveyance or transfer of the properties and assets of the Borrower substantially as an entirety to a Consolidated Subsidiary, the Consolidated Subsidiary into which the Borrower is merged or consolidated or to which such conveyance or transfer is made shall succeed to, and be substituted for, and may exercise every right and power of, the Borrower, as the case may be, under this Agreement with the same effect as if such Consolidated Subsidiary had been named as the Borrower, as the case may be, herein, and thereafter, in the case of a transfer or conveyance permitted by Section 5.07(a), the Borrower shall be relieved of all obligations and covenants under this Agreement and the Notes.

Section 5.08. *Negative Pledge*. Neither the Borrower nor any Restricted Subsidiary will create, assume or suffer to exist any Lien on any asset now owned or hereafter acquired by it, except:

- (a) Liens existing on the date of this Agreement;
- (b) Liens securing Debt of a Restricted Subsidiary owing to the Borrower or to another Restricted Subsidiary;
- (c) any Lien existing on any asset of any person at the time such person becomes a Subsidiary and not created in contemplation of such event;
- (d) any Lien on any asset securing Debt incurred or assumed for the purpose of financing all or any part of the cost of acquiring such asset (and/or, in the case of the acquisition of a business, any Lien on the equity and/or assets of the acquired entity), *provided* that such Lien attaches to such asset concurrently with or within 180 days after the acquisition thereof;
- (e) any Lien on any asset of any person existing at the time such person is merged or consolidated with or into the Borrower or a Restricted Subsidiary and not created in contemplation of such event;
 - (f) any Lien existing on any asset prior to the acquisition thereof by the Borrower or a Subsidiary and not created in contemplation of such acquisition;
- (g) any Lien arising out of the refinancing, extension, renewal or refunding of any Debt secured by any Lien permitted by any of the foregoing clauses of this Section, *provided* that such Debt is not increased and is not secured by any additional assets;
- (h) Liens in favor of any customer (including any Governmental Authority) to secure partial, progress, advance or other payments or performance pursuant to any contract or statute or to secure any related indebtedness or to secure Debt guaranteed by a Governmental Authority;
- (i) Liens incurred in the ordinary course of business not securing Debt which do not impair in any material respect the usefulness in the business of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries of the assets to which such Liens attach; materialmen's, suppliers', tax or other similar Liens arising in the ordinary course of business securing obligations which are not overdue or are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings; Liens arising by operation of law in favor of any lender to the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary in the ordinary course of business constituting a banker's lien or right of offset in moneys of the Borrower or a Restricted Subsidiary deposited with such lender in the ordinary course of business; and appeal bonds in respect of appeals being prosecuted in good faith;

- (j) Liens on cash and cash equivalents securing Derivatives Obligations, *provided* that the aggregate amount of cash and cash equivalents subject to such Liens may at no time exceed \$50,000,000;
- (k) Liens securing Debt equally and ratably securing the Loans and such Debt; provided that the Required Lenders may, in their sole discretion, refuse to take any Lien on any asset (which refusal will not limit the Borrower's or any Restricted Subsidiary's ability to incur a Lien otherwise permitted by this Section 5.08(k)); such Lien may equally and ratably secure the Loans and any other obligation of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, other than an obligation that is subordinated to the Loans;
 - (1) Liens securing contingent obligations in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$25,000,000; and
- (m) Liens not otherwise permitted by the foregoing clauses of this Section securing obligations in an aggregate principal or face amount at any date not to exceed at the time of incurrence the greater of 12.5% of Consolidated Net Worth or \$75,000,000.

For the avoidance of doubt, the creation of a security interest arising solely as a result of, or the filing of UCC financing statements in connection with, any sale by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of accounts receivable not prohibited by Section 5.07 shall not constitute a Lien prohibited by this covenant.

Section 5.09. Leverage Ratio. The Leverage Ratio shall not exceed 2.75 to 1.00 as of the end of any fiscal quarter; provided that if (i) Consolidated Debt has increased in connection with a Specified Acquisition, (ii) as a consequence of such Specified Acquisition, the rating of long-term unsecured debt of the Borrower has not been suspended, withdrawn or fallen below BBB by Standard & Poor's (a division of The McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc.) or Baa2 by Moody's Investors Service, Inc. and (iii) the Administrative Agent has received a Specified Acquisition Notice within 10 days of consummation of such Specified Acquisition, then, for a period of 180 consecutive days following the consummation of such Specified Acquisition, the additional Consolidated Debt in connection with such Specified Acquisition shall be excluded from Consolidated Debt for purposes of calculating the Leverage Ratio, but only if the Leverage Ratio calculated without such exclusion at no time exceeds 3.25 to 1.00.

For purposes of this Section 5.09,

(i) a "**Specified Acquisition**" means any single acquisition by the Borrower or a Subsidiary of the Borrower of any Person (the "Target") that (x) is in the same line or lines of business as the Borrower or in the judgment of the Borrower is related to such line or lines of business and (y) such Target's board of directors have not objected to such acquisition; and

- (ii) a "**Specified Acquisition Notice**" means a notice delivered by the Borrower notifying the Administrative Agent of the Specified Acquisition and stating that the conditions in clauses (i) and (ii) to the proviso to the Leverage Ratio above have been satisfied.
- Section 5.10. Use of Loans. The Borrower will use the proceeds of the Loans for any lawful corporate purposes.
- Section 5.11. Investments. Neither the Borrower nor any Subsidiary will hold, make or acquire any Investment in any Person other than:
- (a) Investments in Temporary Cash Investments and other Investments in cash or cash equivalents from time to time approved by the Board of Directors of the Borrower;
- (b) Investments comprised of debt consideration received in connection with the sale of assets (including any extensions, renewals and modifications thereof):
- (c) Investments existing on the date of the Existing Agreement or which the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary has, as of the date of the Existing Agreement, committed to make and which are set forth on Schedule 5.11(c) (including any extensions, renewals and modifications thereof);
- (d) Investments in any Subsidiary or guaranties of obligations of any Subsidiary whose principal business on the date of the making of such Investment or after giving effect to such Investment is either (i) the same line or lines of business as the Borrower or (ii) in the judgment of the Borrower related to such line or lines of business (it being understood that Schedule 5.11(d) contains a nonexhaustive list of certain related businesses as of the date of the Existing Agreement);
 - (e) Investments by any Subsidiary in the Borrower; and
- (f) Additional Investments not otherwise included in the foregoing clauses of this Section 5.11 if, after giving effect to such Investment, the outstanding amount (computed by taking the difference of (x) the original cash purchase price of all such Investments less (y) the sum of (i) all payments (including interest and dividends) and repayments of principal or capital plus (ii) all proceeds from the sale of such Investment) of all Investments permitted by this clause (f) does not exceed \$225,000,000.

Section 5.12. *Transactions with Affiliates*. The Borrower will not, and will not permit any Subsidiary to, directly or indirectly, pay any funds to or for the account of, make any investment (whether by acquisition of stock or indebtedness, by loan, advance, transfer of property, guarantee or other agreement

to pay, purchase or service, directly or indirectly, any Debt, or otherwise) in, lease, sell, transfer or otherwise dispose of any assets, tangible or intangible, to, or participate in, or effect, any transaction with, any Affiliate except (i) transactions on an arms-length basis on terms at least as favorable to the Borrower or such Subsidiary Affiliate than could have been obtained from a third party who was not an Affiliate, and (ii) transactions described in this Section 5.12 that would not be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

ARTICLE 6

DEFAULTS

Section 6.01. Event of Default. If one or more of the following events ("Events of Default") shall have occurred and be continuing:

- (a) the Borrower shall fail to pay any principal of any Loan or Reimbursement Obligation when due;
- (b) the Borrower shall fail to pay within 5 days of the due date thereof (i) any facility fee or (ii) interest on any Loan;
- (c) the Borrower shall fail to pay within 30 days after a request for payment by any Lender acting through the Administrative Agent any other amount payable under this Agreement;
- (d) the Borrower shall fail to observe or perform any agreement contained in Section 5.01(e) or Section 5.07 through 5.11 (and, with respect to Section 5.10 and 5.11, such failure shall have continued for 10 days after notice thereof has been given to the Borrower by the Administrative Agent at the request of the Required Lenders);
- (e) the Borrower shall fail to observe or perform any covenant or agreement contained in this Agreement (other than those covered by clauses (a) through (d) above) for 30 days after notice thereof has been given to the Borrower by the Administrative Agent at the request of the Required Lenders;
- (f) any representation, warranty or certification made by the Borrower in this Agreement or in any certificate, or writing delivered pursuant to this Agreement shall prove to have been incorrect in any material respect when made and such deficiency shall remain unremedied for five days after notice thereof shall have been given to the Borrower by the Administrative Agent at the request of the Required Lenders;
- (g) any Material Financial Obligations shall become due before stated maturity by the acceleration of the maturity thereof by reason of default, or any Material Financial Obligations shall become due by its terms and shall not be paid and, in any case aforesaid in this clause (g), corrective action satisfactory to the

Required Lenders shall not have been taken within 5 days after written notice of the situation shall have been given to the Borrower by the Administrative Agent at the request of the Required Lenders;

- (h) the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary shall commence a voluntary case or other proceeding seeking liquidation, reorganization or other relief with respect to itself or its debts under any bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law now or hereafter in effect or seeking the appointment of a trustee, receiver, liquidator, custodian or other similar official of it or any substantial part of its property, or shall consent to any such relief or to the appointment of or taking possession by any such official in an involuntary case or other proceeding commenced against it, or shall make a general assignment for the benefit of creditors, or shall fail generally to pay its debts as they become due, or shall take any corporate action to authorize any of the foregoing;
- (i) an involuntary case or other proceeding shall be commenced against the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary seeking liquidation, reorganization or other relief with respect to it or its debts under any bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law now or hereafter in effect or seeking the appointment of a trustee, receiver, liquidator, custodian or other similar official of it or any substantial part of its property, and such involuntary case or other proceeding shall remain undismissed and unstayed for a period of 90 days; or an order for relief shall be entered against the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary under the federal bankruptcy laws as now or hereafter in effect;
- (j) a final judgment for the payment of money in excess of \$50,000,000 shall have been entered against the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary, and the Borrower or such Subsidiary shall not have satisfied the same within 60 days, or caused execution thereon to be stayed within 60 days, and such failure to satisfy or stay such judgment shall remain unremedied for 5 days after notice thereof shall have been given to the Borrower by the Administrative Agent at the request of the Required Lenders;
- (k) a final judgment either (1) requiring termination or imposing liability (other than for premiums under Section 4007 of ERISA) under Title IV of ERISA in respect of, or requiring a trustee to be appointed under Title IV of ERISA to administer, any Plan or Plans having aggregate Unfunded Liabilities in excess of \$50,000,000 or (2) in an action relating to a Multiemployer Plan involving a current payment obligation in excess of \$50,000,000, which judgment, in either case, has not been satisfied or stayed within 60 days and such failure to satisfy or stay is unremedied for 5 days after notice thereof shall have been given to the Borrower by the Administrative Agent at the request of the Required Lenders; or
- (l) any person or group of persons (within the meaning of Section 13 or 14 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended) shall have acquired beneficial ownership (within the meaning of Rule 13d-3 promulgated by the

Securities and Exchange Commission under said Act) of 35% or more of the outstanding shares of common stock of the Borrower; or during any two-year period, individuals who at the beginning of such period constituted the Borrower's Board of Directors (together with any new director whose election by the Board of Directors or whose nomination for election by the shareholders of the Borrower was approved by a vote of at least two-thirds of the directors then in office who either were directors as the beginning of such period or whose election or nomination for election was previously so approved) cease for any reason to constitute a majority of the directors then in office;

then, and in every such event, the Administrative Agent shall, if requested by the Required Lenders, (i) by notice to the Borrower terminate the Commitments and they shall thereupon terminate, and (ii) by notice to the Borrower declare the Loans, interest accrued thereon and all other amounts payable hereunder to be, and the same shall thereupon become, immediately due and payable without presentment, demand, protest or other notice of any kind, all of which are hereby waived by the Borrower; provided that in the event of (A) the filing by the Borrower of a petition, or (B) an actual or deemed entry of an order for relief with respect to the Borrower, under the federal bankruptcy laws as now or hereafter in effect, without any notice to the Borrower or any other act by the Administrative Agent or the Lenders, the Commitments shall thereupon terminate and the Loans, interest accrued thereon and all other amounts payable hereunder shall become immediately due and payable without presentment, demand, protest or other notice of any kind, all of which are hereby waived by the Borrower.

Section 6.02. *Cash Cover.* The Borrower agrees, in addition to the provisions of Section 6.01 hereof, that upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default, it shall, if requested by the Administrative Agent upon the instruction of the Required Lenders, pay to the Administrative Agent an amount in immediately available funds (which funds shall be held as collateral pursuant to arrangements satisfactory to the Administrative Agent) equal to the aggregate amount available for drawing under all Letters of Credit then outstanding at such time, *provided* that, in the event of (A) the filing by the Borrower of a petition, or (B) an actual or deemed entry of an order for relief with respect to the Borrower, under the federal bankruptcy laws as now or hereafter in effect, the Borrower shall pay such amount forthwith without any notice or demand or any other act by the Administrative Agent or the Lenders.

ARTICLE 7

THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT

Section 7.01. *Appointment and Authorization*. Each Lender irrevocably appoints and authorizes the Administrative Agent to take such action as agent on its behalf and to exercise such powers under this Agreement and the Notes as are delegated to the Administrative Agent by the terms hereof or thereof, together

with all such powers as are reasonably incidental thereto; *provided*, *however*, that the Administrative Agent shall not commence any legal action or proceeding before a court of law on behalf of any Lender without such Lender's prior written consent.

Section 7.02. *Administrative Agent and Affiliates*. JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. shall have the same rights and powers under this Agreement as any other Lender and may exercise or refrain from exercising the same as though it were not the Administrative Agent, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. and its affiliates may accept deposits from, lend money to, and generally engage in any kind of business with the Borrower or any Subsidiary or affiliate of the Borrower as if it were not the Administrative Agent. The term "Lender" or "Lenders" shall, unless expressly indicated, include JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. (and any successor acting as Administrative Agent) in its capacity as a Lender.

Section 7.03. *Action by Administrative Agent*. The obligations of the Administrative Agent hereunder are only those expressly set forth herein. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Administrative Agent shall not be required to take any action with respect to any Default, except as expressly provided in Article 6.

Section 7.04. *Consultation with Experts*. The Administrative Agent may consult with legal counsel (who may be counsel for the Borrower), independent public accountants and other experts selected by it and shall not be liable to any Lender for any action taken or omitted to be taken by it in good faith in accordance with the advice of such counsel, accountants or experts.

Section 7.05. *Liability of Administrative Agent*. Neither the Administrative Agent nor any of its affiliates nor any of their respective directors, officers, agents or employees shall be liable for any action taken or not taken by it in connection herewith (i) with the consent or at the request of the Required Lenders or (ii) in the absence of its own gross negligence or willful misconduct. Neither the Administrative Agent nor any of its affiliates nor any of their respective directors, officers, agents or employees shall be responsible for or have any duty to ascertain, inquire into or verify (i) any statement, warranty or representation made in connection with this Agreement or any borrowing hereunder; (ii) the performance or observance of any of the covenants or agreements of the Borrower; (iii) the satisfaction of any condition specified in Article 3, except receipt of items required to be delivered to the Administrative Agent; or (iv) the validity, effectiveness or genuineness of this Agreement, the Notes or any other instrument or writing furnished in connection herewith. The Administrative Agent shall not incur any liability by acting in reliance upon any notice, consent, certificate, statement, or other writing (which may be a bank wire, telex, facsimile transmission or similar writing) believed by it to be genuine or to be signed by the proper party or parties. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the use of the term "agent" in this Agreement with reference to the Administrative Agent is not intended to connote any fiduciary or other implied (or

express) obligations arising under agency doctrine of any applicable law. Instead, such term is used merely as a matter of market custom and is intended to create or reflect only an administrative relationship between independent contracting parties.

Section 7.06. *Indemnification*. Each Lender shall, ratably in accordance with its Commitment, indemnify the Administrative Agent and each Issuing Lender, its affiliates and their respective directors, officers, agents and employees (to the extent not reimbursed by the Borrower) against any cost, expense (including reasonable counsel fees and disbursements), claim, demand, action, loss or liability (except such as result from such indemnitees' gross negligence or willful misconduct) that such indemnitees may suffer or incur in connection with this Agreement or any action taken or omitted by such indemnitees hereunder.

Section 7.07. *Credit Decision*. Each Lender acknowledges that it has, independently and without reliance upon the Administrative Agent or any other Lender, and based on such documents and information as it has deemed appropriate, made its own credit analysis and decision to enter into this Agreement. Each Lender also acknowledges that it will, independently and without reliance upon the Administrative Agent or any other Lender, and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit decisions in taking or not taking any action under this Agreement.

Section 7.08. Successor Administrative Agents. The Administrative Agent may resign at any time by giving notice thereof to the Lenders and the Borrower. Upon any such resignation, the Borrower shall, so long as no Default shall have occurred and be continuing, have the right, with the consent of the Required Lenders, to appoint any of the Lenders as a successor Administrative Agent. In the event that a Default has occurred and is continuing, the Required Lenders shall have the right to appoint the successor Administrative Agent. If no successor Administrative Agent shall have been so appointed, and shall have accepted such appointment, within 60 days after the retiring Administrative Agent gives notice of resignation, the retiring Administrative Agent may, on behalf of the Lenders, appoint a successor Administrative Agent, which shall be a commercial bank organized or licensed under the laws of the United States of America or of any State thereof and having a combined capital and surplus of at least \$50,000,000. Upon the acceptance of its appointment as an Administrative Agent hereunder by a successor Administrative Agent, such successor Administrative Agent shall thereupon succeed to and become vested with all the rights and duties of the retiring Administrative Agent, and the retiring Administrative Agent shall be discharged from its duties and obligations hereunder as Administrative Agent. After any retiring Administrative Agent's resignation hereunder as Administrative Agent, the provisions of this Article shall inure to its benefit as to any actions taken or omitted to be taken by it while it was Administrative Agent.

Section 7.09. *Administrative Agent's Fees*. The Borrower shall pay to the Administrative Agent for its own account fees in the amounts and at the times previously agreed upon between the Borrower and the Administrative Agent.

Section 7.10. *Other Agents*. Nothing in this Agreement shall impose upon any Agent other than the Administrative Agent, in its capacity as such an Agent, any obligation or liability whatsoever.

ARTICLE 8

CHANGE IN CIRCUMSTANCES

Section 8.01. *Increased Cost and Reduced Return; Capital Adequacy.* (a) If after (x) the date hereof, in the case of any Committed Loan or Letter of Credit or any obligation to make Committed Loans or issue or participate in any Letter of Credit, or (y) the date of the related Competitive Bid Quote, in the case of any Competitive Bid Loan, a Change in Law shall impose, modify or deem applicable any reserve, special deposit, assessment or similar requirement (including, without limitation, any such requirement imposed by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System pursuant to Regulation D or otherwise, as herein provided) against assets of, deposits with or for the account of, or credit extended by, any Lender or shall impose on any Lender or the London interbank market any other condition affecting its Fixed Rate Loans, its Note or its obligations to make Fixed Rate Loans or its obligations hereunder in respect of Letters of Credit and the result of any of the foregoing is to increase the cost to such Lender (or its Applicable Lending Office) of making or maintaining any Fixed Rate Loan or of issuing or participating in any Letter of Credit, or to reduce the amount of any sum received or receivable by such Lender under this Agreement or under its Note, by an amount deemed by such Lender to be material, then, within 15 days after written demand therefor made through the Administrative Agent, in the form of the certificate referred to in Section 8.01(c), the Borrower shall pay to such Lender such additional amount or amounts as will compensate such Lender for such increased cost or reduction; *provided* that the Borrower shall not be required to pay any such compensation with respect to any period prior to the 30th day before the date of any such demand.

(b) Without limiting the effect of Section 8.01(a) (but without duplication), if any Lender determines at any time after the date on which this Agreement becomes effective that a Change in Law will have the effect of increasing the amount of capital required to be maintained by such Lender (or its Parent) based on the existence of such Lender's Loans, Commitment(s) and/or other obligations hereunder, then the Borrower shall pay to such Lender, within 15 days after its written demand therefor made through the Administrative Agent in the form of the certificate referred to in Section 8.01(c), such additional amounts as shall be required to compensate such Lender for any reduction in the rate of return on capital of such Lender (or its Parent) as a result of such increased

capital requirement; provided that the Borrower shall not be required to pay any such compensation with respect to any period prior to the 30th day before the date of any such demand; provided further, however, that to the extent (i) a Lender shall increase its level of capital above the level maintained by such Lender on the date of this Agreement and there has not been a Change in Law or (ii) there has been a Change in Law and a Lender shall increase its level of capital by an amount greater than the increase attributable (taking into consideration the same variables taken into consideration in determining the level of capital maintained by such Lender on the date of this Agreement) to such Change in Law, the Borrower shall not be required to pay any amount or amounts under this Agreement with respect to any such increase in capital. Thus, for example, a Lender which is "adequately capitalized" (as such term or any similar term is used by any applicable bank regulatory agency having authority with respect to such Lender) may not require the Borrower to make payments in respect of increases in such Lender's level of capital made under the circumstances described in clause (i) or (ii) above which improve its capital position from "adequately capitalized" to "well capitalized" (as such term or any similar term is used by any applicable bank regulatory agency having authority with respect to such Lender).

(c) Each Lender will promptly notify the Borrower, through the Administrative Agent, of any event of which it has knowledge, occurring after the date on which this Agreement becomes effective, which will entitle such Lender to compensation pursuant to this Section 8.01 and will designate a different Applicable Lending Office if such designation will avoid the need for, or reduce the amount of, such compensation and will not, in the sole judgment of such Lender, be otherwise disadvantageous to such Lender. A certificate of any Lender claiming compensation under this Section 8.01 and setting forth the additional amount or amounts to be paid to it hereunder and setting forth the basis for the determination thereof shall be conclusive in the absence of manifest error. In determining such amount, such Lender shall act reasonably and in good faith, and may use any reasonable averaging and attribution methods.

Section 8.02. *Substitute Rate.* Anything herein to the contrary notwithstanding, if within two Euro-Dollar Business Days, in the case of Euro-Dollar Loans or Competitive Bid LIBOR Loans, prior to the first day of an Interest Period none of the Reference Banks is, for any reason whatsoever, being offered Dollars for deposit in the relevant market for a period and amount relevant to the computation of the rate of interest on a Fixed Rate Loan for such Interest Period, the Administrative Agent shall give the Borrower and each Lender prompt notice thereof and on what would otherwise be the first day of such Interest Period such Loans shall be made as Base Rate Loans.

Section 8.03. *Illegality*. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision herein, if, after the date on which this Agreement becomes effective, a Change in Law shall make it unlawful or impossible for any Lender to (i) honor any Commitment it may have hereunder to make any Euro-Dollar Loan, then such Commitment shall be suspended, or (ii) maintain any Euro-Dollar Loan or any

Competitive Bid LIBOR Loan, then all Euro-Dollar Loans and Competitive Bid LIBOR loans of such Lender then outstanding shall be converted into Base Rate Loans as provided in Section 8.03(b), and any remaining Commitment of such Lender hereunder to make Euro-Dollar Loans (but not other Loans) shall be immediately suspended, in either case until such Lender may again make and/or maintain Euro-Dollar Loans (as the case may be), and borrowings from such Lender, at a time when borrowings from the other Lenders are to be of Euro-Dollar Loans, shall be made, simultaneously with such borrowings from the other Lenders, by way of Base Rate Loans. Upon the occurrence of any such change, such Lender shall promptly notify the Borrower thereof (with a copy to the Administrative Agent), and shall furnish to the Borrower in writing evidence thereof certified by such Lender. Before giving any notice pursuant to this Section 8.03, such Lender shall designate a different Applicable Lending Office if such designation will avoid the need for giving such notice and will not, in the sole reasonable judgment of such Lender, be otherwise disadvantageous to such Lender.

(b) Any conversion of any outstanding Euro-Dollar Loan or an outstanding Competitive Bid Loan which is required under this Section 8.03 shall be effected immediately (or, if permitted by applicable law, on the last day of the Interest Period therefor).

Section 8.04. *Taxes on Payments*. (a) All payments pursuant to this Agreement shall be made free and clear of and without any deduction or withholding for or on account of any present and future taxes, assessments or governmental charges imposed by the United States, or any political subdivision or taxing authority thereof or therein, excluding taxes imposed on its net income, branch profit taxes and franchise taxes (all such non-excluded taxes being hereinafter called "Taxes"), except as expressly provided in this Section 8.04. If any Taxes are imposed and required by law to be deducted or withheld from any amount payable to any Lender, then the Borrower shall (i) increase the amount of such payment so that such Lender will receive a net amount (after deduction of all Taxes) equal to the amount due hereunder, (ii) pay such Taxes to the appropriate taxing authority for the account of such Lender, and (iii) as promptly as possible thereafter, send such Lender evidence of original or certified receipt showing payment thereof, together with such additional documentary evidence as such Lender may from time to time require. If the Borrower fails to perform its obligations under (ii) or (iii) above, the Borrower shall indemnify such Lender for any incremental taxes, interest or penalties that may become payable as a result of any such failure; *provided*, *however*, that the Borrower will not be required to make any payment to any Lender under this Section 8.04 if withholding is required in respect of such Lender by reason of such Lender's inability or failure to furnish under subsection (c) an extension or renewal of a Form W-8ECI or Form W-8BEN (or successor form), as applicable, unless such inability results from an amendment to or a change in any applicable law or regulation or in the interpretation thereof by any regulatory authority (including without limitation

any change in an applicable tax treaty), which amendment or change becomes effective after the date hereof.

- (b) The Borrower shall indemnify the Administrative Agent and each Lender against any present or future transfer taxes, stamp or documentary taxes, excise or property taxes, assessments or charges made by any Governmental Authority by reason of the execution, delivery, registration or enforcement of this Agreement or any Notes (hereinafter referred to as "Other Taxes").
- (c) Subject to subsection (d) below, each Lender that is a foreign person (i.e. a person who is not a United States person for United States federal income tax purposes) agrees that it shall deliver to the Borrower (with a copy to the Administrative Agent) (i) within twenty Domestic Business Days after the date on which this Agreement becomes effective, two duly completed copies of United States Internal Revenue Service Form W-8ECI or W-8BEN, as appropriate, indicating that such Lender is entitled to receive payments under this Agreement without deduction or withholding of any United States federal income taxes, or is entitled to a reduced rate of United States withholding taxes under an applicable income tax treaty, (ii) from time to time, such extensions or renewals of such forms (or successor forms) as may reasonably be requested by the Borrower but only to the extent such Lender determines that it may properly effect such extensions or renewals under applicable tax treaties, laws, regulations and directives and (iii) in the event of a transfer of any Loan to a subsidiary or affiliate of such Lender, a new Internal Revenue Service Form W-8ECI or W-8BEN (or any successor form), as the case may be, for such subsidiary or affiliate indicating that such subsidiary or affiliate is, on the date of delivery thereof, entitled to receive payments under this Agreement without deduction or withholding of any United States federal income taxes or is entitled to rely on such forms in its possession until receipt of any revised or successor form pursuant to the preceding sentence.
- (d) If a Lender at the time it first becomes a party to this Agreement (or because of a change in an Applicable Lending Office) is subject to a United States interest withholding tax rate in excess of zero, withholding tax at such rate shall be considered excluded from Taxes. For any period with respect to which a Lender has failed to provide the Borrower with the appropriate form pursuant to Section 8.04(c) (unless such failure is due to a change in treaty, law or regulation, or in the interpretation thereof by any regulatory authority, occurring subsequent to the date on which a form originally was required to be provided), such Lender shall not be entitled to additional payments under Section 8.04(a) with respect to Taxes imposed by the United States; *provided*, *however*, that should a Lender, which is otherwise exempt from or subject to a reduced rate of withholding tax, become subject to Taxes because of its failure to deliver a form required hereunder, the Borrower shall take such steps as such Lender shall reasonably request to assist such Lender to recover such Taxes.

- (e) If the Borrower is required to pay additional amounts to or for the account of any Lender pursuant to this Section 8.04, then such Lender will change the jurisdiction of one or more Applicable Lending Offices so as to eliminate or reduce any such additional payment which may thereafter accrue if such change, in the judgment of such Lender, is not otherwise disadvantageous to such Lender.
- (f) If any Lender is able to apply for any credit, deduction or other reduction in Taxes or Other Taxes in an amount which is reasonably determined by such Lender to be material, which arises by reason of any payment made by the Borrower pursuant to this Section 8.04, such Lender will use reasonable efforts, excluding the institution of any judicial proceeding, to obtain such credit, deduction or other reduction and, upon receipt thereof, will pay to the Borrower an amount, not exceeding the amount of such payment by the Borrower, equal to the net after-tax value to such Lender, in its good faith determination, of such part of such credit, deduction or other reduction as it determines to be allocable to such payment by the Borrower, having regard to all of its dealings giving rise to similar credits, deductions or other reductions during the same tax period and to the cost of obtaining the same; *provided*, *however*, that (i) such Lender shall not be obligated to disclose to the Borrower any information regarding its tax affairs or computations and (ii) nothing contained in this Section 8.04(f) shall be construed so as to interfere with the right of such Lender to arrange its tax affairs as it deems appropriate.

ARTICLE 9

MISCELLANEOUS

Section 9.01. *Termination of Commitment of a Lender; New Lenders.* (a) (1) Upon receipt of notice from any Lender for compensation or indemnification pursuant to Section 8.01(c) or Section 8.04 or (2) upon receipt of notice that the Commitment(s) of a Lender to make Euro-Dollar Loans has been suspended, the Borrower shall have the right to terminate the Commitment(s) in full of the Lender providing such notice (a "**Retiring Lender**"). The termination of the Commitment(s) of a Retiring Lender pursuant to this Section 9.01(a) shall be effective on the tenth Domestic Business Day following the date of a notice of such termination to the Retiring Lender through the Administrative Agent, subject to the satisfaction of the following conditions:

(i) in the event that on such effective date there shall be any Loans outstanding hereunder, the Borrower shall have prepaid on such date (x) the aggregate principal amount of such Loans held by the Retiring Lender only and (y) if and to the extent necessary, an additional aggregate principal amount of the Committed Loans of the other Lenders such that, after giving effect to clause (iii) below, no Lender's Outstanding Committed Amount of any Class shall exceed its Commitment of such

Class and the Total Outstanding Old Amount shall not exceed the Total Old Commitments;

- (ii) in addition to the payment of the principal of the Loans held by the Retiring Lender pursuant to clause (i) above, the Borrower shall have paid such Retiring Lender all accrued interest thereon, and facility fee and any other amounts then payable to it hereunder, including, without limitation, all amounts payable by the Borrower to such Lender under Section 2.14 by reason of the prepayment of Loans pursuant to clause (i) with respect to the period ending on such effective date; *provided* that the provisions of Section 8.01, Section 8.04 and Section 9.04 shall survive for the benefit of any Retiring Lender; and
- (iii) in the event the Retiring Lender had an Old Commitment, the respective Letter of Credit Liabilities of the Lenders shall be redetermined as of the effective date of such termination.

Upon satisfaction of the conditions set forth in clauses (i), (ii) and (iii) above, such Lender shall cease to be a Lender hereunder.

(b) In lieu of the termination of a Lender's Commitment pursuant to Section 9.01(a), the Borrower may notify the Administrative Agent that the Borrower desires to replace such Retiring Lender with a new bank or banks (which may be one or more of the Lenders), which will purchase the Loans and assume the Commitment(s) and any Letter of Credit Liabilities of the Retiring Lender. Upon the Borrower's selection of a bank to replace a Retiring Lender, such bank's agreement thereto and the fulfillment of the conditions to assignment and assumption set forth in Section 9.08(c)(iii) such bank shall become a Lender hereunder for all purposes in accordance with Section 9.08(c)(iii).

Section 9.02. *Notices*. (a) All notices, requests and other communications to any party hereunder shall be in writing (including bank wire, telex, facsimile transmission or similar writing) and shall be given to such party: (i) in the case of the Borrower or the Administrative Agent, at its address, facsimile number or telex number set forth on the signature pages hereof, (ii) in the case of any Lender, at its address, facsimile number or telex number set forth in its Administrative Questionnaire or (iii) in the case of any party, such other address, facsimile number or telex number as such party may hereafter specify for the purpose by notice to the Administrative Agent and the Borrower. Each such notice, request or other communication shall be effective (x) if given by telex, when such telex is transmitted to the telex number specified in this Section and the appropriate answerback is received, (y) if given by facsimile transmission, when transmitted to the facsimile number specified in this Section and confirmation of receipt is received or (z) if given by any other means, when delivered at the address specified in this Section.

- (b) Notices and other communications to the Lenders hereunder may be delivered or furnished by electronic communication (including e-mail and Internet or intranet websites) pursuant to procedures approved by the Administrative Agent, *provided* that the foregoing shall not apply to notices to any Lender pursuant to Article 2 if such Lender has notified the Administrative Agent that it is incapable of receiving notices under such Article by electronic communication. The Administrative Agent or the Borrower may, in its discretion, agree to accept notices and other communications to it hereunder by electronic communications pursuant to procedures approved by it, provided that approval of such procedures may be limited to particular notices or communications.
- (c) Unless the Administrative Agent otherwise prescribes, (i) notices and other communications sent to an e-mail address shall be deemed received upon the sender's receipt of an acknowledgement from the intended recipient (such as by the "return receipt requested" function, as available, return e-mail or other written acknowledgement); provided that if such notice or other communication is not sent during the normal business hours of the recipient, such notice or communication shall be deemed to have been sent at the opening of business on the next business day for the recipient, and (ii) notices or communications posted to an Internet or intranet website shall be deemed received upon the deemed receipt by the intended recipient at its e-mail address as described in the foregoing clause (i) of notification that such notice or communication is available and identifying the website address therefor.

Section 9.03. *No Waivers*. No failure or delay by either Administrative Agent or any Lender in exercising any right, power or privilege hereunder or under any Note shall operate as a waiver thereof nor shall any single or partial exercise thereof preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege. The rights and remedies herein provided shall be cumulative and not exclusive of any rights or remedies provided by law.

Section 9.04. *Expenses*; *Indemnification*. (a) The Borrower shall pay (i) reasonable out-of-pocket expenses, including the reasonable fees and expenses of special counsel for the Administrative Agent in connection with the preparation of this Agreement and (ii) if an Event of Default occurs, all reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred by the Administrative Agent and the Lenders, including reasonable fees and expenses of counsel, in connection with such Event of Default and collection and other enforcement proceedings resulting therefrom.

(b) The Borrower agrees to indemnify the Administrative Agent and each Lender, their respective affiliates and the respective directors, officers, Administrative Agents and employees of the foregoing (each an "Indemnitee") and hold each Indemnitee harmless from and against any and all liabilities, losses, damages, costs and reasonable expenses of any kind, including, without limitation, the reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel, incurred by such Indemnitee in response to or in defense of any investigative, administrative or judicial proceeding brought or threatened against the Administrative Agent or any

Lender relating to or arising out of this Agreement or any actual or proposed use of proceeds of Loans; *provided* that no Indemnitee shall have the right to be indemnified hereunder (i) to the extent such indemnification relates to relationships between or among each of, or any of, the Administrative Agent, the Lenders or any Assignee or Participant or (ii) for such Indemnitee's own gross negligence or willful misconduct.

Section 9.05. *Pro Rata Treatment*. Except as expressly provided in this Agreement with respect to Competitive Bid Loans or otherwise, (a) each borrowing from, and change in the Commitments of, the Lenders shall be made pro rata according to their respective Commitments of the applicable Class, and (b) each payment and prepayment on the Loans shall be made to all the Lenders, pro rata in accordance with the unpaid principal amount of the Loans of the applicable Class held by each of them.

Section 9.06. Sharing of Set-offs. Each Lender agrees that if it shall, by exercising any right of set-off or counterclaim or otherwise, receive payment of a proportion of the aggregate amount then due with respect to the Loans and Letter of Credit Liabilities held by it which is greater than the proportion received by any other Lender in respect of the aggregate amount then due with respect to the Loans and Letter of Credit Liabilities held by such other Lender, the Lender receiving such proportionately greater payment shall purchase such participations in the Loans and Letter of Credit Liabilities held by the other Lenders, and such other adjustments shall be made, as may be required so that all such payments shall be shared by the Lenders pro rata; provided nothing in this Section shall impair the right of any Lender to exercise any right of set-off or counterclaim it may have and to apply the amount subject to such exercise to the payment of indebtedness of the Borrower other than its indebtedness under this Agreement. For avoidance of doubt the sharing contemplated by this Section is based upon aggregate Credit Exposures and not Credit Exposures with respect to separate Classes.

Section 9.07. *Amendments and Waivers*. (a) Any provision of this Agreement or the Notes may be amended or waived if, but only if, such amendment or waiver is in writing and is signed by the Borrower and the Required Lenders (and, if the rights or duties of any Agent or Issuing Lender are affected thereby, by it). Notwithstanding the foregoing, no such amendment or waiver shall,

- (i) unless signed by all affected Lenders,
 - (A) increase any Commitment
 - (B) reduce the principal of or rate of interest on any Loan or the amount to be reimbursed in respect of any Letter of Credit or any interest thereon or any fees hereunder,

- (C) postpone the date fixed for any payment of principal of or interest on any loan or for reimbursement in respect of any Letter of Credit or interest thereon or any fees hereunder or for termination of any Commitment; or,
- (ii) unless signed by all Lenders,
- (A) change the percentage of the Credit Exposures, which shall be required for the Lenders or any of them to take any action under this Section or any other provision of this Agreement,
 - (B) amend or waive the provisions of this Section 9.07.
- (b) The exercise of the Borrower of its right to extend the Termination Date by operation of Section 2.01(d) shall not constitute an amendment subject to this Section 9.07. Furthermore, the exercise by the Borrower of its right to decrease the Commitments pursuant to Section 2.09 shall not be deemed to require the consent of any party to this Agreement. For the avoidance of doubt, the exercise by the Borrower of its option to increase the aggregate amount of the Commitments of any Class pursuant to Section 2.17 shall not require the consent of any Person except for the consent of the Administrative Agent, any Additional Lender and each Lender whose Commitment of such Class is to be increased.

Section 9.08. *Successors and Assigns; Participations; Novation.* (a) This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns; *provided* that, except in accordance with Section 5.04 and 5.07, the Borrower may not assign or transfer any of its rights or obligations under this Agreement without the consent of all Lenders.

(b) Any Lender may, without the consent of the Borrower, but upon prior written notification to the Borrower, at any time sell to one or more banks or other financial institutions (each a "Participant") participating interests in any Loan owing to such Lender, any Note held by such Lender, the Commitment(s) of such Lender hereunder, the Letter of Credit Liabilities of such Lender and any other interest of such Lender hereunder; *provided* that no prior notification to the Borrower is required in connection with the sale of a participating interest in a Competitive Bid Loan. In the event of any such sale by a Lender of a participating interest to a Participant, such Lender's obligations under this Agreement shall remain unchanged, such Lender shall remain solely responsible for the performance thereof, such Lender shall remain the holder of its Note or Notes, if any, for all purposes under this Agreement and the Borrower and the Administrative Agent shall continue to deal solely and directly with such Lender in connection with such Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement. Any agreement pursuant to which a Lender may grant such a participating interest shall provide that such Lender shall retain the sole right and responsibility to

enforce the obligations of the Borrower hereunder including, without limitation, the right to approve any amendment, modification or waiver of any provision of this Agreement; *provided* that such participation agreement may provide that such Lender will not agree to any modification, amendment or waiver of this Agreement described in clause (A), (B) or (C) of Section 9.07(a)(i) affecting such Participant without the consent of the Participant; *provided further* that such Participant shall be bound by any waiver, amendment or other decision that all Lenders shall be required to abide by pursuant to a vote by Required Lenders. Subject to the provisions of Section 9.08(d), the Borrower agrees that each Participant shall, to the extent provided in its participation agreement, be entitled to the benefits of Article 8 with respect to its participating interest. An assignment or other transfer which is not permitted by subsection (c) or (g) below shall be given effect for purposes of this Agreement only to the extent of a participating interest granted in accordance with this subsection (b).

- (c) (i) Any Lender may at any time sell to one or more Eligible Institutions (each an "Assignee") all or a portion of its rights and obligations under this Agreement and the Notes. Each Assignee shall assume all such rights and obligations pursuant to an Assignment and Assumption Agreement. In no event shall (A) any Commitment of a transferor Lender (together with the Commitment of any affiliate of such Lender), after giving effect to any sale pursuant to this subsection (c), be less than \$5,000,000, (B) any Commitment of an Assignee (together with the Commitment of any affiliate of such Assignee), after giving effect to any sale pursuant to this subsection (c), be less than \$5,000,000, except in each case as may result upon the transfer by a Lender of its Commitment in its entirety or (C) any sale pursuant to this subsection (c) result in the transferee Lender (together with its affiliates) holding more than 35% of the aggregate Commitments, except to the extent that the Borrower and the Administrative Agent's consent to such sale.
 - (ii) No interest may be sold by a Lender pursuant to this subsection (c) without the prior written consent of the Administrative Agent, Issuing Lenders and, so long as no Event of Default shall exist at the time, the Borrower, which consents, in each case, shall not be unreasonably withheld, *provided however* that sales to an affiliate of such Lender, or to another Lender, will not require the consent of the Borrower. For the purposes of this subsection (c) (ii), the withholding of consent by the Borrower shall not be deemed unreasonable if based solely upon the Borrower's desire to (A) balance relative loan exposures to such Eligible Institution among all credit facilities of the Borrower or (B) avoid payment of any additional amounts payable to such Eligible Institution under Article 8 which would arise from such assignment.
 - (iii) Upon (A) execution of an Assignment and Assumption Agreement, (B) delivery by the transferor Lender of an executed copy thereof, together with notice that the payment referred to in clause (C) below shall have been made, to the Borrower and the Administrative

Agent, (C) payment by such Assignee to such transferor Lender of an amount equal to the purchase price agreed between such transferor Lender and such Assignee and (D) if the Assignee is organized under the laws of any jurisdiction other than the United States or any state thereof, evidence satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and the Borrower of compliance with the provisions of Section 9.08(f), such Assignee shall for all purposes be a Lender party to this Agreement and shall have all the rights and obligations of a Lender under this Agreement to the same extent as if it were an original party hereto with a Commitment(s) as set forth in such Assignment and Assumption Agreement, and the transferor Lender shall be released from its obligations hereunder to a correspondent extent, and no further consent or action by the Borrower, the Lenders or the Administrative Agents shall be required to effectuate such transfer. Each Assignee shall be bound by any waiver, amendment or other decision that all Lenders shall be required to abide by pursuant to a vote by Required Lenders.

- (iv) Upon the consummation of any transfer to an Assignee pursuant to this subsection (c), the transferor Lender, the Administrative Agent and the Borrower shall make appropriate arrangements so that, if requested by the transferor Lender or the Assignee, a new Note or Notes shall be delivered from the Borrower to the transferor Lender and/or such Assignee. In connection with any such assignment, the Assignee or the transferor Lender shall pay to the Administrative Agent an administrative fee for processing such assignment in the amount of \$3,500.
- (d) No Assignee, Participant or other transferee (including any successor Applicable Lending Office) of any Lender's rights shall be entitled to receive any greater payment under Section 8.01 than such Lender would have been entitled to receive with respect to the rights transferred, unless such transfer is made with the Borrower's prior written consent or by reason of the provisions of Section 8.01 or Section 8.03 requiring such Lender to designate a different Applicable Lending Office under certain circumstances or at a time when the circumstances giving rise to such greater payment did not exist.
- (e) Each Lender may, upon the written consent of the Borrower, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, disclose to any Participant or Assignee (each a "**Transferee**") and any prospective Transferee any and all financial information in such Lender's possession concerning the Borrower that has been delivered to such Lender by the Borrower pursuant to this Agreement or that has been delivered to such Lender by the Borrower in connection with such Lender's credit evaluation prior to entering into this Agreement, subject in all cases to agreement by such Transferee or prospective Transferee to comply with the provisions of Section 9.15.
 - (f) If pursuant to subsection (c) of this Section 9.08, any interest in this Agreement or any Note is transferred to any Assignee that is organized under the

laws of any jurisdiction other than the United States or any state thereof, the transferor Lender shall cause such Assignee, concurrently with the effectiveness of such transfer, (i) to represent to the transferor Lender (for the benefit of the transferor Lender, the Administrative Agents and the Borrower) that under applicable law and treaties no taxes or only a reduced rate of withholding taxes (excluded from the definition of Taxes under Section 8.04(d) will be required to be withheld by the Administrative Agent, the Borrower or the transferor Lender with respect to any payments to be made to such Assignee in respect of the Loans and (ii) to furnish to each of the transferor Lender, the Administrative Agent and the Borrower two duly completed copies of the forms required by Section 8.04(c)(i).

(g) Notwithstanding any provision of this Section 9.08 to the contrary, any Lender may assign or pledge any of its rights and interests in the Loans to a Federal Reserve Bank without the consent of the Borrower.

Section 9.09. *Visitation*. Subject to restrictions imposed by applicable security clearance regulations, the Borrower will upon reasonable notice permit representatives of any Lender at such Lender's expense to visit any of its major properties.

Section 9.10. *Collateral*. Each of the Lenders represents to the Administrative Agent and each of the other Lenders that it in good faith is not relying upon any "margin stock" (as defined in Regulation U) as collateral in the extension or maintenance of the credit provided for in this Agreement.

Section 9.11. *Reference Banks*. If any Reference Bank assigns its rights and obligations hereunder to an unaffiliated institution, the Borrower shall, in consultation with the Administrative Agent, appoint another Lender to act as a Reference Bank hereunder. If all Commitments of any Lender which is also a Reference Bank are terminated pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, the Borrower may, in consultation with the Administrative Agent, appoint a replacement Reference Bank.

Section 9.12. *Governing Law; Submission to Jurisdiction.* This Agreement and each Note shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the internal laws of the State of New York. Each of the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the Lenders hereby submits to the nonexclusive jurisdiction of the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York and of any New York State Court sitting in New York for purposes of all legal proceedings arising out of or relating to this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby. Each of the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the Lenders irrevocably waives, to the fullest extent permitted by law, any objection which it may now or hereafter have to the laying of the venue of any such proceeding brought in such a court and any claim that any such proceeding brought in such a court has been brought in an inconvenient forum.

Section 9.13. *Counterparts; Integration.* This Agreement may be signed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be an original, with the same effect as if the signatures thereto and hereto were upon the same instrument. This Agreement constitutes the entire agreement and understanding among the parties hereto and supersedes any and all prior agreements and understandings, oral or written, relating to the subject matter hereof.

Section 9.14. WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL. EACH OF THE BORROWER, THE AGENTS AND THE LENDERS HEREBY IRREVOCABLY WAIVES ANY AND ALL RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY LEGAL PROCEEDING ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY.

Section 9.15. Confidentiality. Each Lender agrees, with respect to any information delivered or made available by the Borrower to it that is clearly indicated to be confidential information or private data, to use all reasonable efforts to protect such confidential information from unauthorized use or disclosure and to restrict disclosure to only those Persons employed or retained by such Lender who are or are expected to become engaged in evaluating, approving, structuring or administering this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby. Nothing herein shall prevent any Lender from disclosing such information (i) to any other Lender, (ii) to its affiliates, officers, directors, employees, agents, attorneys and accountants who have a need to know such information in accordance with customary banking practices and who receive such information having been made aware of and having agreed to the restrictions set forth in this Section, (iii) upon the order of any court or administrative agency, (iv) upon the request or demand of any regulatory agency or authority having jurisdiction over such Lender, (v) which has been publicly disclosed, (vi) to the extent reasonably required in connection with any litigation to which any Agent or Lender, the Borrower or their respective affiliates may be a party, (vii) to the extent reasonably required in connection with the exercise of any remedy hereunder, (viii) to any direct, indirect, actual or prospective counterparty (and its advisor) to any swap, derivative or securitization transaction related to the obligations under this Agreement, provided that such person agree to be bound by the terms provided in this paragraph, and (ix) with the prior written consent of the Borrower; provided however, that before any disclosure is permitted under (iii) or (vi) of this Section 9.15, each Lender shall, if not legally prohibited, notify and consult with the Borrower, promptly and in a timely manner, concerning the information it proposes to disclose, to enable the Borrower to take such action as may be appropriate under the circumstances to protect the confidentiality of the information in question, and provided further that any disclosure under the foregoing proviso be limited to only that information discussed with the Borrower. The use of the term "confidential" in this Section 9.15 is not intended to refer to data classified by the government of the United States under laws and regulations relating to the handling of data, but is intended to refer to information and other data regarded by the Borrower as private.

Section 9.16. *USA Patriot Act*. Each Lender hereby notifies the Borrower that pursuant to the requirements of the USA Patriot Act (Title III of Pub. L. 107-56 (signed into law October 26, 2001)) (the "**Patriot Act**"), it is required to obtain, verify and record information that identifies the Borrower, which information includes the name and address of the Borrower and other information that will allow such Lender to identify the Borrower in accordance with the Patriot Act.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be duly executed by their respective authorized officers as of the day and year first above written.

MARTIN MARIETTA MATERIALS, INC.

By: /s/ Stephen P. Zelnak, Jr.

Name: Stephen P. Zelnak, Jr.

Title: Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

Address: 2710 Wycliff Road Raleigh, NC 27607

Facsimile: 919-510-4700

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A.

as Administrative Agent

By: /s/ Anthony W. White

Name: Anthony W. White Title: Vice President

Address: Attn: Loan Agency Group

1111 Fannin

Houston, Texas 77002

Facsimile: 713-750-2452

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be duly executed by their respective authorized officers as of the day and year first above written.

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A. as Lender

By: /s/ Anthony W. White

Name: Anthony W. White Title: Vice President

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be duly executed by their respective authorized officers as of the day and year first above written.

WACHOVIA BANK, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION as Co-Syndication Agent and Lender

By: /s/ Andrew G. Payne

Name: Andrew G. Payne

Title: Director

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A. as Co-Syndication Agent and Lender

By: /s/ Charles R. Dickerson

Name: Charles R. Dickerson Title: Managing Director

CITIBANK, N.A. as Lender

By: /s/ Susan Amrhein

Name: Susan Amrhein Title: Vice President

BRANCH BANKING AND TRUST COMPANY as Co-Syndication Agent and Lender

By: /s/ Jack M. Frost

Name: Jack M. Frost Title: Senior Vice President

WELLS FARGO BANK, N.A. as Co-Syndication Agent and Lender

By: /s/ Sharon Prince

Name: Sharon Prince
Title: Vice President

COMMITMENT SCHEDULE

Lender	Old Commitments	New Commitments
JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A.	\$ 47,000,000	14,100,000
Wachovia Bank, N.A.	43,250,000	12,975,000
Bank of America, N.A.	43,250,000	12,975,000
Branch Banking and Trust Company	43,250,000	12,975,000
Wells Fargo Bank, N.A.	43,250,000	12,975,000
Citibank, N.A.	30,000,000	9,000,000
Total	\$250,000,000	\$75,000,000

PRICING SCHEDULE

Each of "Facility Fee Rate", "Euro-Dollar Margin" and "Letter of Credit Fee Rate" means, for any day, the rate set forth below (in basis points per annum) in the row opposite such term and in the column corresponding to the Pricing Level that apply for such day:

Old Commitments/Old Loans

Pricing Level Facility Fee Rate	Level I 5.0	Level II 6.0	Level III 8.0	Level IV 10.0	Level V 12.5
Euro-Dollar Margin					
if Utilization £ 50%	15.0	19.0	27.0	35.0	47.5
if Utilization > 50%	20.0	24.0	32.0	40.0	52.5
Letter of Credit Fee Rate	20.0	24.0	32.0	40.0	52.5

New Commitments/New Loans

Pricing Level	Level I	Level II	Level III	Level IV	Level V
Facility Fee Rate	10.0	12.5	15.0	17.5	20.0
Euro Dellas Mauria					
Euro-Dollar Margin					
if Utilization £ 50%	40.0	50.0	60.0	70.0	80.0
if Utilization > 50%	52.5	62.5	72.5	82.5	105.0

For purposes of this Schedule, the following terms have the following meanings, subject to the further provisions of this Schedule:

"Level I Pricing" applies at any date if, at such date, the Borrower's long-term debt is rated A or higher by S&P or A2 or higher by Moody's.

"Level II Pricing" applies at any date if, at such date, (i) the Borrower's long-term debt is rated A- or higher by S&P or A3 or higher by Moody's and (ii) Level I Pricing does not exist.

"Level III Pricing" applies at any date if, at such date, (i) the Borrower's long-term debt is rated BBB+ or higher by S&P or Baa1 or higher by Moody's and (ii) neither Level I Pricing nor Level II Pricing exists.

"Level IV Pricing" applies at any date if, at such date, (i) the Borrower's long-term debt is rated BBB or higher by S&P or Baa2 or higher by Moody's and (ii) none of Level I Pricing, Level II Pricing and Level III Pricing exists.

"Level V Pricing" applies at any date if, at such date, no other Pricing Level applies.

- "Moody's" means Moody's Investors Service, Inc.
- "Pricing Level" refers to the determination of which of Level I, Level II, Level III, Level IV or Level V applies at any date.
- "S&P" means Standard & Poor's (a division of The McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc.).

"Utilization" means, at any date, the percentage equivalent of a fraction (i) for the Class comprising New Commitments and New Loans, the numerator of which is the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the New Loans at such date and the denominator of which is the aggregate amount of the New Commitments at such date and (ii) for the Class comprising Old Commitments and Old Loans, the numerator of which is the Total Outstanding Old Amount at such date and the denominator of which is the Total Old Commitments at such date. If for any reason any Credit Exposure in respect of any Class remains outstanding following termination of the Commitments of such Class, Utilization for such Class shall be deemed to be 100%.

The credit ratings to be utilized for purposes of this Schedule are those assigned to the senior unsecured long-term debt securities of the Borrower without third-party credit enhancement, and any rating assigned to any other debt security of the Borrower shall be disregarded. In the case of split ratings from Moody's and S&P, the Pricing Level will be determined as if both S&P and Moody's assigned ratings one notch higher than the lower of the two. The ratings in effect for any day are those in effect at the close of business on such day, and the Euro-Dollar Margin and Facility Fee Rate may change from time to time during any Interest Period as a result of changes in the Pricing Level during such Interest Period.

Investments	
American Stone	\$ 2,274,473
Concrete Supply	7,375,250
Granite Canyon Joint Venture	3,683,131
Hunt Martin Materials, LLC*	38,421,733
Industrial Microwave Systems	2,999,925
Mid-South Weaver Joint Venture	355,636
MTD Pipeline LLC	5,746,434
Valley Stone, LLC	275,000
Total	\$61,131,582

^{*} In addition to this equity investment, there are commitments to provide a \$7,000,000 revolving credit facility for working capital purposes and a \$26,000,000 term loan for capital projects.

Related Businesses Composite technology Microwave technology Laser technology Ecomin Microbials Ready mixed Asphalt Laydown

Trucking/transportation/rail cars and related equipment

Loading/unloading services

SCHEDULE 5.11(d)

NOTE

	New York, New York , 200
For value received, Martin Marietta Materials, Inc., a North Carolina corporation (the "Borrower"), promises to pay to the order of	ver pursuant to the the unpaid principal nterest shall be made
All Loans made by the Lender, the respective types thereof and all repayments of the principal thereof shall be recorded by the Lender so elects in connection with any transfer or enforcement hereof, appropriate notations to evidence the foregoing information with respect then outstanding may be endorsed by the Lender on the schedule attached hereto, or on a continuation of such schedule attached to and m provided that the failure of the Lender to make any such recordation or endorsement shall not affect the obligations of the Borrower hereu Credit Agreement.	to each such Loan ade a part hereof;
This note is one of the Notes referred to in the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated as of April 10, 2008 (as the same may be time to time, the "Credit Agreement") among Martin Marietta Materials, Inc., the Lenders from time to time parties thereto, JPMorgan Cadministrative Agent and Bank of America, N.A., Branch Banking and Trust Company, Wachovia Bank, National Association and Wells as Co-Syndication Agents. Terms defined in the Credit Agreement are used herein with the same meanings. Reference is made to the Credit Provisions for the prepayment hereof and the acceleration of the maturity hereof.	Chase Bank, N.A., as Fargo Bank, N.A.,
MARTIN MARIETTA MATERIALS, INC.	
By: Name: Title:	
A-1	

LOANS AND PAYMENTS OF PRINCIPAL

Amount	Date	Loan	Amount of Loan	Principal Repaid	Notation Made By
		Δ	A-2		
		Γ	1-4		

EXHIBIT B — Competitive Bid Quote Request

Form of Competitive Bid Quote Request

[Date]

Го:	IPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. (the " Administrative Agent "))

Martin Marietta Materials, Inc. From:

Re: Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (the "Credit Agreement") dated as of April 10, 2008 among Martin Marietta Materials, Inc., the Lenders from time to time parties thereto, the Administrative Agent and Bank of America, N.A., Branch Banking and Trust Company, Wachovia Bank, National Association and Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., as Co-Syndication Agents

We hereby give notice pursuant to Section 2.03 of the Credit Agreement that we request Competitive Bid Quotes for the following proposed Competitive

Bid Borrowing(s):	Or a service of the s	P
Date of Borrowing:		
Principal Amount*	Interest Period**	_
\$		
Such Competitive Bid Quotes should offer a Compet	titive Bid [Margin] [Absolute Rate]. [The applicable base rate is the London Interb	ank Offered Rate.]
Terms used herein have the meanings assigned to the	em in the Credit Agreement.	
	MARTIN MARIETTA MATERIALS, INC.	
	By:	
	Name:	
	Title:	

Amount must be \$5,000,000 or a larger multiple of \$1,000,000.

Not less than one month (LIBOR Auction) or not less than seven days (Absolute Rate Auction), subject to the provisions of the definition of Interest Period.

EXHIBIT C— Invitation for Competitive Bid Quotes

Form of Invitation for Competitive Bid Quotes

To: [Name of Lender]

Re: Invitation for Competitive Bid Quotes to Martin Marietta Materials, Inc. (the "Borrower")

Pursuant to Section 2.03 of the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated as of April 10, 2008 among Martin Marietta Materials, Inc., the Lenders from time to time parties thereto the undersigned, as Administrative Agent and Bank of America, N.A., Branch Banking and Trust Company, Wachovia Bank, National Association and Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., as Co-Syndication Agents, we are pleased on behalf of the Borrower to invite you to submit Competitive Bid Quotes to the Borrower for the following proposed Competitive Bid Borrowing(s):

•	
Date of Borrowing:	
rincipal Amount	Interest Period
;	
Such Competitive Bid Quotes should o	ffer a Competitive Bid [Margin] [Absolute Rate]. [The applicable base rate is the London Interbank Offered Rate.]
Please respond to this invitation by no l	later than [2:00 P.M.] [9:30 A.M.] (New York City time) on [date].
	JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as Administrative Agent
	us rummstutive rigent
	Ву:
	Authorized Officer
	C-1

Form of Competitive Bid Quote

To:	JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Administrative Agent		
Re:	Competitive Bid Quote to Martin Marietta Materials, Inc. (the "Borr	rower")	
	response to your invitation on behalf of the Borrower datedwing terms:	, 200, we hereby make the follow	ving Competitive Bid Quote on the
1.	Quoting Lender:		
2.	Person to contact at Quoting Lender:		
3.	Date of Borrowing:*		
4.	We hereby offer to make Competitive Bid Loan(s) in the following	g principal amounts, for the following Interest Pe	eriods and at the following rates:
	Principal Amount** Interest Period***	Competitive Bid Margin****	Absolute Rate****
\$ \$			
	[<i>Provided</i> , that the aggregate principal amount of Competitive Bid Lo \$]**	oans for which the above offers may be accepted	shall not exceed
*	As specified in the related Invitation.		
**	Principal amount bid for each Interest Period may not exceed principoffers exceeds the amount the Lender is willing to lend. Bids must be		
***	Not less than one month (LIBOR Auction) or not less than seven day five bids are permitted for each Interest Period.	rs (Absolute Rate Auction), as specified in the re	elated Invitation. No more than
****	Margin over or under the London Interbank Offered Rate determined 1%) and specify whether "PLUS" or "MINUS".	for the applicable Interest Period. Specify perce	entage (to the nearest 1/10,000 of
****	Specify rate of interest per annum (to the nearest $1/10,000$ th of 1%).		
		D-1	

Credit Agreement dated as of April 10, 2008 among Martin Marietta Mat	rust Company, Wachovia Bank, National Association and Wells Fargo Bank, N.A.,
	Very truly yours,
	very timy yours,
	[NAME OF BANK]
By:	By:
	Authorized Officer
	D-2

We understand and agree that the offer(s) set forth above, subject to the satisfaction of the applicable conditions set forth in the Amended and Restated

ASSIGNMENT AND ASSUMPTION AGREEMENT

AGREEMENT dated as of, 20 among [ASSIGNOR] (the "Assignor"), [ASSIGNEE] (the "Assignee"), MARTIN MARIETTA MATERIALS, INC. (the "Borrower"), JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as Administrative Agent (the "Administrative Agent") and [ISSUING LENDER(S)], as Issuing Lender(s).
WITNESSETH
WHEREAS, this Assignment and Assumption Agreement (the " Agreement ") relates to the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated as of April 10 2008 among the Borrower, the Assignor and the other Lenders party thereto, as Lenders, the Administrative Agent, and Bank of America, N.A., Branch Banking and Trust Company, Wachovia Bank, National Association and Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., as Co-Syndication Agents (the " Credit Agreement ");
WHEREAS, as provided under the Credit Agreement, the Assignor has [New] [Old] Commitment to make [Old] Loans [and participate in Letters of Credit] in an aggregate principal amount at any time outstanding not to exceed \$,000,000;
WHEREAS, [Committed] [New] [Old] Loans made to the Borrower by the Assignor under the Credit Agreement in the aggregate principal amount of are outstanding at the date hereof;
[WHEREAS, Letters of Credit with a total principal amount available for drawing thereunder of \$ are outstanding at the date hereof]; and
WHEREAS, the Assignor proposes to assign to the Assignee all of the rights of the Assignor under the Credit Agreement in respect of a portion of its [New] [Old] Commitment thereunder in an amount equal to \$ (the "Assigned Amount"), together with a corresponding portion of its outstandin [Committed] [New] [Old] Loans [and Letter of Credit Liabilities,] and the Assignee proposes to accept assignment of such rights and assume the corresponding obligations from the Assignor on such terms;
NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing and the mutual agreements contained herein, the parties hereto agree as follows:
Section 1. Definitions. All capitalized terms not otherwise defined herein shall have the respective meanings set forth in the Credit Agreement.
Section 2. <i>Assignment</i> . The Assignor hereby assigns and sells to the Assignee all of the rights of the Assignor under the Credit Agreement to the extent of the Assigned Amount, and the Assignee hereby accepts such assignment

G-1

from the Assignor and assumes all of the obligations of the Assignor under the Credit Agreement to the extent of the Assigned Amount, including the purchase from the Assignor of the corresponding portion of the principal amount of the [Committed] [Old][New] Loans made by, [and Letter of Credit Liabilities of,] the Assignor outstanding at the date hereof. Upon the execution and delivery hereof by the Assignor, the Assignee, the Borrower and the Administrative Agent and the payment of the amounts specified in Section 3 required to be paid on the date hereof (i) the Assignee shall, as of the date hereof, succeed to the rights and be obligated to perform the obligations of a Lender under the Credit Agreement with an [Old][New] Commitment in an amount equal to the Assigned Amount, and (ii) the [Old][New] Commitment of the Assignor shall, as of the date hereof, be reduced by a like amount and the Assignor released from its obligations under the Credit Agreement to the extent such obligations have been assumed by the Assignee. The assignment provided for herein shall be without recourse to the Assignor.

Section 3. *Payments*. As consideration for the assignment and sale contemplated in Section 2 hereof, the Assignee shall pay to the Assignor on the date hereof in immediately available funds the amount heretofore agreed between them.* It is understood that facility [and Letter of Credit] fees accrued to the date hereof in respect of the Assigned Amount are for the account of the Assignor and such fees accruing from and including the date hereof are for the account of the Assignee. Each of the Assignor and the Assignee hereby agrees that if it receives any amount under the Credit Agreement which is for the account of the other party hereto, it shall receive the same for the account of such other party to the extent of such other party's interest therein and shall promptly pay the same to such other party.

[Section 4. *Consents*. This Agreement is conditioned upon the consent of the Borrower, the Issuing Lenders and the Administrative Agent pursuant to Section 9.08 of the Credit Agreement; provided, if an Assignee is (i) any Person which controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with, or is otherwise substantially affiliated with such transferor Lender or (ii) another Lender, no such consent of the Borrower or the Administrative Agent shall be required. The execution of this Agreement by the Borrower, the Issuing Lenders and the Administrative Agent, as applicable, is evidence of this consent.]

Section 5. *Non-Reliance on Assignor*. The Assignor makes no representation or warranty in connection with, and shall have no responsibility with respect to, the solvency, financial condition or statements of the Borrower or the validity and enforceability of the obligations of the Borrower in respect of the

^{*} Amount should combine principal together with accrued interest and breakage compensation, if any, to be paid by the Assignee, net of any portion of any upfront fee to be paid by the Assignor to the Assignee. It may be preferable in an appropriate case to specify these amounts generically or by formula rather than as a fixed sum.

Credit Agreement or any Note. The Assignee acknowledges that it has, independently and without reliance on the Assignor, and based on such documents and information as it has deemed appropriate, made its own credit analysis and decision to enter into this Agreement and will continue to be responsible for making its own independent appraisal of the business, affairs and financial condition of the Borrower.

Section 6. Governing Law. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York.

Section 7. *Counterparts*. This Agreement may be signed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be an original, with the same effect as if the signatures thereto and hereto were upon the same instrument.

	[ASSIGNOR]	
	Ву:	
	Title:	
	[ASSIGNEE]	
	Ву:	
	Title:	
The u	indersigned consent to the foregoing assignment:	
	MARTIN MARIETTA MATERIALS, INC.	
	By: Title:	
	JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A.	
	Ву:	
	Title:	
	[ISSUING LENDER	
	By: Title:]	
	G-4	

FORM OF COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE

JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. as Administrative Agent
Attention:
Re: Compliance Certificate
Ladies and Gentlemen:
Reference is made to the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated as of April 10, 2008 among MARTIN MARIETTA MATERIALS, INC., (the "Borrower"), the Lenders from time to time parties thereto (the "Lenders"), JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Administrative Agent (the "Administrative Agent") and Bank of America, N.A., Branch Banking and Trust Company, Wachovia Bank, National Association and Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., as Co-Syndication Agents (such agreement, as it may be amended, amended and restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Agreement"); capitalized terms used herein without definition shall have the meanings assigned those terms in the Agreement.
This Certificate is furnished to the Administrative Agent for the benefit of the Lenders pursuant to Section 5.01 of the Agreement.
The undersigned, , hereby certifies to the Administrative Agent for the benefit of the Lenders as follows:
1 <i>Authority</i> . I am the duly elected, qualified and acting of the Borrower.
2. This certificate is for the period ended, 200 (the "Certification Date").
3. Financial Statements. The accompanying consolidated statements of earnings and cash flows of the Borrower and the Consolidated subsidiaries [for the period from the beginning of the fiscal year to the Certification Date] [for the fiscal year ended on the Certification Date] and the related consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and the Consolidated Subsidiaries as at the end of such [fiscal period] [year], fairly present the consolidated financial condition and results of operations of the Borrower and the Consolidated Subsidiaries as of the end of such [period] [year] and for the [period] [year] involved[, subject, however, to year-end audit adjustments].
H-1

4. No Default. To my knowledge, no Default has occurred or is continu	ning as of the date of this certificate, except as set forth below:
	utations supporting the Borrower's compliance on and as of the Certification Date e set forth below, and such financial data and computations are true, correct, and
(A) Consolidated Debt	
(B) Consolidated EBITDA	
Actual leverage (A)/(B)	
Maximum Allowable Leverage2.75 to 1.00 (under certain circumstances set forth in Section 5.09 of the Credit Ag	reement, Maximum Allowable Leverage can be 3.25 to 1.00)
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has executed this Certifi	cate on the date set forth below.
[M	ARTIN MARIETTA MATERIALS, INC.
Ву	: Name: Title:
Dated:, 200	
	H-2

EXTENSION AGREEMENT

JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Administrative Agent under the Credit Agreement referred to below [Address]

Gentlemen:

The undersigned hereby agrees to extend, effective [Extension Date], the Termination Date under the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated as of April 10, 2008 (as amended from time to time, the "Credit Agreement") among Martin Marietta Materials, Inc., a North Carolina corporation (the "Company"), the Lenders party thereto, JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Administrative Agent (the "Administrative Agent") and Bank of America, N.A., Branch Banking and Trust Company, Wachovia Bank, National Association and Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., as Co-Syndication Agents, for one year to [date to which the Termination Date is extended]. Terms defined in the Credit Agreement are used herein with the same meaning.

This Extension Agreement shall be construed in accordance with and governed by the law of the State of New York.

	[LENDERS]	
	By: Name: Title:	
Agreed and accepted: MARTIN MARIETTA MATERIALS, INC.		
By: Name: Title:		
	I-1	

Administrative Agent		
By:		
Name:		
Title:		
	I-2	

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as

CROSS-REFERENCE TARGET LIST

NOTE: Due to the number of targets some target names may not appear in the target pull-down list.

(This list is for the use of the word processor only, is not a part of this document and may be discarded.)

ARTICLE/ SECTION	TARGET NAME	ARTICLE/ SECTION	TARGET NAME	ARTICLE/ SECTION	TARGET NAME
1	art.defs	SECTION	NAME	SECTION	NAME
1.01	defs				
1.02	acct.terms				
1.03	types.borrowing				
2	art.loans				
2.01	commit.lend				
2.02	notice.comm.borr				
2.03 2.03(a)	mmb mm.option				
2.03(a) 2.03(b)	mmq.request				
2.03(c)	invitation.mmq				
2.03(d)	submission.mmq				
2.03(d)	sub.mmq.each.mmq				
(ii)					
2.03(d)	libor.auction				
(ii)(C)					
2.03(e)	notice.to.borrower				
2.03(f)	acceptance.by.borrower				
2.03(g)	allocation.by.Administrative Agent				
2.04	notice.to.banks				
2.04(a)	Administrative Agent.give.bank				
2.05	loan.accounts				
2.06 2.07	maturity.of.loans interest.rates				
2.08	mandatory.term				
2.09	optional.prepmts				
2.10	general.provisions				
2.11	fees				
2.11(a)	facility.fees				
2.11(b)	participation.fees				
2.12	reduction.of.comm				
2.13	method.of.electing				
2.14	funding.losses				
2.15	computation.interest				
2.16	inc.comm				
2.16(b)	inc.comm.b				
3	art.conditions				
3.01	closing				
3.01(a)	opinion.counsel.borr				
3.01(b)	opinion.counsel.agt				
3.02	borrowings				
4	art.reps.warrs				
4.01	corp.exist				
4.02	corp.auth				
4.03 4.04	binding.effect fin.info				
4.04(c)	since.093097				
4.05	litigation				
4.06	taxes				
4.07	margin.regs				
4.08	compliance				
4.09	govt.approvals				
4.10	pari.passu.obligs				
4.11	no.defaults				
4.12	full.disclosure				
	I-3				
	10				

ARTICLE/	TARGET	ARTICLE/	TARGET	ARTICLE/	TARGET
SECTION 4.13	NAM E erisa	SECTION	NAME	SECTION	NAME
4.14	env.matters				
4.15	reg.restrictions				
5	art.covenants				
5.01 5.01(a)	information info.asap				
5.01(a) 5.01(b)	info.120days				
5.02	pmt.obligations				
5.03 5.04	insurance maint.existence				
5.05	maint.prop				
5.06	compl.with.laws				
5.07 5.07(a)	mergers mergers.not.cons				
5.08	negative.pledge				
5.08(k) 5.09	neg.pledge.k				
5.10	leverage.ratio use.of.loans				
5.11	investments				
5.11(c) 5.11(d)	invest.agt.date invest.in.sub				
5.12	transactions.affs				
	. 16.1				
6 6.01	art.defaults eod				
7 7.01	art.Administrative Agent appt.and.auth				
7.02	Administrative Agent.and.aff				
7.03	action.by.Administrative Agent				
7.04 7.05	consultation liability.of.Administrative Agent				
7.06	indemnification				
7.07 7.08	credit.dec succ.Administrative Agents				
7.09	Administrative Agents.fees				
8	art.change.in.cir				
8.01	inc.cost				
8.01(a)	inc.cost.a				
8.01(b) 8.01(c)	inc.cost.b inc.cost.c				
8.02	sub.rate				
8.03	illegality				
8.03(b) 8.04	illegality.b taxes.on.pmts				
8.04(a)	taxes.on.pmts.a				
8.04(b) 8.04(c)	taxes.on.pmts.b taxes.on.pmts.c				
8.04(c)(i)	taxes.on.pmts.c.20.dbd				
8.04(d)	taxes.on.pmts.d				
8.04(e) 8.04(f)	taxes.on.pmts.e taxes.on.pmts.f				
9 9.01	art.misc term.comm.bank				
9.01(a)	retiring.bank				
9.02	notices				
9.03 9.04	no.waivers expenses				
9.05	pro.rata.treatment				
9.06	sharing.set.offs				
9.07 9.08	amendments.waivers succ.and.assigns				
9.08(b)	participant				
9.08(c) 9.08(c)	assignee s.and.c.3				
9.08(c) (iii)	S.dii(I.C.3				
9.08(d)	s.and.a.d				

9.08(e) transferee

I-4

ARTICLE/ SECTION	TARGET NAME	ARTICLE/ SECTION	TARGET NAME	ARTICLE/ SECTION	TARGET NAME
9.08(f)	s.and.a.f				
9.09	visitation				
9.10	collateral				
9.11	reference.banks				
9.12	governing.law				
9.13	counterparts				
9.14	waiver.jury.trial				
9.15	confidentiality				

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 RULE 13a-14 AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Stephen P. Zelnak, Jr., certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Form 10-Q of Martin Marietta Materials, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officers and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a. Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b. Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c. Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d. Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

- The registrant's other certifying officers and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the 5. registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal b. control over financial reporting.

Date: May 6, 2008 By: /s/ Stephen P. Zelnak, Jr.

Stephen P. Zelnak, Jr. Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 RULE 13a-14 AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Anne H. Lloyd, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Form 10-Q of Martin Marietta Materials, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officers and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a. Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b. Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c. Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d. Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

- 5. The registrant's other certifying officers and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a. All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal controls over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b. Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: May 6, 2008 By: /s/ Anne H. Lloyd

Anne H. Lloyd Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

Written Statement Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. 1350, As Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended March 31, 2008 (the "Report") of Martin Marietta Materials, Inc. (the "Registrant"), as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof, I, Stephen P. Zelnak, Jr., the Chief Executive Officer of the Registrant, certify, to the best of my knowledge, that:

- (1) the Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- (2) the information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Registrant.

/s/ Stephen P. Zelnak, Jr.
Stephen P. Zelnak, Jr.
Chief Executive Officer

Dated: May 6, 2008

A signed original of this written statement required by Section 906 has been provided to Martin Marietta Materials, Inc. and will be retained by Martin Marietta Materials, Inc. and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.

Written Statement Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. 1350, As Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended March 31, 2008 (the "Report") of Martin Marietta Materials, Inc. (the "Registrant"), as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof, I, Anne H. Lloyd, the Chief Financial Officer of the Registrant, certify, to the best of my knowledge, that:

- (1) the Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- (2) the information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Registrant.

/s/ Anne H. Lloyd

Anne H. Lloyd Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

Dated: May 6, 2008

A signed original of this written statement required by Section 906 has been provided to Martin Marietta Materials, Inc. and will be retained by Martin Marietta Materials, Inc. and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.